

# DURHAM MIDDLE EAST PAPERS

How the Weak Deter the Strong: Airpower, Technological Regression and the Coercion Balance in the Gaza Strip

Durham Middle East Paper No. 101 IN Association with the Durham Global Security Institute

Flt Lt Jacob Davies Royal Air Force

### DURHAM MIDDLE EAST PAPERS

INSTITUTE FOR MIDDLE EASTERN AND ISLAMIC STUDIES

How the Weak Deter the Strong: Airpower, Technological Regression and the Coercion Balance in the Gaza Strip

Flt Lt Jacob Davies Royal Air Force Institute for Middle Eastern and Islamic Studies Durham University Al-Qasimi Building Elvet Hill Road Durham Durham Middle East Papers No. 101 ISSN 1476-4830 July 2020 Tel: +44 (0)191 3345680

The Durham Middle East Papers series covers all aspects of the economy, politics, social science, history, literature and languages of the Middle East. Authors are invited to submit papers to the Editorial Board for consideration for publication.

The views expressed in this paper are the author(s) alone and do not necessarily reflect those of the publisher or IMEIS. All Rights Reserved. This paper cannot be photocopied or reproduced without prior permission.

© Jacob Davies and Durham University, 2020

### ABOUT THE INSTITUTE =

The Institute for Middle Eastern and Islamic Studies (IMEIS), within the School of Government & International Affairs, is a Social Science-focused academic institute of excellence, research-led in ethos, with a track-record of internationally acclaimed research outputs across all sub-areas of its activity. Success in this respect obtains largely from the interdisciplinary nature of the Institute's activities and the fruitful interaction of political economists, political scientists, historians and Islamicists, as well as with colleagues from Anthropology, Arabic, Archaeology, Geography, Business – all linked together by their collective focus on the study of the Middle East and the Muslim world in the widest sense.

### ABOUT THE PAPERS

Established in the early 1970s the multidisciplinary series includes topics on all aspects of the social sciences and arts in the Middle East, written by leading and emerging scholars in their respective fields.

#### **Professor Anoush Ehteshami**

*Exofficio member* Professor of International Relations in the School of Government and International Affairs

#### **Professor Clive Jones**

Professor of Regional Security in the School of Government and International Affairs, Durham University

#### **Dr Rory McCarthy**

Assistant Professor in Politics and Islam in the School of Government and International Affairs

### ADVISORY BOARD

Professor Rory Miller Georgetown University, Doha

- Professor Beverly Milton-Edwards Queen's University, Belfast
- Mr Richard Muir, CMG Chair, Luce Committee

### = EDITORIAL BOARD

#### **Dr Colin Turner**

Reader in Islamic Thought in the School of Government and International Affairs

#### **Dr Carly Beckerman**

Art editor Assistant Professor in the International Relations of the Middle East in the School of Government and International Affairs

Professor James Piscatori Australian National University

Sir Harold Walker, KCMG Member, Luce Foundation

### TABLE OF CONTENTS \_\_\_\_\_

1.	Introduction	10
2.	Conceptual Background	14
	Coercion: Deterrence and Compellence	14
	Latent Violence & 'Power in Reserve'	15
	Airpower and Coercion	16
	Air Control	19
	The Revolution in Military Affairs and Air Control	21
3.	Context: Israel and Hamas	24
	The IDF's History of Deterrence	24
	Conventional Warfare: Theory in Practice	25
	Asymmetry and the First Lebanon War, 1982	27
	Hamas: Resistance as an Objective	30
4.	Deterring Insurgents: The Challenge	36
	A Rationalisation of Aims	36
	Assessing Deterrence: Methodological Issues	38
	Indirect Deterrence	39
	Restraint and the Limits of Sub-State Power	42
	Case Study: Exchanges of Fire in March 2019	44
5.	Mutual Learning and the Gaza Wars	48
	The IDF: Tactical Adaptation and Technical Excellence	49
	UAVs, PGMs and the IAF	50
	Targeted Killings	51
	Hamas: How the Weak Deter the Strong	55
	Rocket Doctrine	56
	Context: Rockets and the Arab World	57
	Rockets to Deter	57
	Cumulative or Cyclical Deterrence?	59
	Israeli Defence and Method-Based Resistance	62
6.	Compellence and 'Airmindedness from Below'	66
	Civilians as Missile Defence	67
	Tunnels	70
	Defensive Tunnelling and Deterrence	70

	Offensive Tunnelling and Compellence	71
	Tunnels, Lethality and Legitimacy	74
7.	Bypassing Deterrence and the 'Sub-Lethal' Realm	78
	The 'Great March of Return'	79
	Deniability	79
	Proportionality	81
	The Limitations of Targeting as Strategy	82
	Sub Lethal Tactics and Escalation Dominance	84
8.	Conclusions	88
9.	Endnotes	90
10.	Bibliography	102

# Abbreviations \_\_\_\_\_

ACTS: Air Corps Tactical School BDA: Battle Damage Assessment C2: Command and Control CL: Operation Cast Lead (2008-2009) COIN: Counterinsurgency IAF: Israeli Air Force IDF: Israeli Defence Force INSS: Institute for National Security Studies ISF: Israeli Security Forces ISTAR: Intelligence, Surveillance, Target Acquisition and Reconnaissance JPost: Jerusalem Post LIC: Low Intensity Conflict MFA: Ministry of Foreign Affairs OODA: Observe-Orient-Decide-Act OHCHR: Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights Op: Operation PA: Palestinian National Authority PE: Operation Foreign Guided Munitions PIJ: Islamic Jihad Movement	<ul> <li>PLO: Palestine Liberation Organisation</li> <li>POD: Operation Pillar of Defence (2012)</li> <li>QME: Qualitative Military Edge RMA: Revolution in Military Affairs SyAAF: Syrian Arab Air Force UAV: Unmanned Aerial Vehicle UNRWA: United Nations Relief and Works Agency</li> <li>VISINT: Visual Intelligence</li> </ul>
in Palestine	

### - ABSTRACT

When trouble breaks out in a settled country, such as Palestine... the guilty and innocent parts of the population are living close together... the whole thing is on too small a scale to give scope for the characteristics of the aeroplane- its speed, hitting power and independence of communications, and it is therefore upon the Army that the main burden of this kind of police work must fall.<sup>1</sup>

Air Cdre C. F. A. Portal, DSO, MC, speaking at a lecture in 1937.

This article examines how a sub-state group has exploited the limitations of coercive airpower. It analyses mutual learning through conflict, and charts how Hamas has produced a deterrent power to equal that of its conventional superiors.

By increasing the costs of a comprehensive ground offensive, Hamas has exploited Israel's aversion to casualties and created deterrence. Confident it can deter reoccupation, it has constructed the remainder of its coercive strategy around the limitations of airpower. Through internal tunnels and 'lawfare', it has reduced the damage airstrikes cause, whilst its use of rockets and offensive tunnels simultaneously increase the harm it can inflict in return. Its redefinition of victory through a 'method-based' strategy means its attacks can be considered successful, even if they do not hit their targets.

Recent innovations into the 'sub-lethal' realm demonstrate the problems that occur when a targeting policy is left to fill a vacuum caused by deficient strategy. These methods represent a strategic improvement, as they fulfil Hamas' objectives from a less overtly aggressive starting position. The ostensibly peaceful intent of border protests mean they fall outside the remit of offensive airpower, but their escalatory potential ensures they are powerful coercive tools.

As Hamas has increased the damage it can cause, it has also increased the value of its restraint. Its innovation provides an example of how sub-state groups can reach strategic parity with the state, by countering complexity with simplicity.



## NTRODUCTION =

Although states choose some elements of their national strategy, some they are given. The latter is the case with Israel's reliance on deterrence and airpower. Both have been adopted as articles of faith due to the unique geopolitical challenges the nation faces. The regional context the Israeli Defence Force (IDF) operates in provides an unchanging framework to its strategy, even though current threats are markedly different from the wars of survival that characterised its early history.

Like many Western nations, the IDF struggles to marry its role fighting insurgencies with its preparations for conventional conflict. Although its strategy is tailored to individual threats, there are elements that transcend the situational. The IDF's operational blueprint stresses anticipatory and overwhelming force. This force is applied to win quick, decisive victories, reduce the enemy's capacity to strike again, and re-establish deterrence. The impressive capabilities of the Israeli Air Force (IAF) and the desire to minimise casualties necessitates airpower, and airstrikes in particular, as the primary military component.

Yet the same factors that encourage airpower's use also create exploitable weaknesses on the part of the deterrer. By providing policy makers with a military option at a lower risk to life, airstrikes increase the credibility of the state's threats. As the cost of action is reduced, it allows strategists to consider the use of force in situations where their commitment is lower. However, this also means that airstrikes are used in situations where the state's resolve is less, and therefore where they may be less likely to succeed.

In Gaza, it will be argued that sensitivity to casualties dictates the strategy of both parties. However, whilst Hamas' strategy is crafted around its opponent's strategic vulnerabilities, Israel's strategy is constructed around its own. By increasing the costs of a comprehensive ground offensive, Hamas has strengthened the already existing aversion of Israeli policymakers to reoccupation. In doing so it has created deterrence that matches Israel's. International sensitivity to civilian casualties in Gaza ensures that, during operations, the IDF has a narrow window in which to improve the security situation. Hamas recognises this, and employs typical insurgent tactics to increase the civilian cost of Israeli action. By placing military assets in civilian or protected sites, it presents Israeli service personnel with intractable dilemmas to solve in real time. Alongside this employment of 'Lawfare', it has adjusted the tempo of its operations, aware that it can 'outwait' an Israeli incursion in Gaza.<sup>2</sup>

Confident in its ability to deter a sweep of the Gaza Strip, Hamas has been able to construct the remainder of its strategy around the limitations of airpower in an urban, asymmetric context. A 'Coercive Paradox' exists, whereby the more formidable an instrument of coercion is, the more likely it is that adversaries will be prepared for it.3 Hamas has reduced the damage airstrikes can do by constructing tunnels and embedding military assets in civilian sites. Concurrently, it has increased the harm it can inflict in return, through rockets, offensive tunnelling and incendiary kites. These tactics have been deliberately tailored to be difficult to disrupt from the air.

Such 'method-based' strategies are not dependent on their military effectiveness for their success. Even if the damage they cause is limited, or they are effectively countered by the IDF, they still fulfil their objectives of harassing Israel and making it pay a cost for its policy towards Gaza. In an armed force that prides itself on its Qualitative Military Edge (QME), any military action is invariably costly.

The RAF is not the IAF, and lessons learnt in Gaza cannot be adopted wholesale by the UK's military. Israel routinely operates alone and from within its own borders, in contrast to the expeditionary, coalition warfare that has characterised recent British history. Yet the same factors that push Israeli planners towards airpower and deterrence pervade all Western democracies, and the UK is no exception. Continued global urbanisation implies a Future Operating Environment that is cluttered and congested, and there are few places more densely populated than the Gaza Strip.<sup>4</sup> Although the nature of the constraints on the IDF are different, it is constrained nonetheless.

British doctrine recognises that the enemy will 'seek to identify and exploit our weaknesses, creating favourable conditions for themselves, probably using novel technologies.'<sup>5</sup> However, whilst the potential for a 'technology jump' is well documented, the way sub-states exploit technological regression for strategic gain is less well understood. For this reason, Hamas' development of 'sub-lethal' tactics of border marches and incendiary devices will receive particular attention in this paper. "THIS STUDY WILL ATTEMPT TO DRAW COERCIVE THEORY AWAY FROM ITS STATE-CENTRIC ROOTS..."

The IDF is not the primary focus of this research. This study will attempt to draw coercive theory away from its state-centric roots, and examine how insurgents adapt to deter conventional force. Consequently, it focuses on how 'airmindedness from below' has undermined a strategy based primarily on the use of airpower to coerce, and how Hamas has developed a strategy to shift the deterrence balance in its favour.<sup>6</sup>

This paper will first explore theories of coercion, and airpower's role as a uniquely coercive tool, before placing these concepts in the Israeli setting. As successful coercion implies knowledge of an adversary's decision-making processes, Hamas will be evaluated from a structural perspective to clarify its objectives and the sources of its strength. Then the deterrence balance between the two parties will be assessed in parallel, after which the innovations of both sides will be considered for their effectiveness.

Although the IAF can and has been used independently, as it attempts to affect actors on the ground, such action is 'inherently joint.'<sup>7</sup> Therefore, although analysis of Hamas and the IDF's adaptation will centre on Israel's use of airpower, other elements of military force will be referenced. The Gaza Strip is perhaps the most politicised environment in the world. Actions in Gaza are inextricably linked to other issues in the Israel/Palestine arena, including settlement in the West Bank and advocacy for a one or two state solution. Whether Israel's attitude to Hamas amounts to an intentional 'separation policy' designed to keep the Palestinian Authority (PA) interminably divided is deeply controversial, as are on-going sanctions.<sup>8</sup> These issues are pervaded by complex internal politics, and deeper questions of historical grievance and what it means to be Israeli or Palestinian; they will not be examined here. Instead, this study will concentrate on Israel's military responses to its security concerns, and Hamas' corresponding process of adaptation and innovation.

Israel has enjoyed many tactical successes in their fight against Hamas, hard won through the dedication and professionalism of its service personnel. Yet such is the nature of the conflict that comprehensive success remains elusive, as Hamas continues to mould and shape its mode of operations to bypass the IDF's strengths. This paper will seek to explore the on-going learning process between the two parties, and how the weak have adapted to deter the strong.



# CONCEPTUAL BACKGROUND =

#### **Coercion: Deterrence and Compellence**

The idea of manipulating force to achieve aims is as old as violence itself, but modern coercion theory originated in the strategic realities of the Cold War. Schelling's definitions of coercion, deterrence and compellence, as laid down in his seminal work Arms and Influence, has had the biggest influence on the development of coercion theory.<sup>9</sup> His ideas are firmly rooted in economic game theory, and the effects that modern arms, and in particular their capacity to harm, have on rational decision makers. Coercive strategies aim to use threats of force, or limited force, to manipulate the way an adversary perceives the potential costs and benefits of behaviour, and alter their actions accordingly.<sup>10</sup> Coercion can be briefly summarised as the following:

Getting the adversary to act a certain way via anything short of brute force; the adversary must still have the capacity for organised violence but choose no to exercise it.<sup>11</sup>

Schelling's classification of coercion into two subcategories - deterrence and compellence - provides a useful framework for analysis. Deterrence can be described as the use of potential force to discourage an adversary from taking a potential action. Compellence is the use of force to encourage an adversary to act in a way that suits the compeller.<sup>11</sup> Compellence seeks a change of actions, whereas deterrence attempts to prevent action in the first place.

Evidently states employ non-kinetic stimuli in their attempts to coerce, notably through the enforcement of sanctions, no fly zones or airlift campaigns.<sup>13</sup> However, this paper will focus predominantly on the use and threatened use of military violence to manipulate adversaries, and on the utility of coercive airpower as the primary component of this force.

#### Latent Violence & 'Power in Reserve'

Coercion is founded on a remodelling of the state's power to hurt into a tool that can be used extract results from a foe. For Schelling, 'the power to hurt is bargaining power. To exploit it is diplomacy – vicious diplomacy, but diplomacy.'<sup>14</sup> Clearly, for such threats to influence enemy action they must be credible: an enemy is unlikely to be deterred by a threat if he believes his opponent has neither the will nor the ability to carry out.

Alongside credibility, clear communication that links the desired action or inaction with the prospect of violence is crucial.15 Implicit in all coercive strategies are notions of rationality, and the assumption that the target can make reasonable choices based on a consideration of costs and benefits. This is simpler between peers with similar value systems, but successful coercion can occur between vastly different societies or groups, provided there is sufficient understanding to correlate actions or threats with desired effects.<sup>16</sup>

Coercion differs from brute force in that it leaves choice to an enemy, whereas brute force gives them no option but to comply. The IDF's strikes on Iraqi and Syrian nuclear facilities, in 1981 and 2007 respectively, provide an example of brute force rather than coercion, as the objective was a physical degradation of capability, achieved through force alone. Yet Byman and Wazman were right to highlight limitations in the distinction, which means that 'coercion is often in the eye of the beholder.'<sup>17</sup>

The distinction is often one of timescales. In the short term, actions may achieve their aims through brute force. However, this force may have coercive effects when considered as part of a broader strategy over a number of years. For instance, brute force satisfied the IDF's short-term objectives of eliminating extant nuclear programmes, but Israel's willingness to strike may act to deter future nuclear activity in the region. As strategies can be compulsive and coercive in tandem, primary and secondary intentions together dictate where an action falls on the sliding scale from compulsion to coercion. Ultimately coercion is distinct from brute force as some force on the part of the coercer is retained and threatened rather than used.

It is the withheld violence that provides the teeth to coercive threats. If coercive strategies break down into brute force, it is not the violence that brings about the change in an adversary's behaviour, but the capacity to do it again. This 'power in reserve' Byman and Wazman refer to as 'escalation dominance', but the essence is the same: the ability to

increase harm, and the choice not total war, with the rallying effect to.<sup>18</sup> The restraint implicit in coercion explains policy makers' attraction to it as a tool that can bring results without recourse to violence itself. This has implications for more than economy and conservation of force. Successful coercive strategies achieve more than isolated brute force, as they can produce actions in an adversary that physical force alone cannot.

This threat of violence underpins two of the fundamental approaches to coercion strategy established by Snyder in 1961: denial and punishment. Denial strategies rely on convincing the enemy that his military strategy cannot succeed, thereby making intolerable costs that would be acceptable if there was a chance of success.<sup>19</sup> Punishment strategies rely on the expectation that there will be high costs if demands are not met. Such costs often fall on civilian populations, either directly though bombing campaigns, or indirectly by inflicting intolerably high casualties on their friends and relatives on the front line.

There is significant debate over the effectiveness of punishment strategies and their ability to break the will of an adversary. Pape cites the galvanising effect of bombing on civilian resolve, whilst Byman and Wazman highlight the danger of 'overcoercing', when the stakes are raised so high that an adversary cannot concede.<sup>20</sup> Such considerations are particularly pertinent in cases of

of the bombing of Pearl Harbour on the US and the continued resistance of Nazi Germany until the bitter end providing respective examples. Whether the strategy relies on denial or punishment, both are united by their aim to compel an adversary into favourable action through threatened violence.

#### Airpower and Coercion

Airpower's coercive potential is such that it was not only a useful tool. but was instrumental in the origins of the theory itself.<sup>21</sup> Aircraft can reach target areas at much greater speeds than naval or land assets, flying at a height that allows them to sidestep military and physical boundaries. With the improved endurance of Unmanned Aerial Vehicles (UAVs), it is even possible to maintain an extended presence in areas where organisations are either unable or unwilling to deploy ground forces. From its inception, it was clear that the air domain provided a stepchange for the state's ability to project power, and in airpower's first century of intellectual development two capabilities for coercion are constant. These are the following: the ability to circumvent military and physical boundaries, and the ability to strike predetermined targets, calculated for maximum effect.

Italian general Giulio Douhet was the most prominent early proponent of airpower's ability to bypass

### **"...THE FUTURE** POTENTIAL TO STRIKE AN ENEMY WHEREVER IT **IS DEEMED** MOST EFFECTIVE **CEMENTED AIRCRAFT** AS COERCIVE **INSTRUMENTS** IN THE PUBLIC CONSCIOUSNESS..."

fielded forces. As early as 1909 he recognised that the introduction of aircraft to the battleground was a qualitative change, 'for now it is possible to go far behind the fortified lines of defence without first breaking through them.'22 Although Douhet underestimated the potential for air defence in repelling attack, his notion that airpower had enlarged the boundaries of the battleground from a field to a nation was prescient. Billy Mitchell and his disciples at the Air Corps Tactical School (ACTS) in the US during the interwar period took these ideas further, as did the men under Hugh Trenchard at the RAF Staff College in Andover.<sup>23</sup> These theorists disagreed over where and what to strike, but were united in their perception that the aircraft had eroded the line between combatant and non-combatant, civilian and soldier.24

This expansion clearly has implications for airpower's potential employment as 'the offensive weapon par excellence.'25 Groups of the population or infrastructure that were previously unreachable now came within striking distance. Although not capable of doing so in their early history, the future potential to strike an enemy wherever it is deemed most effective cemented aircraft as coercive instruments in the public consciousness. If this far-reaching strike capability is

"...STRATEGIC BOMBING CAMPAIGNS OF THE SECOND WORLD WAR PROVIDED THE TESTING GROUND..."

to exert pressure on policy makers and populations, efficient targeting, and the ability to identify and strike targets successfully, becomes essential.

Although Douhet's blunt aim to 'inflict the greatest damage in the shortest possible time' essentially precursors nuclear deterrence, it has long been claimed that selective targeting can more effectively manipulate costs and benefits, and thus more effectively coerce an enemy.26 Billy Mitchell and his followers at the ACTS devised theories that focused on the state's role as a producer and maintainer of war. This 'industrial web' was dependent on a number of critical points that, if struck, would have disproportionately negative effects to the whole effort.<sup>27</sup> He cites the example of how a well-placed bomb at the New York Stock Exchange could 'paralyse all the business' and 'cause a conflagration such as has never been known before.'28 Alternatively, Trenchard cited the moral effect of bombing on civilian populations.<sup>29</sup> The strategic bombing campaigns of the Second World War provided the testing ground for both approaches, culminating in the development and release of the supreme instrument of inter-state coercion. the atom bomb.30

During the Cold War the absence of total war posed a strategic dilemma for Western policymakers. Nuclear deterrence was effective against peers but it was of little use against smaller states in 'wars of choice', where its use would have clearly been disproportionate and incredible. In an international system based on norms, coercion implies some level of parity between parties and threats. Moreover, the Second World War and later conflicts, including Vietnam, demonstrated the strength of civilian resilience against even a prolonged heavy bombing campaign.<sup>31</sup> Following the collapse of the Soviet Union it seemed that in the near future Western military intervention was unlikely to take the form of a total war for survival, and the debate on how best to employ airpower to coerce in offensive 'wars of choice' received fresh stimulus.

#### Air Control

Alongside conceptual development for interstate war, from its inception airpower has been considered as a coercive instrument in asymmetric contexts. In less than a decade since the first powered flight, a doctrine of 'Air Control' was being developed on the job in the outposts of the British Empire. The same qualitative advancements that airpower promised in peer conflict were equally appealing to Imperial planners in the inter-war period. As with conventional airpower, for Trenchard and his disciples the debate was not on whether aircraft could do the job, but on how they would. The limits of what can be achieved on the ground from the air made the question one of coercion. The prospect of replacing vast and costly occupation forces with a few nimble RAF squadrons proved far too alluring for British strategists to miss.

Early successes in British Somalialand from 1920 onwards prompted the British government to roll out aerial policing to many of its newly acquired territories in the Middle East, including Mesopotamia, Transjordan, Palestine and Aden.<sup>32</sup> In 1937 Charles Portal, then Air Commodore and later Chief of the Air Staff, laid down the template for the 'Inverted Blockade' that he had utilised in his role as Commander of British forces in Aden. An ultimatum would be communicated to offenders in person, accompanied by leaflet drops to ensure that the message was disseminated to the rest of the village's population. Limited airstrikes, focusing on the tribe's leadership, would continue until the adversary conceded to demands. Following the strikes, British personnel would be flown in to provide medical assistance and defuse any unexploded ordinance.<sup>33</sup>

Although air control was conducted with bombers and biplanes, the principles of modern aerial coercion in asymmetric conflicts are recognisable. Both attempt to achieve 'Control ... without occupation' through the correlation of action or inaction with the threat of violence.<sup>34</sup> The association of a misdeed

with the consequences of airstrikes is clearly signalled, in the hope that a threat of violence is sufficiently credible to induce a change in behaviour. Despite the undeniably punitive element to these coercive strategies, there is an implicit hope that the technological superiority of airpower will have a psychological impact that surpasses its physical effects. Whether it is described as 'shock value' against tribesmen or 'shock and awe', the essence is the same: by delivering aggression without the option of a reply, air control strategies attempt to create a feeling of helplessness in their targets that prompts them to concede.<sup>35</sup> The air force withholds violence in reserve to strike again if the subject continues to resist, something Portal crudely contended that 'even the densest savage can appreciate.'<sup>36</sup> The psychological component of air policing can therefore be considered an attempt at coercion by denial.

These early experiments with air control did enjoy a degree of success, but they are also instructive of the limitations of aerial coercion in asymmetric conflicts. The effectiveness of air policing hinged on geography and the level of organised resistance. On the sparsely populated plains of Mesopotamia or Aden, airpower could be brought effectively against its intended targets and reduce the human and financial cost of administering the territories. Yet a determined and organised foe, operating in the densely populated territory of Palestine, then and now, present challenges for advocates of air control.<sup>37</sup>

The weaknesses of air control in Palestine were seemingly insurmountable as they originated in the unchanging attributes of airpower. The transient nature of aircraft incentivises insurgents to adapt and 'outwait' the attack, safe in the knowledge that it cannot last indefinitely. During disturbances in 1929 and the Arab Revolt of 1936, guerrillas reduced the effectiveness of RAF strikes by hiding in rock cracks until strafing aircraft left to refuel. These processes of adaptation are evident throughout the history of airpower in asymmetric conflict, as insurgents try, and often succeed, to counter complexity with simplicity.<sup>38</sup>

Most importantly, the difficulties of delivering discriminate force in urban areas encourages self-imposed constraints on airstrikes. The British Cabinet's fears of a counterproductive atrocity meant that during the Arab Revolt aircraft were not even permitted to overfly urban areas whilst carrying bombs.<sup>39</sup> Such constraints, whilst unavoidable, are readily exploited by the insurgent.

These limitations combined in Palestine to produce a chastening defeat for proponents of air power in a policing role. In 1936, further troops were moved to the territory, with command reverting back to the Army. There were notable successes for air control, particularly in a supporting role, but also leading policing in other territories. However, in an urban environment against a

# "...IN 1964 THE BRITISH GOVERNMENT VETOED A BOMBING PLAN IN YEMEN..."

determined and organised foe, the experiment of air control was tried and found wanting.<sup>40</sup> The factors that undermined it then, particularly an aversion to civilian casualties, continued to grow in the post-war period. In 1964 the British government vetoed a bombing plan in Yemen, opting instead for a ground offensive to try and minimise international censure.<sup>41</sup> This veto seemed to signal the end for air control in an asymmetric context.

### The Revolution in Military Affairs and Air Control

Technological developments promising to lift the 'fog of war' have led some to contend that air control deserves re-examination.<sup>42</sup> In the late 1970s, US strategists began to herald a 'Revolution in Military Affairs' (RMA), claiming that more capable platforms and networks could provide the basis for effective Western military intervention.

The RMA was underpinned by advancements in computing, sensors, space and munitions, that together fuelled a shift in doctrine. Planners focused on the clean and efficient delivery of force in situations that were previously outside the capabilities of Western militaries. The RMA has greatest implications for the air and space domain, where many of the technologies that powered it are operated.<sup>43</sup>

This revolution in technology and doctrine came together to devastating effect during Operation Desert Storm. A rapid, relatively bloodless victory over a powerful enemy seemed to confirm the prescience of the RMA's logic in conventional warfare. Most importantly, it validated the assertions of its architect. Colonel John Warden, that this revolution would be delivered from the air. Prior to the conflict, Warden had developed 'industrial web' ideas into a theory of five concentric rings.<sup>44</sup> He argued that well-placed strikes on 'critical nodes' could disproportionately affect the system, effecting 'strategic paralysis', pressure on the leader and a relatively bloodless victory.45 Air assets' unique ability to deliver 'massive power' to the target areas made them the obvious instrument of choice. The objective was not the defeat of enemy forces; rather, it was 'to convince the enemy leadership to do what one wants it to do', brought about by the, 'threat or actuality of intolerable pressure against both its operational and strategic centres of gravity.'46 Coercion had become the central aim of Western planners, with aircraft firmly established as their most effective tool.

These same technologies and concepts, utilised in the Gulf War, have far reaching implications for airpower's coercive potential in asymmetric conflicts. The difficulties encountered by the RAF in Palestine –delivering discriminate force in urban areas against an

organised resistance- are rooted in the permanent characteristics of airpower. Yet what if these attributes can be moulded, amended, or even changed entirely? Unmanned systems have the potential to provide an indefinite presence over the battlefield and overcome the transitory nature of aircraft. Advancements in sensors and missiles make modern Precision Guided Munitions (PGMs) unrecognisable from the dumb bombs of the past, achieving the same objectives with a smaller warhead and reduced collateral.

Despite its American origins, the RMA is crucial to understanding the IDF's practice in asymmetric conflicts. As the largest cumulative recipient of US military aid, the IDF has also received US equipment and practices. American assistance is 'designed to maintain Israel's "qualitative military edge" in the region, but it has not been one-way traffic.<sup>47</sup> The IDF has developed these technologies and practices to address the unique challenges they face. As the US purchase of advanced Israeli equipment, such as the Iron Dome, shows, this relationship is truly bilateral.

Collins and Futter argued that the RMA is 'best considered as a holistic, global concept that continues to shape the way nations conceptualize, plan and fight wars and ensure their security.'<sup>48</sup> They are correct that, though the RMA began as an

American theory, the US can no longer claim full ownership of its creation. However, it is wrong to consider one global conceptual framework. These US inspired ideas take on a unique character wherever they are employed that reflects the actors involved and the task that they have been put to. Such are the differences in the way RMA ideas and technologies have been applied, that it is more accurate to consider its many applications as separate, but complementary, concepts.

In the Gaza Strip the IDF has employed RMA technologies in an attempt to overcome the same limitations that critically undermined British air control in the 1930s. Yet claims that the permanent attributes of airpower can be changed through technology should be approached with caution. Revolutions in the nature and manner of warfare will never prevent the enemy from having their vote. An adversary is rarely static, and the impact of the state's innovation is dependent on their response. Hamas has reacted to the IDF's advancements in kind to undermine their use of coercive airpower and create their own deterrent power. Before analysing this strategic interaction, it is first necessary to examine the geopolitical context that explains how the IDF's strategy of aerial coercion has developed.



# CONTEXT: ISRAEL AND HAMAS =

#### The IDF's History of Deterrence

Notions of deterrence, and deterrence from the air in particular, have enduring appeal for Israeli policymakers due to the unique geopolitical dangers they face. Although the form of the security threat has changed, elements of Israel's strategy have remained constant due to the unchanging strategic context it operates within. Regardless of tactical and operational innovation, its status as a small, democratic and Jewish nation in contested territory remains an enduring framework within which the strategy of the IDF has developed.

A number of geopolitical realities dictate that if Israel is to win a conventional war, it has to win quickly. Israel's size means that a lack of strategic depth is insurmountable. In the event of conventional attack it does not have territory to fall back on, nor does it have a large population from which to draw forces for a protracted struggle. Its reliance on reserves, and the necessary expense and disruption their mobilisation entails, incentivises short, decisive wars, as does the potential for fighting on multiple fronts against any number of its hostile neighbours.

This 'asymmetry in staying power' between Israel and its neighbours means that over any war of survival hangs a 'ticking clock'<sup>49</sup>: the more protracted and attritional a conflict, the less likely an Israeli victory becomes. In a region dominated by states that do not recognise Israel's right to exist, any conventional war takes on the characteristics of a war of survival.<sup>50</sup>

An asymmetry in staying power is accentuated in Israel's asymmetric conflicts. Limited casualty tolerance dictates that Israel has a narrow window during the course of its operations to improve the security situation. This sensitivity to casualties is exhibited both internally and externally. The Israeli public has no appetite for a long, protracted conflict for intangible gains. In a small democratic nation, reliant on reserves, public support for operations is vital.

Externally, the global media also acts to limit the length of the IDF's campaigns. The international community can accept legitimate Israeli security concerns, but there is limited tolerance for the use of high explosives in urban areas and the civilian casualties that this entails. These strategic vulnerabilities – an internal and external sensitivity to casualties - form the basis of Hamas compellence and deterrence strategies, and will be examined in detail later.

In 2015, the IDF's Chief of Staff Lt Gen Gadi Eizenkot summarised how these constraints dictate strategy in the first, and to date only, formal public doctrine of the IDF:

As to the use of force, strategy is based on unchanging principlesdeterrence, early warning, defense, defeating the enemy, and victory.<sup>51</sup>

IDF doctrine categorises operations on their severity into Routine, Emergency or War, and deterrence as an objective in itself permeates each of these levels. During routine operations the IDF is concerned with 'implementing, enhancing, and maintaining deterrence by building the force and creating a credible threat relative to our willingness and readiness to use it,' and in Emergencies and War it focuses on 'speedily removing the threat while minimizing the damage to the State of Israel and enhancing Israel's deterrence in the region.'52 Regardless

of the severity of the threat, the precarious nature of Israel's situation ensures that the danger must be dealt with quickly and decisively, and in a manner that prevents the threat from escalating or reoccurring. These objectives combine to form the following 'Offensive Military Concept', central to the Israeli psyche:

The basic assumption is that the enemy cannot be defeated through a defensive posture. Therefore, it is necessary to use force in an offensive posture to achieve clear-cut military results.<sup>53</sup>

This translates into a doctrine of pre-emption, and the use of massive, anticipatory force against perceived existential threats. In practice, the superior speed and reach of air assets invariably make air strikes the first tool of choice. The intention of these strikes is to achieve a quick, decisive victory, and strengthen general cumulative deterrence against potential adversaries.<sup>54</sup>

### Conventional Warfare: Theory in Practice

The IDF's principal approach to achieving victory is the maneuver approach. This approach is based on components of pinpointed offensive actions against the enemy's weak spots, while exploiting the relative advantages with emphasis put on momentum, speed of action, "...IN ITS SHORT OPERATIONAL HISTORY ISRAEL HAS MASTERED THIS BETTER THAN MOST..." and initiative, the combination of which achieve shock and awe.<sup>55</sup>

The similarities of the IDF's 'maneuver approach' and Western models has led some theorists to contend that the IDF has been a passive recipient of Western doctrines of air power, adopting blueprints 'off the shelf' that focus on 'Shock and Awe' and Effects Based Operations in the absence of indigenous analytical innovation.<sup>56</sup> There are evidently similarities between the maneuver approach, and Warden's notion of 'critical nodes' to achieve 'strategic paralysis.' Moreover, the emphasis on initiative and shock and awe runs in parallel to Boyd's 'Observe-Orient-Decide-Act (OODA) Loop', both stressing the need to outthink the enemy and disrupt their decision-making processes.<sup>57</sup>

Despite clear crossovers between IDF and US combat theory, Israel has not been a passive recipient of doctrine. The IAF's dramatic success in conventional warfare has shaped the development of operational airpower, and strike capabilities in particular, in its own right. Despite many countries possessing capable and professional air forces. few states have the industrial and social base required to produce an air force of the top order.<sup>58</sup> In its short operational history Israel has mastered this better than most, due in part to its economic and technical resources, but also through intense combat experience that far outstrips most Western nations'. Israel's founders were acutely aware of the importance of the air domain, as demonstrated by the statement of Israel's first Prime Minister, David Ben-Gurion, to the Knesset on 2 November 1955.

Security means conquest of the sea and air, to make ourselves a maritime power and a force to be reckoned with in the air. Settlement is not limited merely to land, to the soil. There can also be settlement of the sea and of the air, and the great advantage here is that there are no territorial limitations and curtailing borders.<sup>59</sup>

The IDF has been born of a hostile environment, and the sky around Israel has served as a testing ground for many nascent technologies, from the use of Remotely Piloted Vehicles in 1982, to the first combat mission of the F-35 in 2018.<sup>60</sup> The IAF's early history was characterised by dramatic and rapid victories in inter-state warfare. These successes were underpinned by pre-emptive and overwhelming force, in campaigns that both shaped and drew on Western conceptions of airpower.

The June 1967 'Six Day War' remains one of the most effective employments of offensive force from the air. The IAF virtually eliminated the Egyptian Air Force whilst it was still on the ground, vindicating Douhet's belief in attacking 'the eggs and the nests', rather than pursuing airborne assets.<sup>61</sup> Whilst the War of Attrition of 1969-70 and the October War of 1973 revealed the vulnerabilities of a small nation conducting defence on the large front of the Bar Lev Line, both operations were comprehensive successes for the IAF's mode of operations.<sup>62</sup> By 1982, in Israel's most recent full confrontation with an enemy air force, the IAF defeated the Syrian Arab Air Force (SyAAF) comprehensively, with achievements that include shooting down 25 planes in a morning without loss.<sup>63</sup> Indeed, following the Second World War, no other air force of the first order has had as many aerial engagements. The IDF has not been a passive recipient of US doctrine; rather, its dramatic successes have helped shape the American blueprint for conventional warfare that took form in the First Gulf War.

#### Asymmetry and the First Lebanon War

Although broader geopolitical constraints remain constant, since 1982 the nature of the threats, and consequently the conflicts that Israel has engaged in, have changed markedly. The First Lebanon War in 1982, and the prolonged period of counterinsurgency operations that followed, represented a strategic dilemma for the small professional force that had excelled in numerous wars of survival.

In some ways the war's template was familiar. In a short conventional campaign, the IDF brought overwhelming force from the air upon its adversaries, primarily the Palestine Liberation Organization (PLO) and Syrian forces. This was followed by a combined assault that quickly defeated the PLO in southern Lebanon. In the first stage of the war (6 Jun 1982-31 Aug 1982) the IAF displayed characteristic professionalism, destroying the PLO's 'sub-state' within Lebanon and achieving substantial victories over Syrian armour and SAM batteries.<sup>64</sup>

despite superficial However, similarities, Israel's campaign in Lebanon was largely a war of choice and represented a substantive difference to the kind of wars it had waged previously. The discrete military Operation Peace for Galilee, with limited objectives, sank quickly into the Lebanese 'quagmire', as the IDF found itself in a protracted counterinsurgency campaign that only ended with its unilateral withdrawal from Lebanon in May 2000. The operation that began to eliminate the PLO's terrorist 'statewithin-state' soon took the IDF into its first true asymmetric conflict.

Prime Minister Menachem Begin tried to stress continuity between Lebanon and previous wars of survival. In an address to the National Defense College he claimed that the terror threat meant 'Operation Peace for Galilee ... does not really belong to the category of wars of alternative,' but in hindsight it clearly was a watershed moment for the IDF.<sup>65</sup> Even contemporary analysts were universal in their criticism of the IDF's conduct and strategy in Lebanon.<sup>66</sup> The Israelis quickly found themselves embroiled in a costly occupation against an unconventional foe, and this trend towards counterinsurgency operations has continued ever since.

In a sense, this proliferation of sub-state threats that has occurred since 1982 can be attributed to the successes of Israeli arms and deterrence, as Israel's enemies sought ways to bypass conventional military strength. Overwhelming superiority on the battlefield has led external actors, notably Syria and Iran, to avoid direct confrontation with Israel and instead attempt to further their interests in the region by supporting proxies. This argument should not be overstressed, as the recent rise of Low Intensity Conflicts is not unique to Israel by any means.<sup>67</sup> However, it is possible to discern a rationalisation of Arab aims in reaction the IDF's strength, and a subsequent shift in Israeli objectives in response to what is realistic in asymmetric warfare.68 This was evident even in 1973, when Egyptian President Anwar Sadat, recognising that the destruction of Israel was unrealistic, contented himself with the limited objectives of recovering of the Sinai Peninsula.

This process of avoiding direct confrontation has been continued

### "THE SAME LEARNING PROCESS THAT PUSHED ISRAEL'S ENEMIES TO SPONSOR SUB-STATE PROXIES HAS BEEN ADOPTED BY THE PROXIES THEMSELVES..."

by Israel's enemies. For example, despite Israel's difficulties during the Second Intifada, Svria did not see this as an opportunity to retake the Golan Heights, preferring to push its interests through proxies instead. Israel too has had to moderate its aims in the Palestinian theatre, as it has been forced to recognise it cannot impose its will political will on Gaza and the West Bank by using conflict in a Clausewitzian sense.<sup>70</sup> The same learning process that pushed Israel's enemies to sponsor sub-state proxies has been adopted by the proxies themselves, as they adapt to bypass Israel's conventional strength.

Despite developments in the regional context, the basic foundations of Israel's strategy have remained remarkably constant: the use of offensive, and at times pre-emptive, force to improve the security situation, degrade the enemy's capability to harm Israel and to maintain or restore deterrence. That is not to say that the way the Israel employs force is unchanged; indeed, the IDF has continued to innovate on all levels of war in its attempts to dominate the battlespace. However, geopolitical constraints mean that it has been a process of strategic adaptation rather than revolution. as the IDF has modified conventional notions of force and deterrence to counter unconventional adversaries.

#### Hamas: Resistance as an Objective

It is neither al Qaeda nor the Taliban. It owes something to Hezbollah, and much to the Muslim Brotherhood. It is Islamist, but nationalist; Sunni, yet supported by a Shi'a regional power; democratic, yet opaque; populist, yet cruel.<sup>71</sup>

Before placing the IDF's conception of deterrence in the context of Gaza, as coercion and deterrence rely on assessments of rationality and values it is first essential to examine Hamas as an organisation. Successful coercion is underpinned by a thorough understanding of an adversary's decision making processes and value systems, and a knowledge of the enemy's centres of gravity is essential for threats of force to prove effective.

How Hamas is defined and operates has broad implications, which range from the obligations it owes to its citizens to what infrastructure Israel can legitimately target. The varied, and at times competing, functions of Hamas demonstrate how actor based conceptions of deterrence, though simple in theory, are extremely complex in practice. Efforts to coerce sub-state actors are further complicated by centres of gravity that fall outside the reach of traditional military power and targeting, and the intricate power relationships that fuel their strength.

A brief description of Hamas' origins and rise to power in Gaza will be followed by an examination of the elements of its message and structure that provide the foundations for its strength. It is an organisation that straddles many contradictions, as summarised neatly in Milton-Edwards' above remarks. It is a religious group, a provider of services, and a maintainer of law and order all at once. It foments terror in the envelope communities surrounding Gaza and in the West Bank, but also participates in democratic elections. These seeming contradictions provide a partial explanation of the complex security situation the IDF faces, and the nature of its conflicted responses to the threat.

Following Israel's withdrawal from Gaza in 2005, few predicted Hamas' dramatic ascendancy. Yet in the elections of January 2006, among the freest elections ever held in the Middle East, Hamas took 74 of the 132 seats on offer.72 By July 2007, following a week of violence which left over 100 dead, Hamas had taken full control of Gaza and split the PA in two.<sup>73</sup> Condemnation on the group, already designated a terrorist organisation by much of the international community, intensified, with fresh sanctions and isolation that has continued virtually unabated to the present day.<sup>74</sup>

Yet despite these measures, Hamas continues to function, not only as a resistance but also as the government of a de facto state. Neither repeated military exchanges with the IDF, punctuated by several intense escalations in 2008-09, 2012 and 2014, nor its transition from protest to power has been able to change its aims as enunciated in its Charter of 1988.<sup>75</sup> A Document of General Principles and Policies in May 2017 reaffirmed its fundamental aims, with any compromise framed as interim steps to establishing their goals.<sup>76</sup> Throughout its history, four objectives have remained a constant. These are the following:

- 1. **'Liberation.'** 'The full and complete liberation of Palestine, from the river to the sea,' with Jerusalem as its capital.
- 2. **Right of Return.** The 'inalienable right' for Palestinian refugees to return to where they or their ancestors were displaced from, whether in 1948, 1967, or at any other time.
- **3. Rejection of Zionism.** A refusal to recognise the state of Israel, or the validity of the 'Zionist project.'
- **4. Resistance**. The continued legitimacy of resistance, and in particular armed resistance, 'which is regarded as the strategic choice for protecting the principles and the rights of the Palestinian people.'<sup>77</sup>

The strength of the State of Israel and its clear resilience and growth in the face of adversity ensures that 'resistance' remains the most important element of Hamas' strategy. As Kirchofer highlights, like many terrorist groups with ambitious strategic aims, Hamas has more immediate 'process' goals which allow it to redefine success and claim victory without tangible progress towards its ultimate objectives.<sup>78</sup> Prior to 2006 Hamas' shorter-term goal was to attain power in Gaza, and following its ascent to government its aim has been to consolidate and maintain it.<sup>79</sup> In the absence of progress in its lofty strategic ambitions, Hamas relies on the 'process', or method, of resistance. In their own words:

Hamas is a comprehensive institutional movement taking resistance against the Israeli occupation as its main goal and strategic project. It is involved in the Palestinian community politically, economically, educationally, socially, culturally and on media, popular and relief levels. The movement is active at the Palestinian, Arab, Islamic and international levels and works amongst youth, women, students and all other segments of society.<sup>80</sup>

It is this fusion of resistance with community level associations and the provision of services that is particularly revealing about the nature of Hamas' power in Gaza. This broad social and cultural involvement helps explain how Hamas became the first Islamist group to be elected in the Middle East and also how it has maintained its hold on Gaza, despite significant foreign and

"LONG BEFORE ITS ELECTION HAMAS HAS MAINTAINED A FOCUS ON EDUCATION..." internal pressure. From the First Intifada onwards, Islamist groups began to rival and then supplant the secular nationalist authorities as providers of security and services, and Hamas was consistently the most significant of these groups at a grassroots level. For instance, by 1995 up to 10,000 orphans in Gaza were in receipt of some provisions from Islamist associations, with 5,000 more of Gaza's poorest families receiving similar levels of assistance.<sup>81</sup> Long before its election Hamas has maintained a focus on education, penetrating refugee camps in particular with schools and summer camp programmes.<sup>82</sup>

There is disagreement on the primary focus of Hamas' civic activities and the degree of cynicism they should be approached with, but what is clear is that they are crucial in generating popular support.<sup>83</sup> This communal activity's importance is evident both in Hamas' early triumphs over the Islamic Jihad Movement in Palestine (PIJ), for leadership of the Islamic movement, and in their 2006 election win.<sup>84</sup>

A focus on education and youth organisations is consistent with Hamas' aims as a transformative movement but also with the demography of Gaza, where 66% of the population is under 25 years old.<sup>85</sup> Its Charter singles out youth in particular as responsible for the 'raising of consciousness', accompanied by 'fundamental

changes in educational curricula in order to cleanse them from all vestiges of the ideological invasion.<sup>286</sup>

Community support is intrinsically connected to Hamas' ideology of resistance. This ranges from the overt, as voiced below by Hamas official Fathi Hammad, to more indirect methods, such as the provision of practical assistance to the families of martyrs or imprisoned fighters.

We will teach our kids in the kindergartens, the elementary schools, and the middle schools how to move forward and liberate their land, with the help of Allah alone. Our achievement today is that out of the two million people [of Gaza], one million children have enrolled into a national, Islamic, Jihadi, religious course. They all excelled and got first place in fence-breaking and confrontation.<sup>87</sup>

Essential to an understanding of these activities is the Islamist framework which they operate within. Hamas' rise to power both fuelled and exploited a shift in the Palestinian liberation movement from nationalism to Islamism. Hamas was formed in 1987 as the Islamic Resistance Movement and a wing of the Moslem Brotherhood in Palestine.<sup>88</sup> It frames its conflicts within the broader traditions of struggle against the Zionist 'invaders', allowing it present itself as the latest iteration in generations of resistance.<sup>89</sup> The failure of the nationalist led peace processes to translate into practical improvements for the people of Gaza, and the defeat of secular, nationalist Arab regimes, provided strength to the renewal of Islam as a solution for longstanding political problems. In this context, the Intifadas that began in 1987 and 2000 represent a concerted effort by Islamist groups to pull the Palestinian arena away from a secular, nationalist dispute, and place it back within the broader traditional narrative of Muslim-Jew conflict.<sup>90</sup>

After moving from protest to government, religion has remained the reference point for Hamas' rule. It has had to tread carefully, simultaneously attempting to satisfy its hard line supporters and prevent alienation of more moderate inhabitants and its international audience. Its efforts to introduce conservative regulations to Gaza are well documented, with laws banning women from smoking nargileh or legally enforcing gender segregation in schools demonstrating its commitment to Islamic rule.<sup>91</sup> However, significantly, it has stopped short of creating a strict Taliban-style state, a decision that some depict as demonstrative of a government motivated more by self-preservation than ideology.<sup>92</sup> Hamas is subject to constant tension, trying to justify its leadership of the Islamist movement and also present an image acceptable to more moderate sectors within Gaza and internationally. It faces frequent challenges from more radical Islamists such as Salafi-Jihadists, and the Islamic State even went as far as to declare war on Hamas, denouncing them as 'infidels' that have 'nullified' their faith.<sup>93</sup> This opposition from other Jihadist groups extends to overt violent rebellion at times, as was the case on 27 August 2019, when bomb attacks on two Hamas police posts killed three officers and prompted a wave of arrests of jihadist activists.94 The more moderate tone of its Covenant of 2017, which makes no mention of the Muslim Brotherhood, is a reflection of the awareness Hamas' leadership has of its external image.<sup>95</sup> These tensions have an acute impact on decision-making processes and their responses to IDF pressure and will be examined in greater detail later.

Complementing Hamas' civic, social and religious functions is its role in the internal security of the Gaza Strip. Hamas' mechanisms of maintaining control over the civilian population of Gaza have far reaching implications for the potential utility of airpower to deter in Gaza, and for targeted bombing campaigns in particular. Clearly, the notion that properly targeted airstrikes can induce a civilian population to exert pressure on a ruling party is reliant function and identity illustrate how

on the ability of a population to access government, indirectly at the very least. Such theories are not well suited to Gaza, where the de facto government maintains a firm grip on public outlets of dissent through oppressive security forces.

One explanation of Hamas' election success in 2006 were its promises to tackle the lawlessness and corruption of the PA, and following its full takeover it acted quickly to secure control. Indeed, Gaza's security provides an example of the unforeseen consequences that can arise from attempts to use sanctions to coerce. In 2007 the instructions of the PA to its employees to abscond presented Hamas with an opportunity to reform the region's security apparatus in its own image. By 2008, of the 57 judges in post prior to Hamas' takeover only one was still active, and by 2011 the internal security force had swelled to 15,000, almost 40% of the public sector.<sup>96</sup> Although significant overlap exists between internal security forces and the al-Qassam brigades, a distinction does exist, demonstrating Hamas' aspirations for the legitimate monopoly on the use of force as a state entity. Early attempts by the PA to weaken Hamas by withdrawing administrative support did the opposite, as Hamas acted quickly to fill the vacuum and establish themselves as the most important actor in the region's internal administration.

These many tensions within Hamas'

actor based theories of deterrence, simple in theory, become extremely complex when transposed from grand diplomacy to the sub-state level. Treating Hamas as one rational actor capable of being coerced is not impossible, but the task becomes a challenge of intelligence so complicated that success is invariably elusive. Decision-making processes are clearly more difficult to access in opaque, authoritarian regimes than democratic ones.

Despite Hamas' dominance within Gaza, it remains one actor competing for authority in the region, and for leadership in the struggle against Israel. Even the membership of Hamas does not represent one coherent ideology, but is a loose coalition of mutual interest with disagreement on how best to achieve their aims. Implicit to successful coercion is the knowledge of an enemy's decision-making processes and critical nodes, and the complexities of Hamas' control in Gaza apply demonstrate that in practice this intelligence gap can prove insurmountable.



# DETERRING INSURGENTS: THE CHALLENGE

#### A Rationalisation of Aims

Israel's strategic dilemma is acute. It will not accept a regime that violently refuses to recognise its right to exist, but since its unilateral withdrawal in 2005 there is limited appetite for a long term, comprehensive offensive into Gaza to improve the security situation by crushing the Islamist movement. Hamas' long-term aims are unlikely to be affected by any degree of force unaccompanied by significant reform that addresses the socio-economic and political causes of discontent. Even in the event of a multi-national relief effort, there are still concerns that the security situation would remain unchanged and that reconstruction would only serve to strengthen a hostile neighbour. Such voices point to Israel's withdrawal in 2005 and Hamas' subsequent rapid rise to power as a case in point.

Israel's policy towards Gaza is bound in other highly political issues in the Palestinian arena, including settlement in the West Bank and debates over a one or two state solution that will not be examined here. Suffice to say, generational Arab-Israeli conflict and failed peace processes have hardened attitudes on both sides. In this context of generational conflict, Israel pursues a policy of maintaining the status quo whilst attempting to reduce threats to Israeli citizens. The desired end state hinges on what level of violence is tolerable for Israeli planners, a standard that is interpretative and fluid.

Israel's immediate objectives are to exert pressure to weaken Hamas, improve the security situation through operations that undermine Hamas' military capabilities, reinforce deterrence and prevent a humanitarian crisis. These aims represent a pragmatic reassessment of Israel's strategic desires, underpinned by the state's strengths, vulnerabilities and limitations. Israel's key asset is clearly its overwhelming conventional and numerical strength, manifest in its world class military and air arm in particular. Vulnerabilities include a lack of strategic depth and its adherence to democratic process, both of which are exploited by its unconventional enemies. Most importantly, Israel's status as a democratic nation ensures an acute awareness of Israeli casualties, either military or civilian, which in turn dictates the terms, staying power and methods employed by the IDF.

The desire to reduce friendly casualties and the effect this has on the use of armed force has received much attention in liberal democracies. Whether it amounts to a 'casualty phobia' that translates into an 'unprecedented timidity in using force', as Record claims, is debatable, particularly in the context of Israel.<sup>97</sup> However what is clear is that the desire to reduce casualties inevitably pushes decision makers towards air assets, their appeal being what Cohen termed 'gratification without commitment.'98 The 'Vietnam Syndrome' that provides the basis for theories designed to minimise casualties, including Warden's, is transferable to the Israeli context.

The level of a population's aversion to civilian casualties depends on a variety of factors, most important of which are the necessity of action, the legitimacy of the cause, or the likelihood of success.<sup>99</sup> An inherent sensitivity to casualties, combined with recent IDF occupations costly in blood and treasure for limited tangible success, has resulted in an extreme reluctance to commit ground forces into Gaza for anything other than a short campaign with limited objectives. In this context, the air component, alongside the discrete use of special forces, provides the basis for IDF action.

Hamas in turn has been forced to moderate its objectives in face of massive conventional strength and the strategic reality that it will not be able to abolish the Israeli state. Consequently, its efforts are aimed at the more immediate objectives of maintaining and strengthening its position in power and relieving the Israeli 'siege.' Its consolidation of power is dependent on controlling the population of Gaza and depicting itself as the only organisation capable of leading the effort to 'resist' Israel. This resistance is both defensive, through foiling Israeli raids or air strikes, and offensive, manifest in attacks that aim to extract a cost from Israel for its policy towards Gaza.

In recognition of Israel's civilian population as a centre of gravity, and due to the limited resources they require to operate, Hamas has turned to relatively low-technology, improvised methods, including attack tunnels, mortars, rockets or, most recently, arson devices, such as burning kites or balloons. These attacks are for two audiences, their supporters and opponents. Hamas is trying simultaneously to make the situation intolerable in Israeli envelope communities in an effort to extract concessions from Israel, and also to demonstrate its commitment to resistance to external supporters and competing groups in Gaza.

It is the interaction of Hamas' attempts to coerce Israel and viceversa that dictates the fragile deterrence balance between two sides, with both continuing to use force to try and shift the balance in their favour.

Both the IDF's and Hamas' strategies are based on Israel's primary strategic vulnerability, an aversion to civilian and military casualties. Alongside a natural aversion, Hamas employs carefully considered tactics to deter Israel from considering a comprehensive ground sweep of Gaza. Confident in its deterrence, it can construct the remainder of its deterrence and compellence strategies around the same limitations of air control that the RAF encountered in Palestine in the interwar period. IDF innovation and RMA inspired techniques and equipment have been unable to overcome the fundamental limitations of air control in an asymmetric setting. Delivering discriminate force against an organised resistance in densely populated areas remains a challenge.

#### Assessing Deterrence: Methodological Issues

Assessing the success of either party's deterrence strategies is clearly difficult, as it requires the correlation of events or lack of events with previous action. The absence of an attack may not be due to effective posturing, but could be attributable to internal pressure, a concerted effort to reserve force for a later attack, or for any number of other reasons. Such is the nature of prediction that it is difficult to discern whether an attack has been prevented, or if one would never have occurred in the first place. This interpretative element and its importance in a militarised, democratic state politicises discussion of deterrence in Israel, ensuring that debates on the matter are national business.

The manner in which the rocket attacks of 13 June 2019 were utilised by both sides of the political divide for different purposes demonstrates the debate's interpretative nature. In the context of 10 confirmed incendiary arson attacks on the previous day, rocket fire intercepted by the Iron Dome prompted multiple retaliatory airstrikes from the IDF, which struck what it reported as underground terrorist infrastructure in the southern Gaza Strip.<sup>100</sup> To opposition leader Benny Gantz, these rocket strikes demonstrated diminished deterrence, his distain evident in a tweet on the following day:

Hamas' continued firing indicates they are not deterred. Only taking a heavy military stance will make it clear that the State of Israel not only speaks but also uses force.<sup>101</sup>

However, this same interaction of fire, and its place within broader trends of attack, was used by Culture Minister Miri Regev to defend the government's deterrence policy.

If we had lost [the ability to deter] Hamas, they would have attacked us all the time, and we would have reacted to every event. Hamas and the Islamic Jihad understand that if they raise their heads too much, we will bring them down.<sup>102</sup>

These conflicting interpretations of the same event demonstrate aptly the political character deterrence assessments take. That both Gantz and Regev reached the upper echelons of the IDF prior to politics is revealing of the manner that political and military matters often overlap in Israel.

These difficulties assessing deterrence are further compounded by an asymmetry in objectives and expectations. For a sophisticated military with significant operational success, anything short of total victory can be presented as defeat, whereas for the insurgent, mere endurance is an indicator of victory. This expectation gap should not be overstressed; the difficulties facing conventional forces in asymmetric settings are well documented, and particularly in a theatre of persistent conflict there is a public recognition of what is achievable through armed force alone. Assessments of deterrence can only analyse the interaction between both side's use of violence, and whether they have shifted the balance to favour their objectives.

#### **Indirect Deterrence**

In response to the numerous sub-state threats to its citizens, Israel has adapted its conventional deterrence model to one of 'Indirect Deterrence.' In regions such as Lebanon and Gaza, where many groups intent on attacking Israel operate in areas with virtually no Israeli military footprint, Israel has adopted a strategy of deterrence by proxy, holding the ruling party of these areas as responsible for all attacks directed towards Israel.

In this model any violence from Gaza, such as rocket strikes, clashes at the border or infiltration raids, are held as emanating from the ruling party, regardless of whether they were believed to have perpetrated the attack. By holding Hamas accountable, the IDF is attempting to coerce it into controlling violence within Gaza and reduce it to levels that Israel finds tolerable. In the absence of a physical presence in these regions, the only way to enforce this strategy of indirect deterrence is from the air.

Indirect deterrence was adopted in response to the targeting dilemma militia type groups present, and due to opposition to a prolonged ground offensive. Targeting Hamas is difficult in itself, but as a ruling party they have physical manifestations of power, such as police buildings, military installations or government offices, which can be struck in an effort to exert pressure on the

### "THE IDF IS SUB-CONTRACTING ITS DETERRENCE..."

governing body. The same is not the case for its competitors for leadership of Gaza, which outside of office can maintain a looser, more informal structure with fewer physical targets.

Much work has been done on the responsibility of government acting as a moderating influence on former protest groups, as they engage in the inevitable compromises of administration.<sup>103</sup> The IDF is trying to use an organisation that is to some extent accountable to restrain more radical groups such as the PIJ, whose actions are unrestricted by obligations to citizens. In effect, the IDF is sub-contracting its deterrence, attempting to coerce Hamas who, in turn, will act to minimise violence emanating from rival groups within its territory.

The strategic logic is laid out in the following quotation from Amos Yadlin, reproduced in Israeli doctrine:

Vis-a-vis Hamas and Hezbollah, haven't we destroyed their capabilities, but we were able to establish deterrence. This is basically because we hit them hard, and because the terrorists. in a way, became non-fullstate-entities, but half-state entities.... The terrorists have discovered that when they are responsible for their economy,

for education, for the life of their people, suddenly they are not daring to use terror all day.<sup>104</sup>

This indirect deterrence did not originate in Gaza, but was developed in response to the protracted struggle in Lebanon in the late 1990s. Faced with the mounting economic and human costs of occupation, under Defense Minister Moshe Arens, Israel formally adopted a policy it had already been attempting to enact. The IDF held the Lebanese government accountable for all aggression directed towards Israel, hoping that an incentivised Lebanese government could compensate for a limited Israeli ground presence.

In reality this indirect deterrence could not offset the damage done to Israel's deterrent posture following its unilateral withdrawal from Lebanon in 2000. In this context, the Second Lebanon War of 2006 is demonstrative of a failure of deterrence, as Hezbollah was sufficiently emboldened to believe that its attack on IDF soldiers would not invoke the subsequent scale of reaction from Israel.<sup>105</sup>

Despite some achievements, the 2006 Lebanese War also demonstrated the challenge of delivering a substantial blow to an enemy force firmly embedded within a civilian population. Delivering discriminate force in densely populated areas reveals the tension between the state's responsibility to protect its own citizens and its duty to reduce civilian casualties. This is accentuated by deliberate tactical choices on the part of insurgents, designed to increase the civilian cost of any IDF action, tactics that will be examined in greater detail later.

The IDF response has been to broaden the targets and the intensity of its force, in efforts to exert pressure on sponsors of terror and strengthen deterrence. Gadi Eisenkot, then GOC Northern Command but later Chief of the General Staff, summarised this concept during an interview in 2008.

We will wield disproportionate power against every village from which shots are fired on Israel, and cause immense damage and destruction. From our perspective, these are military bases. This isn't a suggestion. This is a plan that has already been authorized.<sup>106</sup>

The use of excessive force for deterrent purposes became known as the Dahiyah Doctrine, in reference to the IDF's attacks on the Dahieh district of Beruit in 2006. This doctrine is in part an outcome of the high human cost that the IDF would incur fighting opposition heavily embedded in a civilian population, and in recognition of the importance of low IDF casualties in maintaining public support for a conflict. This logic is preceded by Asa Kasher and Amos Yadlin in an article of 2005. They argue that, 'Where the state does not have

effective control of the vicinity, it does not have to should er responsibility for the fact that persons who are involved in terror operate in the vicinity of person who are not.'  $^{107}$ 

For Kasher and Yadlin, the state's responsibility to minimise IDF casualties is greater than its responsibility to protect those that knowingly endanger civilian lives, or the civilians themselves. This is reflected by their assertion that 'a combatant is a civilian in uniform', a remark that is particularly pertinent in a democracy reliant upon national service.<sup>108</sup> This wide delineation of the battlefield chimes with early theorists of airpower, who maintained that aircraft had eroded the distinction between combatant and non-combatant, civilian and soldier.

This doctrine has not gone without criticism, both in Israel and abroad. A prominent critic, Levy, contends that it amounts to a 'death hierarchy', whereby a 'new social order' is used to grade the value of life and place Palestinians beneath Israelis, and numerous reports from international organisations have criticised Israeli conduct in Gaza and Lebanon.<sup>109</sup> The most significant international criticism in Gaza emanated from the United Nations Fact Finding Mission on the Gaza Conflict, the Goldstone Report, although the IDF has consistently denied accusations of indiscriminate force.<sup>110</sup> Despite such censure, Israel's indirect deterrence policy remains largely unchanged. On 25 January 2019, President Reuven Rivlin reaffirmed this strategy, remarking that, 'If we are threatened by Lebanon, we will not remain silent. Lebanon is responsible for its sovereignty and will be responsible for any activity by the Hezbollah from its ground.'<sup>111</sup>

The application of force in Lebanon is also revealing of the limitations of a policy of indirect deterrence reliant predominantly on the air arm, and these difficulties persist in the Gaza theatre. These include the hazards of using disproportionate force in congested areas, and the contradictions of using a weak state to enforce restraint on sub-state actors within its territory. These problems are accentuated by the waning nature of deterrence in the period between kinetic operations, and the way that attempts to achieve escalation dominance can quickly morph cumulative deterrence into cyclical patterns of escalation which may inherently suit the sub-state group. These limitations of indirect deterrence from the air, evident in Lebanon, will be examined in greater detail in Gaza.

#### Restraint and the Limits of Sub-State Power

There are some difficulties in attributing responsibility for all rocket attacks to Hamas. There are independent militias operating in Gaza,

# "...ROCKET FIRE FROM GAZA IS ROUTINELY MET BY AIRSTRIKES FROM THE IAF..."

and even prior to Hamas, governing authorities were unable to prevent all rocket firings despite their best efforts to do so.<sup>112</sup>

Richard Faulk, UN Special Rapporteur, speaking on 9 January 2019.

Israel's strategy of indirect deterrence suffers from a paradox that emanates from the nature of Hamas' authority in the Gaza Strip. As previously discussed, Hamas does not have absolute control over Gaza, and even within Islamist sectors it faces internal challenges for leadership of the resistance against Israel.

Rocket fire from Gaza is routinely met by airstrikes from the IAF, which can loosely be described as an effort at coercion by punishment, manipulating the costs of an action in an effort to halt further and future aggression. However, although it may not be in Hamas' interest to prevent violence directed towards Israel, in some instances it is also outside of their power. If this is the case, then no strategy of coercive airstrikes could hope for complete success, as even if Hamas is incentivised to restrain aggression it may still prove unable to do so. Israel is simultaneously seeking to both to weaken Hamas and hold it accountable for actions that occur within its territory, a strategy that proves contradictory in practice.

Several instances of aggression from the PIJ in early months of 2019 demonstrate the limitations of indirect deterrence in the face of organised efforts to escalate violence. Changes to the PIJ's leadership in September 2018 has seen the group pursue a more radical policy, as it aims to establish new rules of interaction and challenge Hamas' leadership of resistance against Israel. The sniper fire directed at an IDF officer in January 2019 and the rocket launch of 28 April 2019, both at the initiative of the commander of the PIJ's military wing in northern Gaza, is indicative of an emboldened, assertive organisation.<sup>113</sup> Following the rocket launch the IDF even took the unusual step of releasing images of the commander they deemed responsible and refrained from retaliatory airstrikes.<sup>114</sup>

Such actions can be interpreted as Israel's self-recognition of the limited effectiveness of such airstrikes in this instance, and of their role in contributing to escalation against the stated wishes of either side. Israel's inability to prevent these activities highlights the difficulties associated with deterring sub-state actors with centres of gravity that can prove impossible to target. In this instance, the role of Iran as the PIJ's primary sponsor, and the context of escalating regional tensions between Tehran and Jerusalem, undermines attempts to moderate the PIJ in Gaza.

#### Case Study: Exchanges of Fire in March 2019

It is not only concerted escalations from rivals for power that undermine indirect deterrence. Acts of aggression denied by all major groups demonstrate that even if deterrent strategies affect the leadership of organised resistance, the nature of terrorist groups is such that leaders may be unable to restrain their own operatives.

Exchanges of fire in Gaza in March 2019 are representative of the issues that occur when actor based theories of deterrence are applied to sub-state groups that struggle to control their own territory or personnel. On 14 March 2019, two Fajr rockets were fired from Gaza towards Tel Aviv, one of which was intercepted by the Iron Dome whilst the other fell onto open ground.<sup>115</sup> Although no casualties occurred, it was the first time since Op PE in 2014 that air raid sirens were heard in central Israel, and as such it represented a significant escalation.

The al-Qassam Brigades denied responsibility, with senior Hamas official Ismail Haniyeh attributing it to a 'technical malfunction', whilst PIJ spokesman Daoud Shebab labelled accusations of responsibility as 'baseless lies and claims.'<sup>116</sup> Israeli jets struck a reported 100 targets overnight to the response of 9 further rockets from Gaza, and the exchange ended with an unofficial

# "HAMAS CHIEF ISMAIL HANIYEH GAVE A SPEECH ON 27 MARCH DEMONSTRATING HIS CAPACITY TO ESCALATE..."

ceasefire the following day with no reported casualties.<sup>117</sup>

Israel did not dispute Hamas' claims that the fire did not emanate from them, with the IDF publicly agreeing with Hamas' assessment that it was a mistake. Nevertheless, Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu made it clear that, from the Israeli perspective, 'Hamas bears the responsibility for all attacks from the Gaza Strip, whether the firing is intentional or in error.'<sup>118</sup>

Within 10 days another longrange rocket was fired, damaging a home in Mishmeret, injuring seven Israelis. Hamas again denied responsibility for the launch as an anonymous spokesman evoked the possibility it may have been caused by 'reasons caused by nature.'119 Israeli airstrikes hit between 15 locations in Gaza (according to IDF tweets) or 50 (reported by the Palestinian Information Centre) in response.<sup>120</sup> Targets included military compounds, the shafts of tunnels used to move weapons. military outposts and rocket launching positions.<sup>121</sup>

Despite fears of escalation, both sides showed relative restraint. Israel delayed its response for a number of hours, allowing militants to vacate compounds likely to be targeted, and Hamas mortar and rocket fire was limited to envelope communities near the frontier,

rather than the Israeli interior. Hamas and PIJ sources on Twitter indicated that they would escalate according to the extent of the Israeli response. cancelling a speech scheduled to be given by Yahva Sinwar, head of the Hamas political bureau in Gaza, and ceasing the activities of the Night Harrassment Units that had been active at the border. During the 'hot night' proclaimed by the joint operations room of Palestinian terrorist organisations in Gaza, 70 rocket launches into Israeli territory were identified by the IDF, causing no casualties.<sup>122</sup> The exchange was over in 12 hours, with seven Palestinians reported as injured by a spokesman for the ministry of health in the Gaza Strip.<sup>123</sup>

By 26 March 2019 Hamas had announced an Egyptian-mediated truce, although this was denied by Israeli sources.<sup>124</sup> Crucially, Hamas chief Ismail Haniyeh gave a speech on 27 March demonstrating his capacity to escalate. In this address, he urged Gazans to 'march in their millions' at an upcoming demonstration on 30 March, before rescinding this threat after a fragile truce was announced on 29 March.<sup>125</sup> Israel reportedly committed to increase access at the Kerem Shalon border crossing, to expand Gaza's fishing zone and to upgrade the electricity supply, in exchange for a reduction in violence and a 300m exclusion zone on the security fence at marches, among other measures.<sup>126</sup>

The regional context that the exchange occurred in was politically sensitive for both parties. On 14 March 2019 spontaneous protests broke out in Gaza under the slogan 'we want to live,' and dozens of protesters. activists and journalists were arrested in the subsequent crackdown. On 19 March 2019 Hamas expressed "regret" over elements of the suppression, but did not release detained activists despite threats for further protests.<sup>127</sup> In Israel, a key motivation for quiet was the upcoming Knesset election, scheduled to take place on 9 April 2019.

This example has been selected due to the way it is characteristic of firing exchanges. It illustrates the fragile deterrence balance between the two parties and highlights the limitations of punitive airstrikes as an enforcer of Israel's deterrence.

The exchange of fire does to some extent demonstrate the credibility of Israeli deterrence: in both situations potential repercussions made Hamas reluctant to accept responsibility for the strikes, despite its stated policy of resistance against Israel. Whether Hamas' claims can be believed is not relevant in this regard, as its denials demonstrate that threats of Israeli force are a consideration in Hamas' decision-making processes.

Yet what remains significant is that even if it is not in Hamas' interests to direct violence towards Israel in this instance, the attacks occurred nonetheless. This is an outcome of the difficulties of applying deterrence to sub-state actors that do not enjoy a monopoly on the use of force within their territory. The Israeli response to strike symbols of Hamas' power, even if they did damage Hamas' organisation or prestige, will not be able to prevent aggression of this type, as there is a disconnect between the costs inflicted by airstrikes and the perpetrators of the violence. Damage to Hamas will not be able to prevent dissatisfied individuals or organisations outside of Hamas' remit from initiating attacks against Israel.

That some violence remains does not necessarily invalidate Israel's policy of indirect deterrence, but it is possible that such strikes may prove ineffective, or even counterproductive. Although in this instance an escalation of violence was against the stated aims of either party, and some restraint was demonstrated on both sides, the realities of this transactional deterrence relationship meant that escalation was to some extent inevitable. To maintain the credibility of their deterrent posturing both sides could not risk inaction in the face of perceived aggression.

However, does such cyclical escalation, although detrimental to both sides, invariably favour Hamas' strategic strengths? Escalation of violence against a foe consciously embedded within a dense civilian population inevitably entails heavy casualties; whether these casualties are shouldered by the civilian population or the offensive military is in the hands of Israeli and Palestinian policymakers. What must be examined first is whether the cyclical escalation that such deterrence entails is favourable to Hamas' strategic logic, and, if this is the case, whether Israel's retaliatory airstrikes assist their objectives.



# MUTUAL LEARNING AND THE GAZA WARS-

Although the IDF's formal occupation of Gaza finished with its withdrawal in 2005, this has not signalled the end of Israeli military activity in the territory. Virtually continuous military activity has been punctuated by three intense operations in 2008-09, 2012 and 2014. Air campaigns were integral to Op Cast Lead (CL, 2008-09) and Op Protective Edge (PE, 2014), and during Op Pillar of Defense (POD, 2012) the IDF relied on airpower in isolation.

Despite 'disengagement', the level of Israel's involvement in Gaza has led many international organisations to contend that it remains an occupying power. Israel continues to control the airspace, maritime and territorial borders of Gaza, in addition to providing electricity, water and telecommunications. The legal implications of an occupation are far reaching, ranging from responsibility for the welfare of Gaza's citizens to the treatment of enemy prisoners.<sup>128</sup> Israel maintains that it has no effective control over the Gaza Strip and therefore that does not have a duty to ensure welfare or maintain public order.<sup>129</sup>

The legal position of Israel's control over Gaza is field of study in itself, and cannot be examined here. Occupiers or not, IDF action still falls under the laws of armed conflict and international human rights law. The occupation debate shall be left to the lawyers, and the focus here will be on the tactical and strategic interactions between the warring parties.

There is little Israeli appetite for a reoccupation of Gaza. In reaction to Hamas' practices the IDF has continued to innovate on a tactical level. Many of these adaptations employ RMA inspired doctrines and equipment, particularly in the air. The IAF's employment of UAVs, PGMs and networked systems has produced an impressive technical record over these campaigns, but strategic success remains elusive.

In response to Israel's tactical changes, Hamas has adapted doctrinally to undermine technical achievements and produce a deterrent power of its own. Their strategy has been deliberately designed to be difficult to disrupt from the air. Time acts as a constant restraint on Israeli strategists, and internal and external audiences will only tolerate a campaign that is limited in its length and objectives. Well aware of these limitations, Hamas has produced a strategy that relies on outwaiting Israeli offensives, whilst simultaneously extracting costs from Israel for its actions.

The IAF's reliance on technical excellence is in stark contrast to Hamas' improvised rocket doctrine. Yet for Hamas, the lethality of its own attacks is almost irrelevant. The very fact that they occur, and that Israel has had to counter them, fulfils their objectives of harassing the envelope communities and makes Israel pay a price for its policy: if the rockets hit a target then it's almost an added bonus. By concurrently increasing the costs of any offensive. Hamas has deterred Israel from a comprehensive sweep of the Gaza Strip. This has permitted it to formulate its offensive compellence strategy around the limitations of airpower.

There is a punitive element to this deterrence strategy, through threatening the lives of Israeli citizens and soldiers and forcing the state to absorb the costs of countermeasures. However, more importantly, by constructing a strategy that is unaffected by the capabilities of the IDF, Hamas has made it seem as though Israel will not be able to achieve its aims by applying force. What appears to be a punishment strategy at first glance is, in fact, one of denial.

### *The IDF: Tactical Adaptation and Technical Excellence*

Long before the RMA, Israel's small population and precarious position in relation to its neighbours has led it stress high technology solutions, and a QME, to deter its enemies.<sup>130</sup> Part of Israel's absorption of RMA inspired technologies and doctrines is an attempted denial strategy, trying to make its defeat seem impossible and instil a sense of hopelessness in their adversaries.

IDF planners have sought to harness dramatic improvements in technology within a networked system, delivering real time intelligence to try and counter Hamas' asymmetric tactics. In doing so it is bidding to overcome the weaknesses of air control that critically undermined the RAF in Palestine. Despite impressive technical achievements, strategic success has continued to evade the IDF. Advancements in platforms and sensors are still unable to alter the fundamental characteristics of airpower: delivering discriminate force from the air to an urban area remains a challenge. Deliberate tactical choices on the part of the insurgent augment this problem.

It is undeniable that the IDF has maintained its QME, combining significant foreign aid with a strong domestic defence industry. Israel is a world leader in military technology, particularly concerning airpower. As a pioneer in UAVs, PGMs, sensors and missile defence, the IAF have skilfully employed new systems and tactics with devastating results.<sup>131</sup> Its current dominance in the production of 'loitering' munitions' shows that it remains at the vanguard of the UAV industry.<sup>132</sup> The indigenous nature of many of its platforms and systems readily lends itself to interoperability and the network centric operations the IAF favours.<sup>133</sup>

Yet these improvements in identifying and striking targets cannot stand in for a lack of a coherent strategic direction in the face of Hamas' adaptation. Rudnik and Segoli are correct to assert that the IAF's role in asymmetric campaigns has progressively widened, moving from a "bombing contractor" to "operational architect".<sup>134</sup> However, the limited success of bombing campaigns in Gaza results from tactics filling a void left vacant by a lack of strategy.

#### UAVs, PGMs and the IAF<sup>135</sup>

The IAF has long been at the cutting edge of unmanned aviation. Its use of the small propeller driven Zahavan 'Scout' in Lebanon from 1982 was a stimulant to the Pentagon's UAV programmes, and by 2006 the use of drones and the VISINT they produced had increased markedly.<sup>136</sup> From an intelligence perspective, the initial strike conducted in the Second Lebanon War of 2006 was a great success. Unmanned platforms were used extensively to provide continuous monitoring of the ground, for battle damage assessment (BDA) and for the identification and designation of targets.

However, the Second Lebanon War also revealed a gap between intelligence and the ability to generate new targets in real time.<sup>137</sup> The IAF entered the conflict with a 'one digit concept', aiming to prosecute targets within 9 minutes, but it quickly became clear that this timeframe needed revising. Within two days the IAF achieved a sensor to shooter cycle of 20 seconds in Lebanon, a significant tactical achievement. Yet even this impressive on-the-job innovation often proved insufficient to address Hezbollah's 'shoot and scoot' tactics.<sup>138</sup>

The IAF has sought to overcome this gap through increasing the number and quality of its unmanned systems. Their increasing reliance on UAVs in Gaza has marked a shift from raiding to presence.<sup>139</sup> UAVs flew more hours than manned systems for the first time during Op CL, making up 60% of the total flying hours.<sup>140</sup> By Op PE the change was so complete that unmanned systems flew twice as many hours as all other aircraft combined.<sup>141</sup> The increased use of enduring platforms is a deliberate attempt to counter the transitory nature of air-led control strategies that proved fatal to the RAF in 1936. The intelligence provided by these sensors compels insurgents to alter their behaviour on the

surface, 'the divide between seeing and targeting being a slim one.'<sup>142</sup>

The expansion of intelligence provision has enabled a revolution in the IAF's use of PGMs in Gaza. PGMs have been employed extensively in attempts to deliver force in a cleaner manner, and also to reduce the risks to pilots. As US pilots in Vietnam and their Soviet counterparts in Afghanistan can testify, control of the air begins on the ground. The risk posed to air assets from ground fire in both campaigns pushed bombers higher, as planners compromised on accuracy to reduce risks.143 Improvements in precision have allowed air forces to apply force at a lower risk to their personnel. This has been used to attempt to shift the deterrence equation in their favour, by increasing their willingness to use force and therefore the credibility of their threats.

Op CL represented a turning point in the IAF's use of PGMs in asymmetric conflict. Of the 5,500 munitions employed, 81% were precision guided, compared with just 36% during the Second Lebanon War.144 PGMs, utilised within a greater network of sensors and shooters, have continued to dominate Israeli operations in Gaza since Op CL. During Op POD airpower in isolation was relied upon to deliver the campaign's objectives, as a ground offensive was forestalled in favour of a strategic bombing operation. The transition was so complete by Op PE that over 90% of the munitions dropped from planes

during the operation were precision guided.  $^{\rm 145}$ 

#### **Targeted Killings**

Alongside these intense campaigns, the effective integration of PGMs and ISTAR has permitted Israel to develop a programme of targeted killings in Gaza. This policy has a legacy that extends back beyond the RMA. Unconfirmed reports of Israeli administered assassinations date back to the 1950s, with Op Wrath of God following the Munich massacre of 1972 demonstrating Israel's willingness to use lethal force outside of war. Much academic attention has already been devoted to the development and the controversy surrounding Israel's policy. Rather than tread old ground, the focus here will be on how these strikes fit within Israel's broader conventional doctrine and its conception of airpower.

Targeted killings through airstrikes can best be understood as a natural combination of Israel's previous assassination policy and it conventional doctrine, enabled by RMA inspired technologies. Central to the IDF's conventional deterrence is its willingness to use force to protect its interests outside of war. This principle has provided the foundation for numerous airstrikes overseas, including those on Osirak in 1981, Al Kibar in 2007, and on an alleged strike on an arms convoy in Sudan, bound for Gaza in 2009. "THE SUBJECTS OF TARGETED KILLINGS CAN BE USEFULLY DIVIDED INTO INDIVIDUALS OF TWO FUNCTIONS: OPERATIONAL OR LEADERSHIP..." The primary purpose of these strikes is not coercive: they attempt to practically alter the realities of the region through brute force. However, their secondary purpose is to instil deterrence by denial. Such strikes intend to showcase Israel's resolve and establish the principle that crossed lines, such as nuclear experiments, will be met with disruptive action. This is intended to create a sense of futility on the part of their adversaries, and discourage them from attempting an action that seems doomed to failure.

This long established strategy, combined with an improved ability to identify and strike targets, has been put to into the asymmetric context of Gaza. The subjects of targeted killings can be usefully divided into individuals of two functions: operational or leadership. Strikes on personnel of operational significance, including bomb makers, tunnel diggers or local leaders, are primarily brute force efforts to hamper Hamas' processes, and are not coercive by design. Strikes on Hamas' central leadership also have some reliance on brute force, but these attacks on decision makers are more overtly coercive.

Whilst both may have a practical impact on Hamas' function, the distinction is one of timeframes. Whereas operational strikes attempt to address distinct tactical or operational problems in the short term, strikes on leadership aim to have enduring effects on the Hamas' institutional thinking.

The use of airpower to strike leadership dates back to the RAF's early air control experiments outlined previously. Its modern antecedent can be found in Warden's model, where he contended that strikes on the enemy's 'inner ring' could disrupt command and control (C2), facilitate rebellion and prompt relatively bloodless concessions.<sup>146</sup> Such strikes were classified by Pape as coercion by decapitation.<sup>147</sup> During the Second Intifada Israel made extensive use of this policy, reportedly killing 339 Palestinians from 2000-2006.<sup>148</sup> Israel has continued to target Hamas members in leadership and operational roles, with B'Tselem identifying 54 Palestinians in Gaza as the objects of targeted killings since Op CL.<sup>149</sup>

Targeted killings have been hotly contested on the basis of morality, legality and utility. Critics contend that they represent a 'chronic inability to think in terms of asymmetrical warfare', relying on force to rectify situations which demand restraint.<sup>150</sup> Several objections originate in the structure of insurgent leadership. Hughes contends that attempts to remove leaders only leads to their replacement by more intransigent successors,<sup>151</sup> whilst others argue that they empower local commanders to redirect violence from military to civilian targets.<sup>152</sup>

Conversely, the unique structure of terrorist groups that amplifies the importance of leadership has prompted some to champion decapitation strategies in a counterterrorist setting.<sup>153</sup> Byman correlated targeted killings with a reduction in the frequency and lethality of terrorist attacks, contending that the loss of skilled operatives had a discernable impact on Hamas' ability to function.

The legality of these strikes are as contentious as their utility. Critics of these measures contend that they run counter to international law and comprise a state sponsored extra-judicial assassination policy. Within Israel, in 2006 the Supreme Court rejected that they were inherently illegal, but imposed limits based on long established principles of proportionality, that 'terrorists may not to be harmed if the damage anticipated to civilians is excessive in relation to the military advantage to be gained.'<sup>154</sup> This controversy is not unique to Israel, and has led some to argue that international law requires reform as it has not kept pace with technological advancements.<sup>155</sup>

Alongside concerns of legality, the collateral damage such strikes can cause highlights the dangers of airstrikes in urban areas. Sophisticated sensors and platforms can only be so useful; when explosive ordinance is used in an area as densely populated as the Gaza Strip, civilian casualties are almost unavoidable. From 2000-2006, of the 339 Palestinians that died during targeted killings, B'Tselem identified almost 40% as civilians. Similarly, of the 134 Palestinians killed during the course of targeted killings since Op CL, only 54 were the objects of the strikes.<sup>156</sup> Such figures raise severe questions on the ability of airpower to deliver discriminate force in urban areas.

This collateral damage may even have the effect of making such strikes counterproductive by bolstering Hamas' support. The most high profile example of the negative potential of such strikes occurred on 22 July 2002, when the IDF dropped a one tonne bomb on an apartment block in Gaza. The strike killed its target, founder of the Izz ad-Din al-Qassam brigades Salah Shehadeh, but also led to the deaths of at least 14 civilians. including 9 children. International governments and organisations were united in their condemnation. to the extent that the censure acted as a moderating influence on Israeli strikes in the immediate aftermath.<sup>157</sup> Its effect on Palestinians in the vicinity can be deduced from the account of Dubliner Knel Deeb.

[There were] pieces of flesh everywhere, one man running away holding a lump of flesh on a metal tray and another pulling out a baby boy with his face half blown away, obviously dead. Everyone was screaming, shouting, crying and shouting 'Revenge to the Israel child killers'.<sup>158</sup>

This case is not an example of the IDF's intent, but provides a sobering reminder of the potential consequences of a targeted killing gone wrong. The question becomes one of whether processes and equipment are sufficiently capable to reduce the risks of such unintended consequences. Practices on the part of the insurgent, deliberately formulated to increase risks to civilians, muddies the debate further, and will be examined in greater detail later.

Despite frequent objections, Israel continues its policy of targeted killings for one reason: it believes that they work. Whether they degrade Hamas' capability is debatable, as are questions on their proportionality and legality. More easily identifiable is the role they play in placating domestic opinion in the wake of attacks on Israel's home soil. For Israeli politicians these strikes provide a clear and forceful reaction to terrorism, allowing them to satisfy public demand for a response, at a relatively low risk to IDF personnel.

This role of targeted killings in satisfying domestic opinion highlights

fundamental issues associated with the use of airpower in a coercive role. One of the great strengths of air strategies in COIN role is that they can provide action at a relatively low risk to the state. However, RMA inspired technologies, whilst easing power projection, have 'bred overconfidence.'<sup>159</sup> The obverse of a reduced cost is that air strategies are considered in cases where the state's commitment is lower, in situations where they are less likely to succeed.

If the intention of an air strike is to satisfy domestic public opinion then the method of force becomes the end objective of strategy. By disconnecting the strike from its results planners run the risk of employing air power in situations unsuited to its use. In a democracy, these political motivations are unavoidable, but in the Israeli context they have resulted in an incoherent strategy that has been exploited by Hamas' innovation. In recognition of Israel's centres of gravity – public opinion, casualty avoidance and time constraints – Hamas has constructed its own method-based strategy. However, by basing their doctrine on the Israel's vulnerabilities rather than their own, they have been able to outmanoeuvre the conventional superiority of the IDF and create their own deterrent power.

#### Hamas: How the Weak Deter the Strong

Therefore, however cruel the war may be, we must absolutely and firmly endure until the last five minutes of the struggle. This is especially the case with our present enemy, who finds his advantage in a rapid decision in the war, whereas our advantage is to be found in a strategy of protracted war.<sup>160</sup>

#### Mao Tse-Tung, 1937.

Hamas has constructed its doctrine firm in its belief that time is on its side. It perceives that is can outwait Israel, both during its operations in Gaza and in the longer term. In doing so it relies upon Israel's status as a democracy acting to constrain its operations and ultimately force it to concede to some of Hamas' demands. Whether it is a humanitarian crisis in Gaza, Israeli public opinion or international isolation that brings about the change is immaterial to Hamas. Israel has a policy of maintaining the status quo, but Hamas perceives that this maintenance of the status quo is in their favour. Israel has not made concessions on a significant scale yet, but after over a decade of sanctions Hamas remains entrenched in its waiting game. In the meantime, the cost invariably falls on Gaza's inhabitants.

Hamas has recognised that Israel's centre of gravity is its population, military and civilian. Consequently, it seeks to constantly harass envelope communities and service personnel on the border to exact a cost for Israel's

policy towards Gaza. Simultaneously it aims to deter Israel from attempting any comprehensive ground offensive by ensuring that casualties would be intolerably high. It is using the same vulnerability – a limited tolerance of casualties – as the basis of its compellence and deterrence strategies. It tries to compel Israel to change its policy, whilst also deterring it from a reoccupation of Gaza.

Thus far, its efforts to deter Israel from reoccupation have been successful. One such deterrent is its vast network of tunnels within the Gaza Strip, designed to facilitate surprise attacks and maintain C2 in the event of an IDF advance. During Op PE Hamas' internal tunnel network assisted an intense defensive effort that resulted in 700 IDF casualties, 45 of which were fatalities.<sup>161</sup> These tactics, formulated to increase Israeli losses to intolerable levels, will be examined in greater detail later.

In this deterrence effort Hamas has the advantage that there is little Israeli appetite for reoccupation. The human and financial costs of administering Gaza would be huge, eclipsing the reconstruction efforts of German reunification at the end of the Cold War. In 2015 Defense Minister Moshe Ya'alon estimated that reoccupation could cost as much \$2.5 billion annually.<sup>162</sup> In a small nation reliant on conscription and the mobilisation of reserves, the support of the population for such an expensive strategy is crucial. As it stands, for the majority of Israelis the costs of reoccupation are simply too high.

A combination of this natural aversion and Hamas' actions continues to deter Israel from conducting a comprehensive sweep of Gaza. The success of Hamas' deterrence means they can construct their compellence strategy relatively safe in the knowledge that the IDF will rely on airpower as their primary force component. This ensures that they can mould their offensive methods of harassment around the vulnerabilities of air control.

#### **Rocket Doctrine**

Confident in their ability to deter a reoccupation of Gaza, Hamas has developed a 'rocket doctrine', whereby projectiles are used to ensure Israel continues to pay a cost for its policy. It has since employed other offensive methods of harassment including attack tunnels and sub-lethal methods. Whilst it aims to compel Israel to loosen restrictions on Gaza, it also seeks to deter airstrikes by establishing that Israeli strikes will be responded to in kind. This reciprocal 'tit-for-tat' relationship will be examined further, as will Hamas' innovations underground and in the sub-lethal arena. As it was the strategy that developed first and continues to underpin other avenues of the organisation's resistance, first it is necessary to assess the logic that underpins Hamas' rocket doctrine.

### Context: Rockets and the Arab World

Part of Hamas' employment of rockets is an outcome of necessity rather than choice. In this regard, they are not alone in the Arab world. There is a long tradition of Arab nations turning to projectiles as a relatively cheap, low technology way to address the IAF's overwhelming superiority in the air. In a conventional setting such missiles find their roots in the V-1 and V-2 rockets, indiscriminate weapons designed to strike nonmilitary targets, but these early experiments lacked the destructive capability to live up to their coercive promise.<sup>163</sup>

During the Yom Kippur War of 1973, Egypt, overwhelmed in the air, turned to rockets to hit the Israeli hinterland, firing three Scud missiles towards Israeli forces.<sup>164</sup> Throughout the Iran-Iraq War of 1980-89 Iraqi forces fired more than 300 Scud-B ballistic missiles, but it was the Scud strikes during the First Gulf War that was the watershed moment for Israel's projectile problem. For the first time during a conventional war the Israeli home front was opened up to missile attack, despite Israel's formal neutrality during the conflict.<sup>165</sup> Van Creveld charted how, at a fraction of the cost and the expertise. Iraq was able to achieve a similar effect to that envisaged by Warden of a fighterbomber. In threatened regions the strikes prompted evacuations and ground civilian life to a halt, instigating a state of 'semi-paralysis.'166

Just as conventional Arab nations have turned to projectiles in the absence of alternative, so too have Israel's non-state enemies. Hezbollah was the first to define success as based on endurance and rocket based deterrence.<sup>167</sup> This rocket doctrine was a response to the impact of projectiles during the Gulf War and in response to the RMA type models the IDF began to employ during Op Accountability in 1993.

#### **Rockets to Deter**

Similarly to their regional counterparts, Hamas has adopted projectiles due to their low cost and the minimal expertise required to operate. Its short and medium range rockets are manufactured predominantly in Gaza from easily obtainable equipment, with metal tubing fashioned from plumbing or road signs. The explosive element is smuggled or scavenged from undetonated IDF ordinance, and they are launched from metal stands transportable by hand or truck. In statistics and analysis, shortrange rocket fire is often grouped with mortar fire, as there is little substantive difference in their effects.<sup>168</sup>

Their ease of production and use ensure that these rockets make up the majority of Hamas' arsenal. Although a number of groups in the Gaza strip operate missiles, such is their centrality to Hamas' doctrine that they have become known as 'Qassams' after the operatives that fire them. Clearly methodological issues make gauging the number of rockets difficult, but the IDF estimated that prior to Op PE Hamas possessed 6,000 of the 10,000 rockets in Gaza.<sup>169</sup> Then as now, the overwhelming majority of Hamas' rockets are short and medium range.

From 2008 these have been supplemented by dozens of long range missiles which can strike up to 200km away. Such projectiles are generally 122mm manufactured missiles or multiple missile systems, with larger and more consistent payloads. Some Grad type missiles are produced or improved in situ, whilst many of these more sophisticated projectiles are smuggled into Gaza.

Hamas has made no secret of Iran's importance as a supplier of arms and expertise. In a speech of May 2019, leader of Hamas in Gaza Yahya Sinwar was unequivocal regarding Tehran's role in equipping Hamas with Fajr missiles, stating, 'Let me iterate- if not for Iran's support for the resistance in Palestine we would not have obtained these capabilities.'<sup>170</sup>

The importance of Iran as a patron complicates Israel's efforts to deter Hamas, and highlights the difficulties of actor based deterrence theories in complex and shifting power relationships. Threats of violence to Hamas are unlikely to deter Iran from its efforts to destabilise the region or arm Israel's enemies. Iran's sponsorship of the PIJ in preference to Hamas encourages competition for leadership of the resistance movement, and further incentivises violence from Gaza.

Although more difficult to acquire, operate and conceal, Hamas has steadily expanded its arsenal of long range missiles since Op CL due to the deterrent power such systems confer. In 2012 Hamas demonstrated that it could strike Tel Aviv, and by July 2014 its missiles stretched as far north as Haifa.<sup>171</sup> It is estimated that up to 60% of Israel's population falls within range of Hamas' rocket arsenal.<sup>172</sup> The greater range and payloads of these systems increases the potency of threatened or used force, and therefore the deterrent value of Hamas' firepower.

These rocket strikes have been established as illegal methods of warfare under the Fourth Geneva Convention. Even if aimed towards military objects, the severe imprecision of these missiles means they cannot satisfy distinction criteria and constitute deliberate attacks on civilian populations.<sup>173</sup> However, this is an unfortunate reality of asymmetric warfare, with terrorism often cited as the weapon of the weak.<sup>174</sup> Already isolated from the global community, Hamas has little to fear from international censure.

In this regard, the limited military effectiveness of these methods can act as

a strength, and heavy imbalances in casualty figures are often cited as evidence of IDF wrongdoing. Hamas has continued to exploit the propaganda benefits of harassment methods with limited lethality. In this respect the development of sublethal methods, such as marches and fire kites discussed later, is consistent with Hamas rocket doctrine. Hamas is trying to make the security situation intolerable, but not to the extent that Israel perceives the benefits of reoccupation to outweigh the costs. By ensuring the costs of an offensive are high, Hamas can skew this equation in their favour. Hamas rocket doctrine forms an integral part of this deterrence strategy. Safe in the knowledge that a ground offensive is unlikely. Hamas has been able to construct its doctrine and tactics around the weaknesses of air control.

Just as Israel seeks to establish that rockets will be met with airstrikes, Hamas has ensured that the reverse is true. Both during operations and the campaign between wars, Hamas consistently responds to airstrikes with rockets. In the words of spokesman Sami Abu Zuhri, Hamas is seeking to impose 'the equation of blood for blood and buildings for buildings.'<sup>175</sup>

This reciprocal strike relationship has been unable to prevent the extensive use of missiles by both parties. From 2000-2014, 16,500 rockets have been fired at Israel from Gaza, and the IDF has waged three protracted and costly campaigns against Hamas.<sup>176</sup> The rocket fire from Gaza was highest during these campaigns: 3,852 rockets were fired during Op PE alone.<sup>177</sup>

In stark contrast to the nuclear deterrence at play during the Cold War, a mutual capacity to harm has been unable to prevent each side from using their firepower. This does not necessarily entail that the deterrence of either party has failed, as the threshold of force has yet to prove an existential threat to either side. What must be examined further is whether this relationship of reciprocal violence automatically favours the strategic logic of one party over the other.

### *Cumulative or Cyclical Deterrence?*

For Israel, deterrence has not failed if it comes under attack; indeed, such is the nature of the challenge that even the most well conceived military strategy may not eliminate all threats. The discussion therefore hinges on whether the IDF's strategy has reduced the effects of Hamas' threats to an acceptable level, whether this is by a reduction in the lethality or frequency of attacks on Israel. The litmus test for Israeli success is whether a strategy of retaliatory airstrikes, punctuated with relatively short periods of intense military activity in 2008, 2012 and 2014. has achieved Israel's limited aims of reinstating deterrence and improving the security situation.

# "THE SEPARATION OF COERCION INTO PUNISHMENT AND DENIAL IS MISLEADING..."

Underpinned by the assumption that there will always be a level violence, some theorists of have presented the reduction in rocket fire following Israeli campaigns in 2008, 2012 and 2014 as indicative of the success of 'Deterrence Operations.'178 For Vinson and Kirchofer, Israeli airstrikes in these campaigns should not only be perceived in the context of punishment for previous offences, but also as a method of denial to prevent future potential acts of aggression. In this sense, the separation of coercion into punishment and denial is misleading, as clearly acts of aggression very rarely will serve only one of these purposes.

Within Vinson's framework these operations represent tailored and measured responses to re-establish the credibility of Israeli posturing and restore the status quo. Each of these interactions forms part of a 'tactical deterrence' equation, as both sides seek to shift the fragile balance of the relationship.<sup>179</sup>

Kirchofer took such ideas further, putting these operations within a broader trend of 'Cumulative Deterrence', with each campaign lowering the threshold of permissible violence and creating conditions more favourable for peace.<sup>180</sup> Under such logic these campaigns, accompanied by responses to violence in the Campaign Between Wars, represent a success in establishing escalation dominance and contributing to a gradual reduction in violence to acceptable levels. Such views are influential in political and military circles, and can be characterised by the commonly used metaphor of 'mowing the lawn,' as employed by HaBayit HaYehudi leader Naftali Bennet at a security conference in 2018.<sup>181</sup>

Judged on the frequency of rocket strikes alone, the Israeli campaigns of 2008, 2012 and 2014 did have an effect on reducing the threat to Israeli civilians. For example, prior to Op CL, in 2008 there were 1,159 recorded rocket strikes on southern Israel. In the two years following the operation this had been reduced to 261. The 787 rocket strikes recorded prior to Op POD in 2012 was reduced to 36 in 2013. During the operations in question there were sharp spikes in the number of rockets fired, particularly during Op Protective Edge, when almost 4,000 rockets emanated from the Gaza Strip, but the following three years saw a period of unprecedented calm, with fewer than 100 rockets fired towards Israel.<sup>182</sup> Based on these figures it is clear to see that these operations either degraded the capabilities of Hamas, or that the memory of these campaigns acted to restraint rocket fire in the subsequent period.

Yet these figures of rocket strikes alone do not account for the way that Israeli planners by 2014 felt compelled to wage more protracted and violent campaigns to establish the same deterrent effect. Although three campaigns is insufficient evidence to deduce long-term trends, the most damaging campaign by far was in 2014, where 2,202 Palestinians were killed, in comparison to 1,166 casualties during Op CL during 2008-2009. Op POD in 2012 represented a campaign with more limited objectives, with air power used in isolation to degrade Hamas' capabilities and reinstate deterrence. The Israeli civilian casualties in each operation were relatively similar, ranging from 3-6, although many more injuries were recorded.

Despite improving its targeting and intelligence capabilities, airpower in isolation had little impact on Hamas' rocket fire during the Gaza campaigns. Measuring the success of IDF strikes is difficult, but during each operation the effect of airstrikes on rocket fire was limited. Without an accompanying ground offensive, airstrikes had a negligible impact on Hamas' motivation or ability to fire projectiles at Israel.<sup>183</sup> Hamas has limited the effectiveness of strikes through typical 'airminded' insurgent strategy. These include the exploitation of international war ('Lawfare'), extensive use of tunnels and structural adaptation. In doing so it relies on its deterrence of a comprehensive ground offensive as an enabler for its 'rocket doctrine'.

#### Israeli Defence and Method-Based Resistance

In response to this persistent threat, Israel has invested heavily in shortrange air defence. The Iron Dome has had a significant enabling effect on Israeli planners. By reducing the harm of rockets on populated areas it has allowed them to consider longer campaigns with less fear of mass Israeli civilian casualties. Its technical achievements and role in saving Israeli life is remarkable. However, questions of vulnerabilities and cost mean that it has not been able to undermine the strategic logic of Hamas' rocket doctrine. Despite improvement, the potential for rocket strikes continues to have a deterrent effect on Israeli strategists.

Ten Iron Dome batteries, each including three or four launchers, provide protection to Israel's population. Each battery has 20 Tamir missiles, which have a range of 70km. A sophisticated network identifies and prioritises threats, and electro optical sensors and moveable fins steer the proximity fuse blast warheads to their objectives. Fielded since 2011, it is already the worlds most used air defence system. Its successes have not gone unnoticed: in early 2019 the US Army announced its intent to buy two Iron Dome batteries to fill a capability gap.<sup>184</sup>

The relatively low Israeli casualties during Op PE, despite the high number of rockets emanating from Gaza, is attributable the Iron Dome. The interception of 735 rockets, 90% of those it deemed to be a threat to Israeli civilian populations, ensured that Israeli civilian casualties remained relatively low.<sup>185</sup> The effectiveness of this defence reduced the human cost of such an operation on the Israeli home front, and consequently has an enabling effect on Israeli planners.

Although the Iron Dome represents a dramatic improvement to the safety of Israeli populations and infrastructure, it cannot, at present, provide comprehensive cover to all of the communities at threat. The border settlements closest to Gaza fall outside of its protection, and are reliant on 'colour red' alerts and hardened shelters for protection. These communities are comprised of some 60 towns in four regional councils, and during Op PE the projectiles directed towards them numbered in the thousands.<sup>186</sup> Concerns also exist on how unrecognised Bedouin settlements fall outside the remit of Israel's defences.<sup>187</sup>

Hamas' rhetoric focuses on the possibility of overwhelming the Iron Dome. For example, during exchanges of fire in November 2018 statements on Hamas' website claimed that the Iron Dome was only ably to intercept 100 of the 400 rockets fired.<sup>188</sup> A concentration of rockets in one area, or 'saturation', is a known vulnerability of missile defence systems, and Hamas has adapted their practices to exploit it.<sup>189</sup> Improvements to the Iron Dome have the potential to improve its coverage, but the nature of the threat and the inability to counter it from the air ensure that it will never be entirely eradicated.

Yet even if the Iron Dome were able to achieve complete coverage, rocket strikes would still fulfil Hamas' objectives of increasing the costs of Israeli incursions into Gaza. Rocket strikes during these campaigns are designed to shorten the IDF's window of opportunity during the campaign and reduce Israeli planner's appetite for future action. In this respect Hamas has enjoyed substantial success.

Rocket doctrine is a method-based strategy, structured around Hamas' fundamental objective of resistance. Comprehensive Israeli defence may reduce the damage of the projectiles, but it will not be able to reduce the cost. Defensive strategies will never be able to act as denial for Hamas' motivation to employ these strikes, as the strikes do not depend on hitting their destination to be of value. By forcing Israel to adopt precautions, Hamas has fulfilled its objectives; even if casualties are low, Israel has still paid a price.

The asymmetry in costs between which was estimated to be around the state and the insurgent is a \$443 million.<sup>193</sup> Rising expense should problem prevalent in all Western not preclude military action, but

militaries. The Iron Dome is no exception. Each Iron Dome Tamir missile costs between \$50,000-100,000 a unit, and it is common for two to be fired to intercept a dangerous rocket.<sup>190</sup> Hamas' rockets can cost as little as \$500. Just as Hamas rocket stocks are finite so too is the IDF's supply of interceptor missiles. With approximately 10,000 missiles believed to be in Gaza, not to mention the 100,000 missiles Hezbollah maintains, it is not difficult to envisage how the Iron Dome could be economically or physically overwhelmed.

The cost of Israeli defence is not limited to the Iron Dome. An enduring criticism of RMA inspired technologies is their expense.<sup>191</sup> Although calculating the exact costs of military offensives into Gaza is notoriously difficult, they are certainly expensive. The back-of-a-fag-packet figure the Israeli government agreed to be the total cost of Op PE was \$2.2 billion. Evidently, over 36,000 flying hours and 9,662 PGMs does not come cheap.<sup>192</sup>

There is a tendency for militaries to focus on the tactical and technical successes of their arms, but in a democracy these technologies cannot be disconnected from their cost. Moreover, these figures do not account for the disruptive effect of rocket strikes on the Israeli economy, which was estimated to be around \$443 million.<sup>193</sup> Rising expense should not preclude military action, but "...THESE VOICES HAVE LOST SIGHT OF ISRAEL'S OBJECTIVES..." clearly the security outcome has to justify the means. By increasing the cost of a military campaign, Hamas is increasing the benefit required to justify future Israeli incursions.

Although the Iron Dome does increase Israel's staying power in a conflict, the other time limiting factor – the tolerance of the international community – is unaffected. Some analysts have gone as far as to claim that Israel's improved defence is a disadvantage, as it skews the Israeli/Palestinian casualty ratios further.

The argument follows that lower Israeli casualties reduces the international community's tolerance of IDF incursions into Gaza, to the extent that its offensives are critically undermined.<sup>194</sup> The security situation can never be significantly improved as Israel has removed the justification it requires to address it.

These voices have lost sight of Israel's objectives. The aim of IDF offensives into Gaza is to reduce Israeli casualties, and to suggest that this goal could be furthered by increasing the civilian death toll stretches credulity. What this argument does highlight, however, is how international opinion ensures that during operations the IDF has a narrow window in which to improve the security situation. Allegations of disproportion following airstrikes and international condemnation do act to constrain IDF operations, but this can be attributed to Hamas' strategic adaptation, rather than the successes of the Iron Dome.

By recognising Israel's casualty tolerance as its centre of gravity, Hamas has effectively deterred Israel from a ground sweep of the Gaza Strip. The success of this deterrent means that it has been able to construct its strategy around the inherent weaknesses of airpower as the primary force component in an asymmetric, urban environment. In doing so it has augmented its deterrence against ground offensives through its exploitation of 'lawfare' and its internal tunnel network. Concurrently it has constructed methods of compellence that are difficult to counter from the air, including projectiles, attack tunnels, and, most recently, ostensibly non-violent, 'sub-lethal' methods. In reaction to these methods the IDF continues to innovate tactically in the absence of a strategic response.



# Compellence and 'Airmindedness from Below'

By increasing the costs of a ground offensive, Hamas has been able to deter Israel from maintaining a physical presence in Gaza. Hamas has recognised that the Israeli public will only stomach boots on the ground for a short period of time, and only if the benefits outweigh the costs in blood and treasure. The tactics outlined above are act to make this window narrower and increase the price of Israeli action.

Alongside its deterrence of ground forces, Hamas has adapted its tactics to deter Israel from airstrikes. Hamas employs common insurgent tactics to increase the costs of airstrikes to Israel. By burying military objectives deep within civilian populations and protected sites, Hamas ensures that if the IDF does use airstrikes collateral will be high. As well as hampering IDF ground forces, its network of internal tunnels shields its personnel and equipment from IAF strikes. This denial strategy blunts Israel's attempts at aerial deterrence and increases Hamas' staying power in protracted campaigns.

Just as its deterrence strategy is constructed around Israel's centre of gravity – its military and civilian population – so too are its methods of compellence. Confident in the success of its deterrence, these harassment strategies are structured around the limitations of airpower. Offensive tunnels have been of limited military utility, but their psychological effect outweighs their proven utility. Akin to rockets, these tunnels constitute a method-based strategy. Consequently, they fulfil their objective of harassing Israel and forcing them pay a cost for their policy, even if attacks are not successful in a conventional sense. These costs are magnified in a military that stresses RMA technologies and maintaining a QME.

Most recently, the development of sub-lethal methods of harassment has posed more acute dilemmas for a deterrence policy based on a willingness to deliver force from the air. Border marches and incendiary terror fall outside of the remit of conventional military force, and the IDF has struggled to find a response that both addresses their security concerns and adheres to international norms. As with all of Hamas' compellence strategies, the potential to escalate increases the value of these sub-lethal methods as coercive tools.

By continuing to exploit Israel's vulnerabilities, Hamas produced a coercive power that matches that of its enemy. It has been able to reach parity with its far superior rival by implementing a strategy based on 'airmindedess from below.'<sup>195</sup>

#### *Civilians as Missile Defence*

The manner in which Hamas has embedded its military structures within the civilian population and among sites protected under international law is well documented. Hamas' practices have extensive precedent in other asymmetric conflicts and comprise what Dunlap termed as 'lawfare', that is, 'the use of law as a weapon of war'.<sup>196</sup>

Hamas and Hezbollah routinely operate on or near protected sites, such as schools, mosques, medical facilities or UN facilities, using them to cache or launch weapons from. Such action exploits ambiguity in international law and presents IDF decision makers with intractable problems that need to be addressed in short time frames. Should the IDF refrain from an attack, the target remains unimpeded, but should they strike they could cause significant civilian casualties and international censure. For the insurgent, it is a zero sum game. Prominent liberal Zionist,

international norms. As with all of the late Amos Oz, summarises the Hamas' compellence strategies, the situation from an Israeli perspective:

I am afraid that there can be no way in the world to avoid civilian casualties among the Palestinians as long as the neighbor puts his child on the lap while shooting into your nursery. This is why for Israel it is a lose-lose situation. The more Israeli casualties, the better it is for Hamas. The more Palestinian civilian casualties, the better it is for Hamas.<sup>197</sup>

The scale of this practice is contested. but sufficient evidence exists to rebuke Hamas' claims that allegations are 'utter lies.'198 The IDF allege that 550 of the 4,500 rockets and mortars fired during Op PE were launched from or near 'sensitive sites', including schools, UN facilities, hospitals and places of worship.<sup>199</sup> Although the UN (and UNWRA in particular) had made it absolutely clear that the neutrality of their sites must not be compromised, during the same operation there were instances of weaponry being discovered in UN sites, as reported by Mike Cole, head of the United Nations Relief and Works Agency's (UNRWA) legal field office in Gaza from 2012-2015.

Without a shadow of a doubt, protected places like UN sites were being used to store or fire weapons from, and when we found it we shut it down immediately. There was no connivance.<sup>200</sup> The IDF has attempted various methods to minimise casualties and fulfil their commitments to international law. Byford traces the significant tactical adaptation the IDF has undergone to shorten its sensor to shooter cycles and enable it to prosecute targets of opportunity.<sup>201</sup> In Lebanon in 2006 the IDF's warning system was limited, but by Op CL a sophisticated network of phone calls, written notices, leaflet drops and radio communications was in place to try and disperse civilians prior to a strike.<sup>202</sup> Providing warning is particularly important for Kasher and Yadlin, and international law, due to the way that it transforms unwitting civilian shields into voluntary defenders, thus reducing the obligation on the IDF to minimise casualties. IAF warnings have experienced some success. A Situation Report, issued by the UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs on 9 July 2014, reported that prior to airstrikes residents had been warned 'in most cases.'<sup>203</sup>

Such are Israel's efforts to minimise casualties and the skewed censure of the international community that it has led some to argue of double standards, in both action and the degree of truth required for legitimacy.<sup>204</sup> This view was famously voiced by former British Prime Minister Tony Blair in 2010, speaking in his role as envoy for the Quartet:

A constant conversation I have with some, by no means all, of my European colleagues is to argue: don't apply rules to Israel that you would never dream of applying to your own country. In any of our nations, if there were people firing rockets, committing acts of terrorism and living next door to us, our public opinion would go crazy. And any political leader who took the line that we shouldn't get too excited about it, wouldn't last long as a political leader. Israel is a democracy. Israel lost 1,000 citizens to terrorism in the intifada. That equates in UK population terms to 10,000. I remember the bomb attacks from Republican terrorism in the 1970s. There weren't many arguing for a policy of phlegmatic calm.<sup>205</sup>

It may well be the case that there are different standards of truth and action required of both sides, yet, unfortunately, this is an unavoidable feature of asymmetric warfare. As Galula recognised, in such situations the state is 'tied to his responsibilities and to his past, and for him, actions speak louder than words. He is judged on what he does, not on what he says.'<sup>206</sup> The legality of an action does not matter as much as whether such an action is perceived as legitimate and proportionate. Discussions on who bears blame for civilian casualties do not prevent the damage the action causes to the image of those that caused such deaths.<sup>207</sup>

Regardless of any level of precaution. the use of airstrikes to counter insurgents in an area as congested as Gaza will inevitably cause casualties and destruction. Despite the mitigation procedures outlined above, in the first two weeks of Op PE the IDF destroyed 3,000 homes, 46 schools and 54 mosques, with a reported 16 hospitals and clinics coming under fire.<sup>208</sup> Although in many cases, including those of the Al-Aqsa and al-Wafa hospitals, the IDF published evidence of the very close proximity of rockets to hospitals and detailed the ways they tried to avoid unnecessary damage, this was still insufficient to avoid international condemnation.<sup>209</sup> This criticism can have an immediate strategic effect, as was the case following the Oana airstrike of 30 July 2006. After two bombs killed 28 civilians. Israel suspended airstrikes on Lebanon for 48 hours at a particularly sensitive point in the operation.<sup>210</sup> For Israel the challenge remains how to combat insurgents intentionally endangering civilian populations, whilst maintaining deterrence through a doctrine based on excessive force.

The debate surrounding Israel's 'knock on the roof' procedure reflects the severity of the challenge. Developed in 2009, a smaller, typically 25lb hellfire, missile precedes a main strike, in an effort to provide warning and encourage civilians to evacuate. Like much of the IAF's air control efforts, this practice has precedent in interwar air policing.

During the Mohmand Campaign of 1935 the RAF dropped 'harmless 11lb stannic-chloride practice bombs as "frighteners"' for the first time, to try and force the eviction of villagers prior to a strike.<sup>211</sup>

The criticism associated with Israel's use of this technique is indicative of the difficulties of using air strikes to deter in urban areas. The Goldstone Report claimed that it was 'not effective as a warning and constitutes a form of attack against the civilians inhabiting the building.'<sup>212</sup> Human rights group B'Tselem is strong in its criticism of the practice, alleging that on 14 July 2018 a warning strike killed two Palestinian teenagers.<sup>213</sup> There is no standard time gap between the initial and the main strike, and the IDF has faced accusations that the window is sometimes too small to allow civilians to evacuate.214

Moreover, whilst such strikes may warn civilians of an impending attack, they also alert insurgents. It follows that if they do reduce the danger to civilians then they will also reduce the danger to Hamas' operatives. Prewarned airstrikes will only be useful for destroying physical infrastructure and equipment, and will not be an effective way to kill the enemy. Such compromises are inevitable when airstrikes are used to coerce an enemy embedded in a civilian population. Again, for Hamas it constitutes a zero sum game.

#### Tunnels

Alongside the use of civilians and protected sites as shields, Hamas has also undermined Israel's ability to affect their operations from the air by moving assets outside their reach. The enduring aerial presence over Gaza, and the risk of observation, and therefore strike, from above, has pushed Hamas underground.<sup>215</sup> The comments of a Hamas commander following Op CL demonstrate this logic.

It was a completely different conflict to the ones in the past. In 2008, the airstrike and air surveillance took us by surprise. That war cost us a lot, so we made strategic plans to move the battle from the surface to underground.<sup>216</sup>

This move produced extensive tunnel networks for smuggling, C2 and attack purposes. The sprawling network of tunnels within Gaza is a defensive asset, designed to deter Israel from using ground forces in the region. They also act to blunt the effectiveness of airstrikes by protecting operatives and materiel from their destructive effects. Offensive tunnels fulfil Hamas' objectives of harassing the Israeli population to make the government pay a cost for its policy towards Gaza. Generally speaking, Hamas has employed defensive tunnels to deter, with offensive tunnels to compel.

#### **Defensive Tunnelling and Deterrence**

The size of Hamas' C2 tunnel network within Gaza remains unknown, but there is some truth behind Hamas' bluster that it is twice as large as the Viet Cong's was at the height of Vietnam War.<sup>217</sup> The extent and utility of the network was demonstrated by the maintenance of functional command over the 50 days of fighting during Op PE. In this conflict tunnels were used extensively to aid rocket launches and their subsequent concealment.<sup>218</sup> Internal networks also act as a significant deterrent to the Israeli decision makers by increasing the potential casualties of any comprehensive ground offensive. Even during the limited offensive into Gaza during Op PE soldiers encountered extensive booby traps, with cases of fighters emerging from tunnels following house searches to open fire.<sup>219</sup>

The enabling effect of Gaza's internal tunnel network for Hamas is akin to that of the Iron Dome for Israel. The network extends Hamas' staying power during a campaign by reducing the effectiveness of IDF airstrikes and provides a capacity to 'outwait' their opponents. UNRWA's Mike Cole made the following comments on Hamas' pattern of operations during Op PE:

# **"USCIENTUM VOLUPTAME AUT AUT VEL EST ET QUIASIT ILLABORUM..."**

They went underground immediately. You didn't see anvbody. Politicians and military forces appeared to g0 underground, obvious and for reasons. Their use of tunnels is verv well documented and probably quite effective. The use of tunnels is absolutely widespread.<sup>220</sup>

The relative predictability of the IDF pattern of operations modelled around retaliatory airstrikes ensures this capacity to 'outwait' Israel is crucial, and the minimal casualties Hamas suffered during the exchanges of fire in March 2019 is a reflection of how these tactical assets have strategic effect.

Defensive tunnels simultaneously increase the cost of an Israeli ground offensive and reduce the effectiveness of airstrikes. In doing so they provide the deterrence that is the basis for Hamas' airminded compellence strategy.

### Offensive Tunnelling and Compellence

Hamas has incorporated offensive tunnelling within its model of method-based harassment. Similarly to its rocket doctrine these tunnels have a strategic impact that is not dependent on the success of individual raids. "TACTICAL INNOVATION ON PART OF THE IDF HAS MANAGED TO REDUCE THE SEVERITY OF THE OFFENSIVE THREAT..." That the IDF has to expend effort to counter this threat represents a success in itself. As with Hamas' other harassment strategies, these tunnels have a compellence purpose, but the capacity to escalate through such assets produces a secondary deterrent effect.

The first known tunnel attack from Gaza was in 1989, but industrial tunnelling operations originated in the smuggling corridors that emerged with sanctions in 2007.221 Offensive tunnelling is well integrated into Hamas' attack doctrine. What began as explosive attacks under IDF positions has developed into cross-border raids to attack or abduct Israelis.<sup>222</sup> The long dispute following the kidnap of IDF soldier Gilad Shalit. and his ultimate return in 2011 in exchange for over 1.027 Palestinian prisoners. demonstrates the effectiveness of these attacks.223 Moreover, the asymmetry of the exchange indicates the value Israel places on Israeli life and the heavy price it will to pay to preserve it.

The length and scale of offensive tunnelling has steadily increased over time. Its industrial nature is reflected by the 1800m long tunnel discovered in October 2013 and the 30m deep, one mile long tunnel discovered in 2016.<sup>224</sup> A typical offensive tunnel reportedly takes 10 months to complete, but some can take more than two years.<sup>225</sup> Hamas'

force structure reflects their focus on such tunnels as a strategic weapon, with a specialised 'Nukhba' unit ('The Chosen Ones') 5,000 strong and trained to operate in the subterranean environment.<sup>226</sup> These offensive tunnels clearly represent a substantial strategic threat in their potential to enable terrorist attacks on a large scale, and Hamas has used the possibility of escalation to shift the deterrence balance in their favour.

Tactical innovation on part of the IDF has managed to reduce the severity of the offensive threat, but has proven unable to remove it. A stated objective of Op PE was to nullify the hazard posed by such tunnels. Defense Minister Moshe Ya'alon predicted that the task would take 2-3 days, but in reality it took weeks to discover and destroy 32 tunnels.<sup>227</sup> Innovative measures included the use of disappearances of phone signals to pinpoint the tunnel entrances, although in practice the IDF found that destroying the entrances made identifying the remainder of the tunnel more difficult.<sup>228</sup>

From the air, thermal imagery feeds from UAVs were used to identify insurgents exiting tunnels on the Israeli side of the border, whilst the 'kinetic drilling' of dozens of Joint Direct Attack Munitions was used to destroy preidentified tunnel lines.<sup>229</sup> After Op PE the IDF has continued improve, with some analysts questioning whether it was accountable for a spate of tunnel collapses in 2016.<sup>230</sup> More recently, in January 2018 the IDF credited the destruction of four tunnels in three months to the 'Steel Dome.' This multi-layered system of technologies and tactics will be complemented by an \$800 million sensor-fused, underground barrier that is near completion.<sup>231</sup> The IDF's defensive improvement has been on such a scale that it has led some to claim it was behind the rise in off-the-shelf drone attacks in the summer of 2019. Hamas' change in tack can be interpreted as tacit recognition that successful underground terror attacks are becoming increasingly more difficult.<sup>232</sup>

Yet the vast scale of responses to Hamas' offensive measures reflect the severity of the danger they pose, and such is the nature of the threat that it can never be entirely eliminated. Indeed, even if no such attacks occur, the potential for such a strike has a significant terror effect on Israeli border communities. These fears are evident in the comments of the founder of a border agricultural community, who reported to Reuters that, 'The threat of a mortar bomb is nothing compared to a militant force of 10 men coming into our community to carry out a massacre.'<sup>233</sup>

Such reports are corroborated by witnesses to the UN Report into Op PE who reported 'trauma and persistent fear of the tunnels as core features of everyday life for people in the kibbutz during the hostilities.'<sup>234</sup> An Israeli mother's

remarks to UN investigators are particularly revealing of the psychological effect of such tunnels, even on communities hardened by persistent threats. During Op PE she commented that, 'All the time I was living in fear. So if my husband forgot to lock a door or window I was hysterical that someone would come in and take one of the children. Eventually we decided to move.'<sup>235</sup> Civilians' fears of these tunnels is founded not on their current form, but on their as yet untapped potential to 'enable a 9/11 scale attack.'<sup>236</sup>

Alongside the potential severity of the threat, fears are magnified as it is unknowable how complete the IDF's defence has been. Uncorroborated reports of the execution of tunnel diggers during Op PE demonstrate the importance Hamas places on secrecy regarding tunnels.<sup>237</sup> Interviews conducted with Al-Qassam Brigades members inside tunnels during Op PE signal Hamas' recognition of how the potential of further tunnels can incite fear.<sup>238</sup> The secrecy of such assets also allows Hamas to claim resilience in the face of IDF offensives regardless of their success; their declaration that airstrikes had only 'partially collapsed' their objectives during Op PE is characteristic.<sup>239</sup>

Despite the significant progress made by the IDF, the border attack of 21 August 2019, when 10 Palestinian gunmen and 4 IDF soldiers died in the ensuing gunfight, served as a grim reminder that the threat is not entirely removed.<sup>240</sup> This does not nullify successful Israeli attempts to reduce the danger, as it is clearly preferable to diminish it even if it cannot be known to be eliminated. What it does signal, however, is how tactical adaptation to bypass airpower allows insurgents to redefine victory and claim triumph, even with limited tactical success.

#### Tunnels, Lethality and Legitimacy

Both the use of offensive tunnels and the integration of military infrastructure into the civilian population have allowed Hamas to significantly weaken the strength offered to the IDF by its aerial assets. However in the battle for internal and external support for the IDF's operations, the clear severity of the threats they face act in Israel's favour.

The transition from wars of survival to wars of choice has forced Israeli policy makers to be more attuned to the potential to lose public opinion during a conflict. Diminishing support for Israel's occupation of southern Lebanon contributed to the decision to withdraw in 2000. Towards the end of the occupation, public protest groups, such as the Four Mothers, undermined the legitimacy of the campaign. There is even a potential for dissent to spread to the armed forces. In 2003, in opposition to Israel's policy in Gaza and the West Bank, 27 IAF pilots signed a petition against 'carrying out illegal and immoral orders to attack.'<sup>241</sup> The impact waning support had on Israel's occupation of Lebanon shows the importance of public support for military campaigns. In this respect, the severity of lethal force emanating from Gaza increases the public's appetite for military action.

In Israel, the clear lethality of tunnels and rockets has galvanised support for operations in the Gaza Strip. Record's view that Western democracies have what amounts to a 'casualty phobia' is unjustified in the Israeli case.<sup>242</sup> Nincic challenge stands: democratic populations will tolerate casualties if they are perceived as justified by the threat and the chances of success.<sup>243</sup> Such is the 'fog of war' in counterinsurgent operations that Hamas can deny using human shields even in the face of significant evidence, but well documented proof of tunnel attacks is undeniable.

Unsurprisingly, regular attacks from lethal weaponry and armed insurgents in tunnels galvanises public opinion in Israel.<sup>244</sup> For example, during Op PE the IDF released aerial footage of missiles repelling insurgents as they emerged from an attack tunnel in Israel. These images were widely shared in the Israeli and international media.<sup>245</sup> The location of the tunnel entrance was already known to the IDF and under surveillance, but rather than attack the tunnel when it was discovered they elected to wait until Hamas attempted to use it. The IDF has not commented on whether

this was for military purposes, but the images certainly provided compelling evidence of Hamas' lethal intent to the media.

The lethality of these threats also assists efforts to canvas support from foreign governments and provide the IDF with greater freedom of action. After the initial phase of airstrikes that began Op PE on 17 July 2014, the IDF launched a ground offensive with the limited stated objectives of degrading 'terror organisations' military infrastructure, and [... neutralising] their network of crossborder assault tunnels.'246 Hamas' indiscriminate targeting of civilians prompted various statements of solidarity from world leaders, such as the following from Prime Minister David Cameron:

The Prime Minister spoke to Prime Minister Netanyahu earlier this evening about the situation in Israel. The Prime Minister strongly condemned the appalling attacks being carried out by Hamas against Israeli civilians. The Prime Minister reiterated the UK's staunch support for Israel in the face of such attacks, and underlined Israel's right to defend itself from them.<sup>247</sup>

This expression of solidarity is fairly typical, with similar statements made by US, EU, German and French leaders.<sup>248</sup> The Canadian Prime Minister even went as far as to 'hold "IT MUST BE NOTED THAT THE SUPPORT OF ISRAELI CITIZENS OR THE GLOBAL COMMUNITY FOR IDF OPERATIONS IS NOT DEPENDENT ON THE PROVEN LETHALITY OF THE THREAT..." the terrorist organisation Hamas responsible' for the loss of civilian life in Gaza.<sup>249</sup>

It must be noted that such support is also conditional on IDF conduct. and it is far from universal within the countries named here. Solidarity from the international community should not be overstated, as it is a reflection of the severity of the threat Israel is facing; clearly, it would be preferable if such a threat were not present in the first place. Rocket launches and offensive tunnelling are undeniably aggressive. This means that they can be accommodated within the IDF's doctrine of excessive force to reduce enemy capability and maintain deterrence.

It must be noted that the support of Israeli citizens or the global community for IDF operations is not dependent on the proven lethality of the threat, but on its perceived lethality. Support can be galvanised for a threat that has resulted in relatively few casualties if it has the potential to cause more significant loss of life. For example, since Op CL 16 Israeli civilians have died from projectile fire, whilst none were killed in tunnel raids.<sup>250</sup>

These skewed casualty figures owe much to Israeli defence and vigilance and should not undermine the severity of the threat: 12 soldiers were killed repelling tunnel terror attacks during Op PE alone.<sup>251</sup> Yet the imbalance in civilian casualties between the Israelis and Palestinians is often cited as evidence of disproportionate force. For instance, UN Special Rapporteur Richard Faulk, following Op CL, referenced the 'one-sidedness of casualty figures' as a 'measure of disproportion.'<sup>252</sup>

The use of casualty imbalances to prove disproportion is evidently problematic, as simply because Hamas has not yet demonstrated the capability to cause mass civilian casualties through rockets and tunnels that does not invalidate their efforts to do so.<sup>253</sup> The unquestionable lethal intent of such methods of attack, alongside their indiscriminate targeting, provides Israel with a clear justification for action of some nature. What is proving more challenging for the IDF to counter are the tactics Hamas has developed that are below the lethal threshold of violence, but still cause the same intolerable harassment to Israeli civilians. How the IDF can marry incendiary devices and border marches with a doctrine based on excessive force from the air remains a challenge as yet unsolved.



# BYPASSING DETERRENCE AND THE 'SUB-LETHAL' REALM

The instigation of border marches and arson terrorism in March 2018 has circumvented Israel's policy of airstrike-facilitated deterrence. Such innovation, though less overtly lethal than Hamas' extant methods of harassment, represents an improvement in strategy. These compellence strategies fulfil the objectives of Hamas' method-based resistance by exacting a cost from Israel for their policy towards Gaza. However, the ostensibly peaceful nature of these marches renders the sophisticated capabilities of the IDF irrelevant. Alongside their compellence purposes, by retaining the capacity to escalate Hamas has been able to weaponise these marches into a tool of deterrence.

Although Hamas may not have been the initiators of these tactics, they have incorporated them within their strategy of resistance and control the tempo and intensity of these activities. By falling below the threshold of acts of war, these methods permit deniability and accusations of disproportion whatever the IDF response.

Hamas has also used such demonstrations as a 'pressure valve', directing protest towards external outlets and away from opposition to their rule in Gaza. The distractive element of such protests serve to undermine the logic of using airstrikes to exert pressure on the population, which will in turn press the government.

Moreover, these newer methods of harassment complement rather than replace Hamas' more traditional methods of resistance, affording Hamas the capacity to escalate from actions that are less overtly aggressive to the international community. It is this capacity to escalate, both at the marches themselves and by accompanying them with other methods, that make these sub-lethal tactics a strategic improvement that has proven so difficult to counter.

#### The 'Great March of Return'

Incendiary terrorism and border marches emerged in tandem in the spring of 2018 following four years of relative quiet after Op PE. The Great Marches of Return began through grassroots online activism. On Friday 30 March 2018, 40,000-50,000 Palestinians attended the first border protest on the anniversary of 'Land Day', a protest against Israeli land appropriation in 1976 where 6 Israeli Arabs were killed.<sup>254</sup> The movement began in opposition to what Palestinians perceived as Israel's illegal occupation and 'siege' of Gaza, the relocation of the US embassy to Jerusalem, and to reaffirm the 'right to return' of refugees to their ancestral lands in historic Palestine. The protests were intended to take place every Friday for six weeks, but have continued almost every week to date.

The attendance and intensity of the marches varies, and the motivation and the actions of both protesters and the Israeli Security Forces (ISF) have come under severe criticism. Israel has reported significant violence at the border, including stone throwing, Molotov cocktails, hand grenades, IEDs, shootings and attempts to infiltrate Israel. In response to marches the ISF have used tear gas, rubber coated bullets and live rounds to disperse demonstrators, killing 195 Palestinians and injuring nearly 29,000 in the first year of the marches.<sup>255</sup> Although there are antecedents, these marches comprise

qualitative step change in Palestinian protest and the security threat to Israel.

From 13 April 2018 onwards, organisations in Gaza were reportedly releasing airborne incendiary devices. These typically consist of burning pieces of fabric, soaked in fuel and attached to balloons or kites, released with the intention of starting fires in Israel.<sup>256</sup> As of 2 July 2019, the Israeli government reported 2,155 fires had been started by such devices, burning 8,747 acres of land.<sup>257</sup> Airborne arson attempts are only effective in the summer, and although balloon incursions were reported over the rainier winter of 2018/2019, they bore IEDs rather than incendiary materials.258

#### Deniability

For Hamas, a crucial strength of these methods is that their organisational footprint is sufficiently light that it leaves space for deniability. As such they fulfil Hamas' aim of creating a security situation that is intolerable for Israel, but not attributable to Hamas. The marches were born through the organisation of social activists, stating in the 'General Principles' on the organisation's Facebook page that 'It is a peaceful march that will not resort to any other form of struggle. It aims at [calling for the right of] return in a completely peaceful manner.<sup>259</sup> Yet even before even the first march took place on 30 March 2018, Hamas was already established as the enablers and leaders of the protests.<sup>260</sup>

To this end Hamas has encouraged the appearance of civilian control in the organising committee of the Supreme National Authority of the Return Marches and Lifting the Siege. Although the organisation is nominally non-partisan, the 14 Hamas representatives on the committee make up the largest contingent, with the next largest the 13 PIJ representatives, followed by 4 Fatah operatives and a variety of personnel from a combination of other organisations.<sup>261</sup> Hamas has been content to either permit or assist harassment at the fence or through incendiary devices. By relying on self-declared "units" without formal ties to armed groups, they retain a degree of separation from the more hostile elements of the marches.<sup>262</sup> That Hamas controls their tempo is demonstrated by the high numbers of its members that can be found closest to the border fence engaging with the IDF, and consequently the large percentage of the total casualties that the group incurs.<sup>263</sup>

Similarly, the type of the damage caused by incendiary devices permits Hamas to deny that it is responsible, or even that incendiary devices caused the fires in the first place. The importance Hamas places on deniability in efforts to manipulate the narrative is reflected in publications on Hamas' website. The following words from Dr Basem Naim, head of the Council of International Relations in Gaza and former Palestinian minister of health, is characteristic of their propaganda:

According to our observation, the fires are caused by hot weather or burning crops by Israeli farmers for financial reasons. The Israeli occupation, however, claimed that such fires were caused by arson balloons. We do think that this behaviour is a desperate attempt by Israeli leaders to find a way out the internal crises in the Israeli occupation, especially the upcoming elections and the formation of a new government. Indeed, the Israeli leaders want to export such crises to Gaza at the expense of our people and their freedom and life.<sup>264</sup>

The deniability of the terror intent of these sub-lethal methods allows Hamas to fulfil its mantra of resistance at a lower risk of an escalation to full-scale conflict, such as Op PE, which is against its stated interests. This is particularly important regarding its internal audience in the Gaza Strip, both as a pressure valve for public anger and for maintaining its position of leadership in the struggle against Israel. The overt opposition to Israel provides an external outlet for public anger and discontent, thus shifting the focus from Hamas' rule to Israel's sanctions. The addition of "Breaking the Siege" to the title of the organising committee was against the wishes of the original organisers, and provides an example of how Hamas shifted the focus of peaceful protests to fit such tactics within their narrative of violent resistance and struggle.<sup>265</sup>

# "...WHETHER THE ISF HAS BEEN PROPORTIONATE IS HOTLY CONTESTED..."

Opposition to Hamas' rule, such as the 'we want to live' protests on 14 March 2019 discussed earlier, can be deflected onto Israel, and the IDF's response to border threats has assisted this distraction tactic. These protests against Hamas' rule were not isolated incidents: over a 10 month period in 2018 the Independent Commission for Human Rights in Palestine recorded 81 complaints of arbitrary arrest and 146 complaints of torture against Hamas security forces. The function of the marches as a pressure release valve for Palestinian discontent undermines Israel's efforts to apply what former Prime Minister Yitzhak Rabin termed 'circular pressure', using airstrikes and other methods to induce the population of Gaza to apply pressure on Hamas as the ruling party.<sup>267</sup>

#### **Proportionality**

Moreover, the sub-lethal nature of these tactics means that even if Hamas' culpability is undeniable, a disproportionate response is unavoidable. Whether the ISF has been proportionate is hotly contested, and will not be examined in this paper. The focus here will be the way Hamas exploits a sublethal perception to label Israel as disproportionate regardless of its actions.

The simplicity of these methods fit Hamas' self-projections to the international community. They

permit it to portray themselves as a resistance movement taking on a 'nuclear superpower with contributing four slingshots', to its redefinition of victory as endurance.<sup>268</sup> The civilian nature of the marches means that there is no use of armed force that will not attract censure. For instance, during the demonstration of 12 October 2018, 20 demonstrators cut the separation fence with machetes, axes and wire cutters and penetrated Israeli territory. They retreated after Israeli forces shot at them with live ammunition, killing between one and three demonstrators.<sup>269</sup>

The IDF claimed that during this incident three Palestinians attempted to storm a sniper post, whilst another approached an IDF soldier with a knife in an attempt to steal his weapon.<sup>270</sup> Such incidents occupy a definitional grey area between conflict and protest, challenging Israel to respond to threats to its territory without the use of armed force.

Censure from organisations such as Human Rights Watch stems from an interpretation of the Israeli role as policing rather than defence, prohibiting the use of lethal force except as a last resort to prevent an imminent threat to life.<sup>271</sup> Yet in the context of previous infiltrations and terror attacks, border defence is a highly charged issue with the potential for a significant loss of Israeli civilian life. The stated unarmed and peaceful intention of these demonstrations leave Israeli forces with virtually no armed response that will not attract international condemnation.

#### *The Limitations of Targeting as Strategy*

Even with considerations of proportionality aside, such tactics are, by design, almost impossible to target using conventional armed force. At the Marches of Return the lack of central leadership and an 'enemy' that is made up, in part, of women and children, render the IAF's considerable capabilities obsolete. These methods have bypassed a mode of operations based on excessive force to re-establish deterrence, and Israel has been pushed to adopt passive defensive measures in the absence of an alternative.

Warnings to Gaza residents of Israel's willingness to use armed force to defend its border, both from leaflets dropped by the IAF and in public statements by COS Lt Gen Eizenkot, have not deterred demonstrators.<sup>272</sup> Defensive measures include reinforcing positions with strengthened and additional fences. trenches, underground barriers and berms, accompanied by an additional 100 sharpshooters at the first demonstration.<sup>273</sup> Further restrictions on Gaza, including halting the flow of fuel and gas, withholding funds to the PA and restricting Gaza's maritime area, have been unable to prevent continued friction at the border or incendiary terror. Moreover, they have attracted criticism as 'measures

that amount to collective punishment.<sup>274</sup> Israel has been forced to move to structural changes in its land use to reduce the damage in 2019, including firebreaks and the introduction of intensive grazing, alongside two on call fire alert teams.<sup>275</sup> These defensive measures, combined with the adaptation of UAV tracking systems such as the Skyspotter, have reduced the damage to more tolerable levels, but have been unable to remove the threat entirely.<sup>276</sup>

Together with these defensive measures, by early 2019 the IDF's responses to incendiary terror had become consistent with that of its responses to Gaza originated terror in general. Similarly to rockets, the IDF relies on retaliatory airstrikes on Hamas military positions to reduce dissidents' capabilities and re-establish deterrence.

The exchange of 2 May 2019 is a typical example of how the IDF has applied its extant doctrine of coercive airstrikes to incendiary terror. Following two large fires in Israel 'several terror targets in a military compound' were targeted in the northern Gaza Strip. An IDF spokesmen signalled that 'The attack was in response to the dispatch of explosive and incendiary balloons into Israeli territory,' also repeating that it held Hamas responsible for all terror that originates from Gaza. Following these strikes, warning sirens were activated in Israel after the IDF reported two rocket launches which caused no damage or casualties.<sup>277</sup> This pattern of operations is typical of the Israeli response, with Israel responding similarly to several other balloon based attacks in 2019.<sup>278</sup>

The numbers of fires caused fluctuates in accordance with political tensions and the seasons, and the deniability of these tactics, alongside Israel's preventative measures, make it difficult to assess the damage caused by incendiary devices. However, what is clear that there is not a correlation between these strikes and the capacity or the will of armed groups to perpetrate terror.<sup>279</sup> Importantly, these examples also demonstrate the ease at which Hamas' tactics slide from the sub-lethal to the lethal realm in efforts to maintain escalation dominance.

These tactics are inseparable from Hamas' overarching strategy of methodbased harassment. As with rockets and tunnels, by forcing Israel to take preventative measures these methods have enjoyed some degree of success. What these sub-lethal tactics demonstrate is the limitations of relying on technical competence to fill a void left vacant by a lack of strategy. A focus on targeting and efficiency has proven ineffective at nullifying Hamas' asymmetric tools of compellence, such as rocket launches or tunnel attacks. Against Hamas' methods of sub-lethal harassment, an aerial coercion strategy based on targeting has proven largely useless.

# Sub Lethal Tactics and Escalation Dominance

The capacity to escalate is the most important strength of sub-lethal tactics, and ensures that these innovations must be considered a strategic improvement and not a reduction in violence. Hamas has developed their capacity to escalate both at the marches themselves and more broadly through its more typically military capabilities; it is this potential for escalation that is affecting the deterrence balance between the two warring parties.

Even if the marches are peaceful in their current form, the weekly presence of tens of thousands of discontented residents of the Gaza Strip at the security fence could be rapidly weaponised to present a severe problem. In their present form Hamas maintains control of the marches' tempo. According to Israel Hayom, information obtained by Shin Bet from interrogations of protesters revealed that Hamas pays activists to charge the fence, whilst forbidding its own personnel from approaching the border until it is breached.

If it is broken, operatives are instructed to infiltrate Israel and carry out armed attacks.<sup>280</sup> A designated Night Disturbance Unit has been formed to harass Israeli civilians. During the marches themselves there has been the reported use of off the shelf quadcopters to direct protestors, including military personnel, towards pre-identified vulnerable spots in the barrier.<sup>281</sup> This escalatory power cannot be impeded by offensive action from the air; in effect, sublethal innovations have rendered one of the four roles of airpower, attack, irrelevant.

Such activities represent a substantial threat to Israel, but Hamas' deliberate disconnect from the marches permits a separation between peaceful protest and violent resistance which is artificial in reality. This is evident in the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR) Report of 2019 that criticises Israel's responses to the demonstrations in the strongest possible terms. Although it mentions the shooting of an IDF soldier by a sniper at a demonstration of 20 July 2018, and Israeli citizens' fears of fires and border raids, as 'these events occurred outside the time and place of the demonstration. the commission did not investigate them.'282 The arms-length control Hamas maintains over the marches ensures that they must be treated as civilian demonstrations, and the capacity to weaponise such events is approached as a different issue rather than an integral part of the same problem.

Hamas' attitude concerning the marches is demonstrated by the way it accompanies the demonstrations with traditional methods of violence. For Hamas, civilian demonstrations do not represent a distinct struggle, but are incorporated as one of their

# "IN THE FIRST YEAR OF THE MARCHES THERE WERE SEVEN ROUNDS OF FIGHTING..."

many tools within a doctrine of violent resistance. The expediency with which Hamas has utilised peaceful protest is evident in Yahya Sinwar's statement of 16 May 2018, when he commented that, 'This method of struggle is appropriate for this stage, but circumstances may change, and we may have to return to the armed struggle.'<sup>283</sup>

These remarks are particularly telling as they seek to assert that Hamas has chosen non-lethal protest over violence, whereas in reality these tactics complement violent resistance. In the first year of the marches there were seven rounds of fighting, during which 1,100 rockets and mortar shells were fired into Israel.<sup>284</sup> During the exchanges of fire in March 2019 outlined earlier, the threat of Hamas chief Ismail Haniya on 27 March 2019 that Gazans could 'march in their millions' on 30 March demonstrates the effective amalgamation of peaceful and violent resistance.<sup>285</sup> In this instance, the threat of escalation was followed by concessions in an Egyptian brokered ceasefire.

In a framework of indirect deterrence, the price of Hamas' restraint is dependent on the potential for violence, with the capacity to escalate increasing the value of this restraint. Hamas exercises its ability to restrain violence at protests in return for Israeli concessions. This is evident "...THE CAPACITY TO CAUSE MORE HARM INJECTS A LEVEL OF URGENCY INTO EGYPTIAN BROKERED NEGOTIATIONS..."

from the quieter atmosphere of protests of 2 and 5 November 2018. Hamas reduced the numbers of protestors congregating, enforced a 500m separation zone from the fence and prevented its own operatives and those of other groups from firing rockets missiles and incendiary kites.<sup>286</sup> In the previous week Israel permitted a Qatari fuel shipment worth \$60 million, and following Hamas' restraint Israel authorised further relief, although ceasefire negotiations quickly deteriorated after IDF agents were discovered in Gaza.

Moreover, the capacity to cause more harm injects a level of urgency into Egyptian brokered negotiations. These talks necessarily involve Hamas as the ruling party and undermine the PA's claims to be the legitimate governors of Palestine. The PA's easing of sanctions at Egypt's insistence in November 2018 indicates the way negotiations unavoidably undermine the PLO's stance that reconciliation must precede a ceasefire, and improve Hamas' legitimacy as rulers of Gaza.<sup>287</sup> Importantly, the easing of restrictions was achieved by restraining marches, not ceasing them entirely, allowing Hamas to retain the escalatory potential of the demonstrations in reserve.

Patterns of near automatic escalation favour the party that has the greatest capacity to increase

their opponents' costs whilst minimising the damage they receive in return. By incorporating sub-lethal methods into their broader framework of violence Hamas has improved its capacity to escalate and simultaneously undermined the ability of the IDF to respond with its conventional strength. The following response of Dr Amira Abo el-Fetouh to criticism after exchanges of fire in November 2018, although clearly propagandist in nature, contain an echo of truth:

This is short-sighted and those of this opinion have not yet understood the strategy of deterrence and what it actually means.

We are not in a decisive war that will resolve the conflict. Rather, we are in one of its rounds. Whether we like it or not the conflict will be ended by a truce – or, let us say, a stabilisation of the truce – between the belligerent parties. Each party wants to improve its conditions and even impose its conditions on the other. This is what has happened with Hamas. Zionists were quick to ask for a truce.

The only reason behind this request was that the Zionist foe realised the balance of power was not in its favour and that the Palestinian resistance now has the same deterrent power the Zionists used to consider a source of pride.<sup>288</sup>



# 

The Gaza Strip is a unique environment, and many of the lessons learnt by Hamas and the IDF are not easily transferable to other settings. However, some observations on their mutual relationship are relatable to theories of deterrence and airpower in general.

Firstly, the same limitations that critically undermined RAF air control experiments in Palestine continue to hamper the IAF. RMA inspired technologies and doctrine have been unable to overcome the difficulties associated with delivering discriminate force in urban areas against an organised enemy. The dramatic improvements UAVs, PGMs and improved networking offer have been unable to lift the 'fog of war' in the Gaza Strip.

This is in part due to the physical realities of delivering munitions to densely populated urban areas. Yet it also highlights a deeper criticism of state-centric models, that they presume that insurgents will be static when faced with innovation. A competent asymmetric enemy will avoid battle on terms that are

favourable to conventional force, and build a coercion strategy that bypasses the state's considerable strength. By constructing a successful deterrence strategy based on Israel's centre of gravity, Hamas has been able to mould the remainder of its tactics around the limitations of airpower.

In some respects, the strengths of airpower can also act to undermine its coercive potential. The lower risks of airstrikes compared to ground offensives do increase the credibility of threatened force, as strategists can employ them with limited risks to humans or equipment. Yet this invariably means that airstrikes are used in situations where the state's commitment is lower, and perhaps in settings where they are less likely to succeed. In instances where the state's resolve is limited, insurgents adapt their pattern of operations to 'outwait' airstrikes. Through its use of tunnels and civilian shields, Hamas has mitigated the damage of airstrikes on its equipment and operatives. Simultaneously, it has constructed methods of harassment, such as rockets, offensive tunnels and

incendiary kites, which have proven difficult to target from the air.

Hamas' compellence strategy also provides a reminder of how insurgents redefine victory by employing method-based tactics. By focusing on the process of resistance and exacting a cost from Israel for its policy, Hamas can claim success regardless of whether attacks strike their military objectives. Even impressive defensive measures, such as the Iron Dome, can be considered a success for the insurgent, as they have forced the state to act, and by doing so have made them pay a price. In a society that stresses its Qualitative Military Edge, any military action is invariably expensive.

The IDF's difficulties deterring Hamas reveal the problems associated with transposing conventional models to an asymmetric setting. A strategy based on efficient targeting is of little use against an enemy with few tangible manifestations of its power. Doctrines of excessive, pre-emptive, aerial force face difficulties in urban areas, against tactics designed to increase the civilian death toll of airstrikes. In this respect, Hamas provides a classic example of how insurgents exploit ambiguities in international law and perceptions to further their aims. The IDF's difficulties in Gaza highlight how it is necessary to reassess the value of conventional strength in an asymmetric setting, and recalibrate public expectations of what can and cannot be achieved from the air.

In its use of relatively primitive equipment to counter conventional strength. Hamas draws from a long tradition of insurgent adaptation. More novel are its moves into the 'sub-lethal' realm, tactics Hamas has exploited to increase its deterrent power. By employing violence below the threshold of war, Hamas has sidestepped the IDF's considerable conventional capabilities. Most importantly, the capacity to escalate sub-lethal tactics is key to understanding their coercive potential. These tactics supplement rather than replace Hamas' arsenal of violent resistance; by increasing the harm it can cause. Hamas has also increased the value of its restraint.

The success of Hamas' deterrence does not invalidate the efforts of the IDF to counter it. Significant tactical adaptation by the IDF, and the IAF in particular, has resulted in impressive technological achievements that have saved many Israeli lives. Nor should the success of Hamas' compellence be overstated: it remains a pariah in the international community. under sanctions and in the midst a steadily deteriorating humanitarian crisis. Yet still it exists, and, despite the best efforts of a nuclear power for over a decade, it continues to exact a cost from Israel for its policy towards Gaza. By redefining victory as endurance, for Hamas this can be considered a success.



# Endnotes

- <sup>1</sup> C. F. A. Portal, 'Air Force Co-Operation in Policing the Empire', *RUSI Journal* 82(526) (1937), 344.
- <sup>2</sup> The term 'Lawfare' was popularised in an article of 2001 by Charles J. Dunlap. It refers to the use of law as a weapon of war; See Charles J. Dunlap, 'Law and Military Interventions: Preserving Humanitarian Values in 21st Conflicts', Paper presentation for the Humanitarian Challenges in Military Intervention Conference, Washington, 29 November 2001; For a summary of the discussion on 'Lawfare', see Charles J. Dunlap, 'Lawfare 101: A Primer', *Military Review* 97 (2017), 8-17.
- <sup>3</sup> Daniel L. Byman, Matthew C. Waxman and Eric Larson, *Air Power as a Coercive Instrument* (Santa Monica: RAND Corporation, 1999), 131.
- <sup>4</sup> Ministry of Defence, *Future Operating Environment 2035*, 14 December 2015.
   <sup>5</sup> Ibid., 24-5.
- <sup>6</sup> For a discussion on how 'airmindedness' is a frame of mind which begins on the ground, see James Robinson, 'Concealing the Crude: Airmindedness and the Camouflaging of Britain's Oil Installations, 1936-9', in *From Above: War, Violence and Verticality* ed. by Peter Adey, Mark Whitehead and Alison Williams, (London: C. Hurst & Co., 2013), 145-162.
- <sup>7</sup> Ministry of Defence, *Joint Doctrine Publication 0-30: UK Air and Space Power*, December 2017, 5.

- <sup>8</sup> For a summary of allegations of a policy of separation, see 'What is the "Separation Policy", Gisha-Legal Centre for Freedom of Movement Position Paper (2012), 1-11.
- <sup>9</sup> Thomas C. Schelling, Arms and Influence (London: Yale University Press, 2008).
- <sup>10</sup> Robert A. Pape, *Bombing to Win: Air Power and Coercion in War* (London: Cornell University Press, 1996), 4.
- <sup>11</sup> Daniel Byman and Matthew Wazman, *The Dynamics of Coercion: American Foreign Policy and the Limits of Military Might* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2002), 3.
- <sup>12</sup> Schelling's definition of compellence is broadly the same as Pape's use of 'Coercion' as an effort to alter behavior. For this work, Schelling's basic definitions of coercion, deterrence and compellence have been adopted; Pape, *Bombing*, 6; Schelling, *Arms*, 69-78.
- <sup>13</sup> For a defence of soft power in preference to military power, see Joseph Nye, *The Future of Power* (New York: PublicAffairs, 2011).
- <sup>14</sup> Schelling, Arms and Influence, 2.
- <sup>15</sup> Stu Patton, 'Deterrence at a Distance: Air Power and the Conventional Deterrence in the Emerging Global Environment', *Air Power Review*, 20(2) (2017), 158-9.
- <sup>16</sup> Stein challenges the usefulness of rationality and the way it serves as a 'get out clause' to an elegant, but

self-confirming theory. Her objections undermine the terminology of coercive theory, but not the theory itself and consequently commonsense notions of rationality will be incorporated into this paper. Janice Gross Stein, 'Rational Deterrence against "Irrational" Adversaries? No Common Knowledge', in *Complex Deterrence: Strategy in the Global Age*, ed. by TV Paul, Patrick Morgan and James J. Wirtz (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2009), 60.

- <sup>17</sup> Byman and Wazman, Dynamics of *Coercion*, 5.
- <sup>18</sup> Ibid., 38-44, Schelling, *Arms and Influence*, 3.
- <sup>19</sup> Robert A. Pape, 'Coercion and Military Strategy: Why Denial Works and Punishment Doesn't', *Journal of Strategic Studies*, 15(4) (1992), 424.
- <sup>20</sup> Ibid., 432-422, Byman and Wazman, *Dynamics of Coercion*, 36-7.
- <sup>21</sup> For more on the mutual development of airpower theory and coercion, see Richard Overy, 'Air Power and the Origins of Deterrence Theory before 1939', Air Power Review, 20(2) (2017), 10.
- <sup>22</sup> Giulio Douhet, *The Command of the Air trans.* by Dino Ferrari (New York: Coward-McCann, 1942; repr. Washington: Office of Air Force History, 1983), 8.
- <sup>23</sup> Allan D. English, 'The RAF Staff College and the Evolution of British Strategic Bombing Policy, 1922–1929', *Journal of Strategic Studies*, 16(3) (1993), 408-431.
- <sup>24</sup> Douhet, *Command*, 10; Mitchell wrote that aircraft meant 'entire nations are combat forces.' Billy Mitchell, *Our Air Force: The Keystone of National Defense* (New York: Dutton & Co, 1921), xxii.
- <sup>25</sup> Douhet, *Command*, 15.
   <sup>26</sup> Ibid., 51.
- <sup>27</sup> Phillip S. Meilinger, Bomber: The Formation and Early Years of Strategic Air Command (Maxwell AFB: Air University Press, 2012), 19.

- <sup>28</sup> Mitchell, Our Air Force, xxiv.
- <sup>29</sup> English, 'RAF Staff College', 419.
- <sup>30</sup> The target list compiled by USAAF
- planners at Air War Planning Division 1 (AWPD-1) in 1941 is the physical manifestation of the ACTS's industrial web theory; From the British perspective, at a War Cabinet in October 1940, Churchill made it clear that, although RAF targets were predominantly military, 'the civilian population around the target areas must be made to feel the weight of the war'; Philip S. Meilinger, 'The Prescient Planners of AWPD-1', *Air Force Magazine* (July, 2011), 72-75; Minutes of War Cabinet 280(40), 30 October 1940, 265.
- <sup>31</sup> Clodfelter's work on Vietnam describes the galvanising effect heavy handed bombing campaigns can have on civilian resolve. See Mark Clodfelter, *The Limits of Air Power: The American Bombing of North Vietnam* (New York: Macmillan, 1989).
- <sup>32</sup> Walters' summary is a good starting point for discussions of air control; A.
  J. C. Walters, 'Air Control: Past, Present, Future?', *Air Power Review* 8(4) (2005), 1-20.
- <sup>33</sup> Portal, 'Air Force Co-Operation', 343-358.
- <sup>34</sup> Ibid., 350
- <sup>35</sup> For a view on the psychological impact of airpower on tribesmen in the interwar period, see Michael A. Longoria, A Historical View of Air Policing Doctrine: Lessons from the British Experience Between the Wars 1919-1939 (Maxwell AFB: Air University, 1992), 42; US principles of 'Shock and Awe' are laid down in Harlan K. Ulman and James P. Wade, Shock and Awe: Achieving Rapid Dominance (Washington DC: National Defense University Press, 1996).
- <sup>36</sup> Portal, 'Air Force Co-Operation', 354.
  <sup>37</sup> For an overview of the failure of air

control in Palestine, see David Omissi, 'Technology and Repression: Air Control in Palestine 1922-36', *Journal of Strategic Studies* 13(4) (1990), 41-63.

- <sup>38</sup> Ibid., 45.
- <sup>39</sup> Ibid., 56-7.
- <sup>40</sup> For a critical appraisal of British air control, see Martin Van Creveld, *The Age of Airpower* (New York: PublicAffairs, 2011), 342-349.
- <sup>41</sup> A. J. C. Walters, 'Air Control: Past, Present, Future?', *Air Power Review* 8(4) (2005), 1-20, 4.
- <sup>42</sup> Although he does not reference the RMA explicitly, Walters argues effectively that technological advancements merit a cautious reappraisal of air control; Walters, 'Air Control', 1-20.
- <sup>43</sup> The 'revolutionary' nature of the RMA has been contested, with some maintaining that the scale of the changes can more accurately be described as an evolution. For this paper, the validity of the concept is not as important as the influence that the ideas have had, whether they are right or wrong; For a contemporary reassessment of the RMA, see Collins and Futter's introduction in Jeffrey Collins and Andrew Futter ed.. Reassessing the Revolution in Military Affairs: Transformation, Evolution and Lessons Learnt (Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan, 2015), 1-15; For a critique of the RMA as a concept, see Michael O'Hanlon, 'A Retrospective on the Socalled Revolution in Military Affairs. 2000-2020', Foreign Policy at Brookings (2018), 1-20.
- <sup>44</sup> For a discussion on how ACTS ideas fed into Warden, see Scott D. West, Warden and the Air Corps *Tactical School: Déjà vu?* (Maxwell AFB Alabama: Air University Press, 1999).
- <sup>45</sup> John A. Warden, 'Employing Air Power in the Twenty-first Century', in *The Future of Air Power in the Aftermath of*

*the Gulf War* ed. by Richard H Schultz and Rober L. Pfaltzgraff (Maxwell Air Force Base: Air University Press, 1992), 78-80; Warden's approach is evident in the RAF's conception of 'strategic attack', which is 'most effective when a wide array of targets are attacked simultaneously, causing maximum shock effect, placing significant stress on an adversary's processes and limiting their ability to adapt and react'; MOD, JDP 0-30, 33.

- <sup>46</sup> Warden, 'Employing Air Power', 62
   <sup>47</sup> Congressional Research Service, US
- Foreign Aid to Israel, 7 August 2019, 2.
- <sup>48</sup> Collins and Futter, *Reassessing the RMA*,2.
- <sup>49</sup> Ariel Levite, Offense and Defense in Israeli Military Doctrine (Oxford: Westview Press, 1990), 47.
- <sup>50</sup> 17 of the 22 members of the Arab League do not formally recognize the State of Israel, although many of these have effective working relationships with the nation; 'Israel International Relations: International Recognition of Israel', *Jewish Virtual Library*, 1 July 2019.
- <sup>51</sup> Graham Allison (foreword) Deterring Terror: How Israel Confronts the Next Generation of Threats. English Translation of the Official Strategy of the Israel Defence Forces, 2015 trans. by Susan Rosenberg (Cambridge, MA: Belfer Center Special Report, 2016), 1.
   <sup>52</sup> Ibid., 5.
- <sup>53</sup> Ibid., 4.
- <sup>54</sup> For a full discussion of Israel's preemptive and preventive attack doctrine see Karl P. Mueller, Jasen J. Castillo, Forrest E. Morgan, Negeen Pegahi and Brian Rosen, Striking First: Preemptive and Preventive Attack in US National Security Policy (Santa Monica: RAND 2006), 189-218.
- <sup>55</sup> Allison, Deterring Terror, 16.
  - <sup>56</sup> Raphael D. Marcus, *Israel's Long War* with Hezbollah: Military Innovation and

*Adaptation Under Fire* (Washington: Georgetown University Press, 2018), 8.

- <sup>57</sup> For an explanation of Boyd's OODA loop, see Grant T. Hammond, ed., *A Discourse of Winning and Losing* (Maxwell AFB: Air University Press, 2018), 383-385.
- <sup>58</sup> Stephens attributes the successes of the IAF in conventional warfare to its successful adoption of the 'Trenchard Model', based on national economic and technical strength; Allen Stephens, 'Modelling Airpower: The Arab-Israeli Wars of the Twentieth Century', in Airpower Applied: US, NATO and Israeli Combat Experience, ed. by John Andreas Olsen (Annapolis: Naval Institute Press, 2017), 452.
- <sup>59</sup> Ben Gurion, David, 'Statement to the Knesset by Prime Minister Ben-Gurion', (2 November 1955).

<sup>60</sup> 'F-35 stealth fighter sees first combat, in Israeli operation', *BBC*, 22 May 2019.

- <sup>61</sup> Douhet, Command, 35; That the war is known by some in the Arab world as the Naksa, or 'the setback' is revealing of both the different perspectives of the warring parties, but also of the way that individual conflicts are seen as part of an on-going narrative of violence between Israel and its neighbours.
- <sup>62</sup> Stephens, 'Modelling Airpower', 447-582.
- <sup>63</sup> 'The Lebanon War: Operation Peace for Galilee (1982)', *MFA* (2013).
- <sup>64</sup> Reuven Erlich, 'The Road to the First Lebanon War', Meir Amit Intelligence and Terrorism Information Centre, 1 August 2012.
- <sup>65</sup> David Ben-Gurion, 'Address by Prime Minister Begin at the National Defence College', *MFA*, 8 August 1982.
- <sup>66</sup> Cohen scathingly describes the war as 'without a doubt, the most serious error committed by Israeli strategists in their fight against terror,' whilst Van Creveld labels it 'The IDF's greatest folly.' Even official sources label the

operation 'a failure'; Samy Cohen, Israel's Asymmetric Wars (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2010), 43; Martin Van Creveld, The Sword and the Olive: A Critical History of the Israeli Defense Force (New York: PublicAffairs, 1998), 288; 'Lebanon War', MFA.

- <sup>67</sup> For a discussion of the debate on 'New' and 'Old' wars see Mary Kaldor, 'In Defence of New Wars', *Stability* 2(1) (2013), 1-16.
- <sup>68</sup> Ehud Eilam, Israel's Way of War: A Strategic and Operational Analysis, 1948-2014 (Jefferson: McFarland & Co, 2016), 67.
- <sup>69</sup> Ibid., 66.
- <sup>70</sup> Aharon Levran, Israeli Strategy After Desert Storm: Lessons of the Second Gulf War (London: Frank Cass, 1997), 84.
- <sup>71</sup> Beverly Milton-Edwards & Stephen Farrell, *Hamas* (Cambridge: Polity Press, 2010), vi.
- <sup>72</sup> Simon Jeffrey, 'Hamas celebrates election victory', *Guardian*, 26 January 2006.
- <sup>73</sup> 'Hamas takes full control of Gaza', *BBC*, 15 June 2007.
- <sup>74</sup> United Nations, General Assembly, Human rights situation in the Occupied Palestinian Territory, including East Jerusalem: Report by the Secretary General, United Nations, A/HRC/24/30 (22 August 2013), 5-8.
- <sup>75</sup> Hamas, 'The Covenant of the Islamic Resistance Movement', 18 August 1988.
- <sup>76</sup> Hamas, 'A Document of General Principles and Policies', 1 May 2017.
   <sup>77</sup> Idem.
- <sup>78</sup> Charles P. Kirchofer, 'Managing Non-State Threats with Cumulative Deterrence-by-Denial', *Perspectives on Terrorism* 11(2) (2017), 21-23.
- <sup>79</sup> Cohen provides a summary of the short term aims of Hamas and the priority of endurance over comprehensive military victory. Cohen, *Israel's Asymmetric*, 140.
- <sup>80</sup> 'About Hamas Hamas Islamic Resistance', Hamas Website, 1 July 2019.

- <sup>81</sup> Benedetta Berti & Anat Kurz, 'Hamas and Governanace in Gaza'. in The Crisis of the Gaza Strip: A Way Out ed. by Anat Kurz, Udi Dekel and Benedetta Berti (Tel Aviv: INSS, 2017), 29.
- <sup>82</sup> Sara Roy, Hamas and Civil Society in Gaza: Engaging the Islamist Social Sector (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2011), 80-83.
- 83 For instance, Milton Edwards and Farrell describe Hamas' involvement with welfare charities providing services to the vulnerable 'not so much a donation as an investment' for popular support for its political struggle, whereas Sara Roy's research on Hamas' non-coercive civic activities during the Oslo Accords led her to stress the organisation's commitment to community renewal independent of political cause; Milton-Edwards and Farrell, Hamas, 176: Rov, Hamas,
- <sup>84</sup> Meir Hatina, Islam and Salvation in Palestine (Syracuse: Syracuse University Press, 2001), 22.
- <sup>85</sup> Indexmundi, Gaza Strip Demographics Profile 2018'. 20 Jan 2018.
- <sup>86</sup> Hamas, 'Covenant'.
- <sup>87</sup> Al-Aqsa TV, 'Hamas Member Fathi Hammad: Our Youth Should Join Al-Aqsa and Al-Qassam Brigades', trans. by MEMRI. 19 February 2019. <sup>88</sup> Hamas, 'Covenant'.
- <sup>89</sup> Ibid.
- 90 Hatina, Islam, 137.
- <sup>91</sup> Agence France-Presse, 'Hamas ban on mixed-sex schools in Gaza comes into force'. The National. 2 April 2019.
- <sup>92</sup> Benedetta Berti, 'Non-State Actors as Providers of Governance: The Hamas Government in Gaza between Effective Sovereignty, Centralised Authority and Resistance', Middle East Journal, 69(1) (2015), 10.
- 93 'Radical Islam in Gaza', International Crisis Group. *Middle East Report* 104 (29 March 2011), i-ii; 'IS spells out why it considers Hamas infidels

after declaration of war'. Telegram Messaging Service trans. from Arabic by BBC Monitoring, 5 January 2018.

- <sup>94</sup> 'Jihadist supporters offer contrasting reactions to Gaza explosions', Telegram Messaging Service trans. from Arabic by BBC Monitoring, 28 August 2019.
- <sup>95</sup> Hamas, 'Covenant'.
- <sup>96</sup> Berti, 'Non-State', 19, Berti and Kurz, 'Hamas'. 32.
- <sup>97</sup> Jeffrev Record, 'Failed States and Casualty Phobia: Implications for Force Structure and Technology Choices', Occasional Paper 18, Air University Maxwell AFB, 2000.
- <sup>98</sup> Eliot A. Cohen, 'The Mystique of U.S. Air Power,' Foreign Affairs, (January/ February 1994).
- 99 Miroslav Nincic, 'Preventative War and Its Domestic Politics' in Preventative Force: Drones, Targeted Killing and the Transformation of Contemporary Warfare ed. by Kerstin Fisk and Jennifer M. Ramos (New York: New York University Press, 2016), 62.
- <sup>100</sup> Anna Ahronheim, 'Israel Strikes Gaza Targets After Rocket Fire', IPost, 13 June 2019.
- <sup>101</sup> Arik Bender, 'Benny Gantz: Netanyahu is All Talk, Gaza Continues to Launch Rockets', IPost, 13 June 2019. <sup>102</sup> Idem.
- <sup>103</sup> See Fawaz A. Gerges, 'The Islamist Moment: From Islamic State to Civil Islam?' Political Science Ouarter 128(3) (2013), 389-426.
- <sup>104</sup> IDF. Doctrine, 24.
- <sup>105</sup> For further analysis of the development and limitations of indirect deterrence in Lebanon see Marcus, Israel's Long War, 74-109.
- <sup>106</sup> Amos Harel, 'Analysis: IDF Plans to Use Disproportionate Force in the Next War', Haaretz, 5 October 2008.
- <sup>107</sup> Asa Kasher & Amos Yadlin, 'Military Ethics of Fighting Terror: An Israeli Perspective', Journal of Military Ethics 4(1) (2005), 18.

108 Ibid., 3-32.

- <sup>109</sup> Yagil Levy, *Israel's Death Hierarchy:* Casualty Aversion in a Militarized Democracy (New York: New York University Press, 2012), 11; Others have criticised the way Kasher and Yadlin's doctrine erodes the distinction between combatant and non-combatant. See Avishai Margalit & Michael Walzer, 'Israel: Civilians and Combatants'. New York Review of Books 56(8) (2009); A Human Rights Watch report of 2007 considered that Israel 'conducted numerous attacks that were indiscriminate, disproportionate, and otherwise unjustified. Such attacks are serious violations of international humanitarian law'; Human Rights Watch, 'Why They Died: Civilian Casualties in Lebanon during the 2006 War', HRW 19(5) (2007), 13.
- <sup>110</sup> It should be noted that the Goldstone report was controversial from its inception. Israel refused to engage with the mission, and Justice Goldstone himself expressed misgivings with the report's content in an interview of April 2010. For a brief discussion of the controversy surrounding the report, see Conal Urguhart, 'The Goldstone report: a history', Guardian, 14 April 2011.
- <sup>111</sup> 'Israel: Lebanon accountable for Hezbollah activity on its soil', TV7 Israel News, 25 January 2019.
- <sup>112</sup> Richard Faulk, UN Special Rapporteur Statement on the Situation in the Gaza Strip, Geneva, 9 January 2009 in 'Documents and Source Material'. *Journal of Palestinian Studies* 38(3) (2009), 343.
- <sup>113</sup> For more an emboldened PII. see Yoram Schweitzer and Aviad Mendelboim, 'Is Palestinian Islamic Jihad Trying to Drag the Gaza Strip into a War against Israel?' INSS Insight 1185 (4 July, 2019).
- <sup>114</sup> 'Israel strikes in Gaza, drawing rocket fire'. BBC Monitoring, 2 May 2019.

- <sup>115</sup> Kubovich, Yaniv and others, 'Israel Strikes 100 Targets in Gaza in Response to Rocket Fired at Tel Aviv', Haaretz, 15 March 2019.
- <sup>116</sup> 'Palestinian press comments on Israel-Gaza exchange of fire', Filastin Online trans. by BBC Monitoring, 15 March 2019; Hamas chief says rocket fire at Tel Aviv due to "malfunction", Times of Israel, 2 April 2019; Jacob Magid, '9 rockets fired at border towns: IDF assesses Tel Aviv rocket attack was mistake', Times of Israel, 15 March 2019.
- <sup>117</sup> Jacob Magid and Adam Ragson, 'IDF hits more than 100 Hamas targets in Gaza after rockets fired at Tel Aviv', Times of Israel, 15 March 2019.
- <sup>118</sup> Herb Keinon, 'Netanyahu: Israel Views Rockets Fired Towards Tel Aviv with "Utmost Gravity", JPost, 17 March 2019.
- <sup>119</sup> 'Israel rocket attack: Seven wounded north of Tel Aviv', Al Jazeera, 25 March 2019; 'Another Round of Escalation Following Hamas Rocket Fire at Central Israel', Meir Amit Intelligence and Terrorism Information Center, 27 March 2019.
- <sup>120</sup> "Lull reported in Gaza fighting', *BBC* Monitoring, 26 March 2019.
- <sup>121</sup> 'Another Round', Meir Amit, 27 March 2019.
- <sup>122</sup> Idem.
- <sup>123</sup> Joel Greenberg, 'Analysis: Israel-Gaza flareup limited by both sides', BBC Monitoring, 26 March 2019.
- <sup>124</sup> Raphael Ahren and Judah Ari Gross. 'Senior official says no ceasefire with Hamas, as troops remain on Gaza border', Times of Israel, 26 March 2019.
- <sup>125</sup> Nidal al-Mughrabi and Jeffrey Heller, 'Israel, Hamas clash over Gaza, then truce reached', Reuters, 25 March 2019.
- <sup>126</sup> "Israel reopens Gaza crossings despite rockets', BBC Monitoring, 31 March 2019.
- <sup>127</sup> 'Insight- Timeline: One year of Gaza's fence protests', BBC Monitoring, 28 March 2019.

<sup>128</sup> Amnesty International, *The Conflict in Gaza: A Briefing on Applicable Law, Investigations and Accountability* (London: Amnesty International Publications, 2009), 7 -11; For a summary of the case that Israel is an occupying power, see 'Statistics: Israeli civilians killed by Palestinians in Israel, since Operation Cast Lead', B'Tselem, 5 May 2019.

- <sup>129</sup> Hanne Cuyckens, 'Is Israel Still an Occupying Power in Gaza', *Netherlands International Law Review* 63(3) (2016), 283-286.
- <sup>130</sup> Alan Craig, International Legitimacy and the Politics of Security: The Strategic Deployment of Lawyers in the Israeli Military (Plymouth: Lexington Books, 2013), 141-159.
- <sup>151</sup> Yaakov Katz and Amir Bohbot, *The Weapon Wizards: How Israel Became a High-Tech Military Superpower* (New York: St Martin's Press, 2017).
- <sup>132</sup> Seth J. Frantzman, 'How Israel became a Leader in Drone Technology', *JPost*, 13 July 2019.
- <sup>133</sup> Alistair Byford, 'Network Enabled Capability, Air Power and Irregular Warfare: The Israeli Air Force Experience in Lebanon and Gaza, 2006-2009', *Air Power Review* 13(1) (2010), 4-5.
- <sup>134</sup> Raphael Rudnik and Ephraim Segoli, 'The Israeli Air Force and Asymmetric Conflicts, 1982-2014', in Airpower Applied: US, NATO and Israeli Combat Experience, ed. by John Andreas Olsen (Annapolis: Naval Institute Press, 2017), 588.
- <sup>135</sup> See Augustine's 9th Law; David O. Smallwood, 'Augustine's Law Revisited', *Sound and Vision* (March 2012).
- <sup>136</sup> Richard P. Hallion, 'Science, technology and air warfare', in Routledge *Handbook* of Air Power ed. by John Andreas Olsen and David A. Deptula (New York: Routledge, 2018), 54.
- <sup>137</sup> Amos Gilboa, 'Intelligence and the

Lebanese Arena' in Israel's Silent Defender: An Inside Look at Sixty Years of Israeli Intelligence ed. by Amos Gilboa and Ephraim Lapid (Jerusalem: Gefen Publishing House Ltd, 2011), 109-121. <sup>138</sup> Byford. 'Network', 4-5.

- <sup>139</sup> Rudnik and Segoli, 'The IAF', 685. <sup>140</sup> Stephens, 'Modelling Airpower', 653. <sup>141</sup> Rudnik and Segoli, 'The IAF', 675. <sup>142</sup> Ryan Bishop, 'Project Transparent Earth and the Autoscopy of Aerial Targeting: The Visual Geopolitics of Underground' in From Above: War, Violence and Verticality ed. by Peter Adey, Mark Whitehead and Alison Williams. (London: C. Hurst & Co., 2013), 188. <sup>143</sup> Philip Sabin, 'Air power, media and popular culture', in Routledge Handbook of Air Power ed. by John Andreas Olsen and David A. Deptula (New York: Routledge, 2018), 244; James Corum and Wray Johnson, Airpower in Small Wars: Fighting Insurgents and Terrorists (Kansas: University Press of Kansas, 2003), 397
- <sup>144</sup> David E. Johnson, *Hard Fighting: Israel in Lebanon and Gaza* (Santa Monica: RAND Corporation, 2011), 113-4.
   <sup>145</sup> Rudnik, 'The IAF', 675.
- <sup>146</sup> Warden, 'Employing Airpower', 65.
- <sup>147</sup> Pape himself offers a scathing view on the effectiveness of decapitation strategies. See, Pape, *Bombing*, 58-60.
- <sup>148</sup> '19 Dec. 06: High Court of Justice imposes limitations on Israel's targeted-killing policy', *B'Tselem*, 19 December 2006.
- <sup>149</sup> 'Fatalities since Operation Cast Lead', B'Tselem, 31 August 2019.
- <sup>150</sup> Cohen, *Israel's Asymmetric*, 57.
  <sup>151</sup> Geraint Hughes, 'Intelligence-Gathering, Special Operations and Air Strikes in Modern Counterinsurgency', *The Routledge Handbook of Insurgency and Counterinsurgency* ed. by Paul B. Rich and Isabelle Duyvesteyn (Abingdon: Routledge, 2012), 114.
  <sup>152</sup> Max Abrahms and Jochen Mierau,

<sup>•</sup>Leadership Matters: The Effects of Targeted Killings on Militant Group Tactics', *Terrorism and Political Violence* 29(5) (2017), 830-851.

- <sup>153</sup> Bryan C. Price, "Targeting Top Terrorists: How Leadership Decapitation Contributes to Counterterrorism." *International Security* 36(4) (2012), 9-46.
- <sup>154</sup> 'Israel Supreme Court decision on targeting terrorist operatives', *MFA*, 20 December 2006.
- <sup>155</sup> Stephan Sonnenberg 'Why Drones are Different', in Preventative Force: Drones, Targeted Killing and the Transformation of Contemporary Warfare ed. by Kerstin Fisk and Jennifer M. Ramos (New York: New York University Press, 2016), 115-141.
- <sup>156</sup> 'Fatalities since Operation Cast Lead', B'Tselem, 31 August 2019.
- <sup>157</sup> Byman and Wazman, *Dynamics*, 95-96.
   <sup>158</sup> Milton-Edwards and Farrell, *Hamas*, 125.
- <sup>159</sup> Michel Fortmann, and Stefanie Von Hlatky, "The Revolution Military Affairs: Impact of Emerging Technologies on Deterrence', in *Complex Deterrence: Strategy in the Global Age*, ed. by TV Paul, Patrick Morgan and James J. Wirtz (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2009), 310.
- <sup>160</sup> Mao Tse-Tung, *Basic Tactics* (London: Pall Mall Press, 1967), 53.
- <sup>161</sup> Eitan Shamir and Eado Hecht, 'Gaza 2014: Israel's Attrition vs Hamas' Exhaustion', *Parameters* 44(4) (2014), 86.
- <sup>162</sup> 'Reoccupying Gaza to cost \$2.5bn a year: Ya'alon', *AA*, 7 March 2015.
- <sup>163</sup> Schelling, *Arms*, 17.
- <sup>164</sup> Stephens, 'Modelling Airpower', 538
  <sup>165</sup> Even in the immediate aftermath of the Gulf War theorists, were recognising the qualitative change projectiles represented, and the implications of this for the then fledgling Palestinian Authority. See

Louis René Beres, 'After the Scud Attacks: Israel "Palestine," and Anticipatory Self-Defense', *Emery International Law Review* (6) (1992), 71-104.

- <sup>166</sup> Van Creveld, *Sword*, 334.
- <sup>167</sup> Marcus, Israel's Long War, 202.
- <sup>168</sup> 'Palestinian Weapons Deployed against Israel during Operation Cast Lead', *Journal of Palestinian Studies* 38(3) (2009), 192-200.
- <sup>169</sup> 'Special Report: The Deadly Rocket Arsenal of Hamas', IDF, 10 July 2014.
- <sup>170</sup> Yahya Sinwar, 'Hamas Leader Yahya Sinwar: If not for Iran's support, we would not have our missile capabilities', *Al-Aqsa TV*, trans. by MEMRI, 30 May 2019.
- <sup>171</sup> Nidal al-Mughrabi and Ori Lewis,
  'Hamas rockets land deep in Israel as it bombards Gaza Strip', *Reuters*, 8 July 2014.
- <sup>172</sup> Shamir and Hecht, 'Gaza', 86.
- <sup>173</sup> 'Rocket fire as a war crime', *B'Tselem*, 21 August 2011.
- <sup>174</sup> Terrorism is often described as the 'weapon of the weak', but factors other than strength explain why groups adopt terrorist strategies. See Martha Crenshaw, 'The Logic of Terrorism: Terrorist Behaviour as a Product of Strategic Choice', in Origins of Terrorism: Psychologies, Ideologies, Theologies, States of Mind ed. by Walter Reich (Washington DC: Woodrow Wilson Center Press, 1998), 7-24.
- <sup>175</sup> 'Palestinian Resistance Imposes New Rules of Engagement with Israeli Occupation', Hamas Website, 14 Nov 18.
- <sup>176</sup> Michael J. Armstrong, 'The Effectiveness of Rocket Attacks and Defenses in Israel' *Journal of Global Security Studies* 3(2), 113.
- <sup>177</sup> 'Palestinian Violence and Terrorism Against Israel, 2018: Data, Nature and Trends', Meir Amit Intelligence and Terrorism Information Center, 18 February 2019, 6.

<sup>178</sup> Mark Vinson, 'An Israeli Approach to Deterring Terrorism: Managing Persistent Conflict through a Violent Dialogue of Military Operations', *PRISM* 5(3) (2015), 60-75.

- <sup>179</sup> Shmeul Bar, 'Israeli Experience in Deterring Terrorist Organizations', (Working Paper, Herzliya Conference, 2007), 4.
- <sup>180</sup> Kirchofer, 'Managing Non-State Threats', 21-35.
- <sup>181</sup> Roi Rubinstein, 'Bennett implies IDF should "mow the lawn" in Gaza', *ynet*, 9 April 2019.
- <sup>182</sup> 'Palestinian Violence', *Meir Amit*, 9.
- <sup>183</sup> Armstrong, 'Effectiveness', 113-132.
- <sup>184</sup> 'Iron Dome and SkyHunter Systems: Short-Range Air Defence', *Raytheon*, 2019.
- <sup>185</sup> Alon Ben David, 'Iron Dome Blunts 90% of Enemy Rockets', Aviation Week, 1 September 2014; For a discussion of the successes of the Iron Dome, see Armstrong, 'Effectiveness', 113–132.
- <sup>186</sup> Amnesty International, Unlawful and Deadly: Rocket and Mortar Attacks by Palestinian Armed Groups during the 2014 Gaza/Israel Conflict (London: Amnesty International, 2015), 14.
   <sup>187</sup> Ibid., 14-17.
- <sup>188</sup> 'Palestinian Resistance', Hamas Website.
- <sup>189</sup> Michael Peck, 'Is Israel's Iron Dome Missile Defense Really That Impressive?', *National Interest*, 11 September 2019
- <sup>190</sup> 'Iron Dome', *Raytheon*.
- <sup>191</sup> Norman Augustine's tongue in cheek assessment that increasing unit costs mean we the whole US budget will be expended on one aircraft by 2054 is still on track. Whether the Navy and the Air Force will share it for 3 ½ days each remains to be seen. See, Smallwood, 'Augustine'.
- <sup>192</sup> Rudnik and Segoli, 'The IAF', 675.
- <sup>193</sup> Raphael S. Cohen et al, 'Lessons from Israel's Wars in Gaza: Brief', RAND

Research Brief, 26 July 2017, 6.

- <sup>194</sup> Benny Morris, 'Op-Ed: Should Israel and the U.S. rethink Iron Dome's usefulness?', *Los Angeles Times*, 21 August 2014.
- <sup>195</sup> For a theoretical discussion on how actions from above influence conceptions of those on the ground, see Peter Adey, Mark Whitehead and Alison Williams, ed., *From Above: War, Violence and Verticality* (London: C. Hurst & Co., 2013), 1-18.
- <sup>196</sup> Dunlap, 'Law and Military Interventions', 2.
- <sup>197</sup> Amos Oz, 'Interview on the Gaza Assault', 30 July 2014.
- <sup>198</sup> 'Press Statement on the Israeli Report Regarding the 2014 Aggression on Gaza', Hamas Website, 15 June 2015.
- <sup>199</sup> 'Operation Protective Edge: Hamas's Violations of the Law and War Crimes, Executive summary', *MFA*, 14 June 2015.
- <sup>200</sup> Author Interview with Mike Cole, Head of UNRWA Field Legal Office, Gaza 2012-2015, Skype, 13 July 2019.
- <sup>201</sup> Byford, 'Network Enabled Capability', 1-12.
- <sup>202</sup> Craig, International Legitimacy, 197.
- <sup>203</sup> United Nations, Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs, Hostilities in Gaza and Israel – OCHA situation report, OCHAGazaSitRpt 090714 (9 July 2014).
- <sup>204</sup> Corum and Johnson, Airpower in Small Wars, 406.
- <sup>205</sup> Tony Blair, 'Speech to the Herzlilya Conference', reported in *Jewish Chronicle*, 26 August 2010.
- <sup>206</sup> David Galula, Counterinsurgency Warfare: Theory and Practice (Westport: Praeger Security International, 1964, 2006), 9.
- <sup>207</sup> Craig's work on the difference between legality and legitimacy, and the conflicting legitimacies behind Israel's operations is extensive; See Craig, *International Legitimacy*.

- <sup>208</sup> Owen Dyer, 'Israeli forces attack medical facilities in Gaza and destroy brand new hospital', BMJ 349 (2014),
- 1-2. <sup>209</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>210</sup> Jonathan Steele and others, 'Israel to suspend air attacks for 48 hours after Qana deaths', *Guardian*, 31 July 2006.
- <sup>211</sup> A J Young, 'Royal Air Force North-West Frontier, India, 1915-39', *RUSI Journal* 127(1) (1982), 62.
- <sup>212</sup> United Nations General Assembly, Report of the United Nations Fact-Finding Mission on the Gaza Conflict, United Nations, A/HRC/12/48 (25 September 2009), 13.
- <sup>213</sup> B<sup>-</sup>Tselem, 'Israeli "warning strike" killed two Palestinian teenagers; video released by military edited out footage of fatal strike', 19 December 2018.
- <sup>214</sup> Tim Lister and Salma Abdelaziz, 'Israeli military's "knock on roof" warnings criticized by rights groups', *CNN*, 15 July 2014.
- <sup>215</sup> The move underground to counter airpower is a well-trodden path for insurgents. For a brief history, see Bishop, 'Project Transparent Earth', 185-202.
- <sup>216</sup> Lazar Berman and others, 'Tunnels still intact, say Hamas, Al-Jazeera', *Times of Israel*, 8 August 2014.
- <sup>217</sup> Dan Feferman, 'Hamas' Network of Terror Tunnels', *The Tower Magazine* 37, April 2016.
- <sup>218</sup> Kobi Michael and Omer Dostri, 'The Hamas Military Buildup', in *Crisis of the Gaza Strip*, 51; Watkin and James 'Digging', 58.
- <sup>219</sup> Amos Harel, 'Analysis: As Bulldozers Destroy Hamas' Underground Network, IDF Sees Light at End of Tunnel', *Haaretz*, 1 August 2014.
- <sup>220</sup> Author Interview with Mike Cole, Skype, 13 July 2019.
- <sup>221</sup> In 1989 Mahmoud al-Mabhouh escaped to Gaza via tunnel after abducting and murdering 2 IDF

soldiers; See Aid Kuntsman & Rebecca L. Stein, *Digital Militarism: Israel's Occupation in the Social Media Age* (Stanford: Stanford University Press, 2017), 248.

- <sup>222</sup> 2004 1.5 ton bomb detonated under IDF position Rafah, followed by Hamas commandos, killing 5
- <sup>223</sup> Kevin Connoly, 'Gilad Shalit: A 1,000-to-one asymmetry', *BBC*, 18 October 2011.
- <sup>224</sup> Gili Cohen, 'Where Did the Cement Come From? Leak Leads to Discovery of Mega-tunnel From Gaza to Israel', *Haaretz*, 13 October 2013; Peter Beaumont, 'Israel finds Hamas tunnel under border with Gaza', *Guardian*, 5 May 2016.
- <sup>225</sup> Nicole J. Watkins and Alena M. James, 'Digging Into Israel: The Sophisticated Tunnelling Network of Hamas', *Journal* of Strategic Security 9(1) (2016), 96.
- <sup>226</sup> Katz and Bohbot, *Weapon Wizards*, 247.
   <sup>227</sup> Later reports have suggested that
- the IDF reported half of the tunnels it designated as requiring 'treatment', leaving the other half damaged or in working order; Judah Ari Gross, 'Blistering Gaza war report scorches Netanyahu, Ya'alon and Gantz over tunnel failures', *Times of Israel*, 28 February 2017.
- <sup>228</sup> Kuntsman and Stein, *Digital Militarism*, 251; Gal Perl Finkel, 'Analysis: The IDF vs Subterranean Warfare', *JPost*, 16 August 2016.
- <sup>229</sup> Finkel, 'Analysis', 16 August 2016.
  <sup>230</sup> 'Hamas said to suffer fresh tunnel
- collapse in Gaza Strip', *Times of Israel*, 4 February 2016.
- <sup>231</sup> Barbara Opail-Rome, 'Israel touts 'steel dome' as answer to terror tunnels', *DefenseNews*, 15 January 2018; The IDF has enjoyed some success neutralising cross-border tunnels from Lebanon, most recently during Op Northern Shield (2018). See 'Operation Northern Shield', IDF, accessed 1 July 2019.

 <sup>232</sup> 'Israeli article reviews drone use by Hamas in Gaza', text of report of Walla! Website on 8 July 2019 trans. by *BBC Monitoring*, 8 July 2019.

- <sup>233</sup> Maayan Lubell, <sup>1</sup>Tunnel attack fears turn Gaza border kibbutzim into ghost towns', *Reuters*, 22 July 2014.
- <sup>234</sup> United Nations, Human Rights Council, Report of the detailed findings of the independent commission of inquiry established pursuant to Human Rights Council resolution S-21/1, A/HRC/29/ CRP.4, 24 June 2015, 22.

<sup>235</sup> Ibid., 30

- <sup>236</sup> Kuntsman and Stein, *Digital Militarism*, 251.
- <sup>237</sup> Marissa Newman, 'Hamas said to have executed dozens of tunnel diggers', *Times of Israel*, 11 August 2014.
- <sup>238</sup> 'Al-Jazeera Report on Hamas Militants in Gaza Tunnel', excerpt of video report aired on *Al Jazeera*, reproduced on MEMRI, 5 August 2014.
- <sup>239</sup> Times of Israel, 8 August 2014.
- <sup>240</sup> *Reuters*, 22 July 2014.
- <sup>241</sup> 'Mofaz: IAF Pilots' Letter of Refusal Benefits Terror Groups', *Haaretz*, 24 September 2003.
- <sup>242</sup> *Record*, 'Failed States'.
- <sup>243</sup> Nincic, 'Preventative War', 62.
- <sup>244</sup> For example, a month after Op PE began a Peace Index opinion poll found 92% of the Jewish Public believed the operation was justified; 'The Peace Index Survey: August 2014', *Peace Index*, 12 August 2014.

<sup>245</sup> 'IDF thwarts terror attack via tunnel from Gaza', *MFA*, 17 July 2014.

- <sup>246</sup> UN HRC, Report (2015), 18
- <sup>247</sup> Prime Minister's Office, PM call with Israeli Prime Minister, 9 July 2014.
- <sup>248</sup> State Department, Washington DC, 'Remarks by the President at Press Conference After U.S.-Africa Leaders Summit', 6 August 2014; France-Hollande expresses solidarity with Israel after rocket attacks', *MenaFN*, 10 July 2017; 'EU Calls for Disarmament of

Terrorist Groups in Gaza', *JPost*, 22 July 2014.

- <sup>249</sup> 'Canada blames Hamas for Gaza dead', *Yahoo*, 31 July 2014.
- <sup>250</sup> 'Statistics: Israeli civilians killed by Palestinians in Israel, since Operation Cast Lead', *B'Tselem*, 5 May 2019.
- <sup>251</sup> 'IDF soldiers killed in Operation Protective Edge', *MFA*, 3 January 2017.
   <sup>252</sup> Faulk, Special Rapporteur Statement,
- 342.
   <sup>253</sup> Kasher for example writes on the use
- of warped casualty ratios to proscribe action as 'invalid and groundless'; Asa Kasher, 'The Gaza Campaign and the Ethics of Just War,' *Azure* 37 (2009), 6.
- <sup>254</sup> United Nations Relief and Works Agency for Palestinian Refugees in the Near East, Gaza's "Great March of Return", *One Year On* (Amman: United Nations, 2019), 7.
- <sup>255</sup> Idem.
- <sup>256</sup> 'Fire in Israel after Palestinians allegedly fly Molotov kite', Mako Website trans. from Hebrew by BBC Monitoring, 17 April 2018.
- <sup>257</sup> 'Wave of terror 2015-2019', *MFA*, 22 September 2019.
- <sup>258</sup> Joanna Zych, 'The use of weaponized kites and balloons in the Israeli-Palestinian conflict', *Security and Defence Quarterly* (2019), 11.
- <sup>259</sup> 'The Great March of Return' Facebook,7 January 2008, trans. from Arabic on'Timeline'. *BBC Monitoring*.
- <sup>260</sup> For details on Hamas as enablers of the protest, see 'Rebuilding the Gaza Ceasefire', International Crisis Group, *Middle East Report* 191, 16 November 2018 1-2, 9-12.
- <sup>261</sup> 'Nature and Functioning of the Supreme National Authority of the Return Marches and Lifting the Siege', Meir Amit Intelligence and Terrorism Information Center, 18 April 2019.
   <sup>262</sup> United Nations, Human Rights
- Council, Report of the independent international commission of inquiry

on the protests in the Occupied Palestinian Territory A/HRC/40/74, 6 March 2019, 10; 'Activists Use "Firebomb Kites" to Set Fire to Israeli Fields and Houses', transcript of interview by *Wattan News Agency* trans. by MEMRI, 20 April 2018.

- <sup>263</sup> ITIC has claimed that from the beginning of the marches to 14 January 2019, of the 187 Palestinians killed at the border 150 belonged to or were affiliated with terrorist organisations, most of which (96) belonged to Hamas; 'Palestinian Violence', *Meir Amit*, 52.
- <sup>264</sup> 'Press Release on the Israeli Decision to Close the Fishing Area off the Coast of Besieged Gaza', Hamas Website, 13 June 2019.

<sup>265</sup> 'Insight', *BBC Monitoring*.

- <sup>266</sup> Human Rights Watch, 'Israel/Palestine', in World Report 2019, Human Rights Watch, (USA: HRW, 2019), 305.
- <sup>267</sup> Creveld, *Sword*, 305-6.
- <sup>268</sup> Francesca Borri, 'Hamas leader Sinwar: "I don't want any more wars"', *ynet*, 10 April 2018.
- <sup>269</sup> UNHRC, Report Protests, 12.
- <sup>270</sup> 'Palestinian Violence', *Meir Amit*, 57.
- <sup>271</sup> 'Israel/Palestine', HRW, 307.
- <sup>272</sup> 'Timeline', *BBC Monitoring*.
- <sup>273</sup> UNHRC, Report Protests, 5.
- <sup>274</sup> 'Israel closes Gaza fishing zone, blames "incendiary balloons"', *Al Jazeera*,
  12 June 2019; 'Hamas says Egypt to send Gaza first ever supply of gas', *Maan News Agency* trans. from Arabic by *BBC Monitoring Agency*, 5 August 2018; 'Israel orders PA to pay \$1.4m in damages for Gaza kites', *Middle East Monitor*, 4 June 2018; 'Israel/Palestine', HRW, 305.
- <sup>275</sup> 'KKL-JNF at the Forefront of the Battle against Gaza Arson Attacks', KKL-JNF, 27 June 2019.
- <sup>276</sup> Stuart Winer, 'Israel deploys electronic eye to track fire kites and balloons from Gaza', *Times of Israel*, 21 June 2018.
- <sup>277</sup> 'Israel Strikes', BBC Monitoring.

- <sup>278</sup> 'IDF strikes Hamas posts in Gaza after explosive flown into Israel', Times of Israel, 6 January 2019; Judah Ari and others, 'Israel strikes Hamas posts in Gaza after explosive balloon attack', *Times of Israel*, 27 February 2019; 'Israel strikes Gaza after incendiary balloon launched', *Maan News Agency* trans. from Arabic by *BBC Monitoring Agency*, 4 March 2019.
- <sup>279</sup> 'Wave', MFA.
- <sup>280</sup> 'Hamas paying protestors to charge Gaza border, Israel reveals', *Israel Hayom*, 15 May 2018.
- <sup>281</sup> 'Nature and Functioning', *Meir Amit*;'Drone Use', *Walla*!.
- <sup>282</sup> UNHRC, Report Protests, 17-18, 5.
- <sup>283</sup> Yahya Sinwar, 'Interview, 16 May 2018', transcript of interview with *Al Jazeera*, trans. by MEMRI, 18 May 19.
- <sup>284</sup> 'Nature and Functioning', *Meir Amit*.
- <sup>285</sup> 'Israel Hamas Clash', *Reuters*.
- <sup>286</sup> 'Rebuilding', Crisis Group, 10.
- <sup>287</sup> Ibid., 7-8.
- <sup>288</sup> Amira Abo el-Fetouh, 'Gaza Will Always Remain a Fortress of Dignity', Hamas Website, 20 November 2018.



# BIBLIOGRAPHY-

# **PRIMARY SOURCES**

# Israeli

- Allison, Graham (foreword) *Deterring Terror: How Israel Confronts the Next Generation of Threats. English Translation of the Official Strategy of the Israel Defence Forces*, 2015 trans. by Susan Rosenberg (Cambridge, MA: Belfer Center Special Report, 2016). https://www.belfercenter.org/sites/default/files/legacy/files/IDF%20doctrine%20translation%20-%20web%20final2.pdf [accessed 3 July 2019].
- Ben-Gurion, David, 'Address by Prime Minister Begin at the National Defence College', *MFA*, 8 August 1982. https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/ MFADocuments/Yearbook6/Pages/55%20Address%20by%20Prime%20 Minister%20Begin%20at%20the%20National.aspx [accessed 3 September 2019].
- Ben-Gurion, David, 'Statement to the Knesset by Prime Minister Ben-Gurion', *MFA*, 2 November 1955. https://mfa.gov.il/mfa/foreignpolicy/ mfadocuments/yearbook1/pages/22%20statement%20to%20the%20 knesset%20by%20prime%20minister%20ben-.aspx [accessed 3 September 2019].
- Netanyahu, Benjamin, 'Interview on Operation Protective Edge (Excerpts), 24 September 2014, in 'Documents and Source Material, Journal of Palestinian Studies 44(2) (2015), 144-180.
- <sup>(</sup>IDF soldiers killed in Operation Protective Edge', *MFA*, 3 January 2017. https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/Terrorism/Pages/IDF-soldiers-killedin-Operation-Protective-Edge.aspx [accessed 3 September 2019].
- 'IDF thwarts terror attack via tunnel from Gaza', *MFA*, 17 July 2014. https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/Terrorism/Pages/IDF-thwarts-terror-attack-via-tunnel-from-Gaza-17-Jul-2014.aspx [accessed 14 November 2019].
- <sup>(</sup>Israel Supreme Court decision on targeting terrorist operatives', *MFA*, 20 December 2006. https://mfa.gov.il/mfa/aboutisrael/state/law/pages/ israel%20supreme%20court%20decision%20on%20targeting%20

terrorist%20operatives%2020-dec-2006.aspx [accessed 10 October 2019]. Operation Northern Shield', IDF, accessed 13 November 2019. https:// www.idf.il/en/minisites/wars-and-operations/operation-northern-shield/ [accessed 13 November 2019].

- <sup>6</sup>Operation Protective Edge: Hamas's Violations of the Law and War Crimes, Executive summary', *MFA*, 14 June 2015. https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ ForeignPolicy/IsraelGaza2014/Pages/Hamas-Violations-of-the-Law-and-War-Crimes.aspx [accessed 24 July 2019].
- 'Special Report: The Deadly Rocket Arsenal of Hamas', IDF, 10 July 2014. https://www.idf.il/en/articles/hamas/special-report-the-deadly-rocketarsenal-of-hamas/ [accessed 3 August 2019].
- <sup>•</sup>The Lebanon War: Operation Peace for Galilee (1982)', *MFA*, 2013. https://mfa.gov.il/mfa/aboutisrael/history/pages/operation%20peace%20for%20galilee%20-%201982.aspx [accessed 20 July 2019].
- <sup>'</sup>Wave of terror 2015-2019', *MFA*, 22 September 2019. https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ ForeignPolicy/Terrorism/Palestinian/Pages/Wave-of-terror-October-2015. aspx [accessed 22 September 2019].

## Hamas

- 'The Covenant of the Islamic Resistance Movement', 18 August 1988. https://avalon.law.yale.edu/20th\_century/hamas.asp [accessed 1 August 2019].
- 'A Document of General Principles and Policies', 1 May 2017. http://www.palwatch.org/STORAGE/Documents/Hamas%20new%20policy%20 document%20010517.pdf [accessed 13 November 2019].
- el-Fetouh, Amira Abo, 'Gaza Will Always Remain a Fortress of Dignity', Hamas Website, 20 November 2018. https://hamas.ps/en/post/1708/gazawill-always-remain-a-fortress-of-dignity [accessed 1 August 2019].
- 'About Hamas Hamas Islamic Resistance', Hamas Website, 1 July 2019. https://hamas.ps/en/page/2/ [accessed 1 August 2019].
- <sup>(</sup>Palestinian Resistance Imposes New Rules of Engagement with Israeli Occupation', Hamas Website, 14 Nov 18. https://hamas.ps/en/post/1694/ palestinian-resistance-imposes-new-rules-of-engagement-with-israelioccupation [accessed 1 August 2019].
- 'Press Release on the Israeli Decision to Close the Fishing Area off the Coast of Besieged Gaza', Hamas Website, 13 June 2019. https://hamas.ps/en/ post/2131/press-release-on-the-israeli-decision-to-close-the-fishing-areaoff-the-coast-of-besieged-gaza [accessed 1 August 2019].
- 'Press Statement on the Israeli Report Regarding the 2014 Aggression on Gaza', Hamas Website, 15 June 2015. https://hamas.ps/en/post/63/a-press-statement-on-the-israeli-report-regarding-the-2014-aggression-on-gaza [accessed 1 August 2019].

#### **United Nations**

- Faulk, Richard, UN Special Rapporteur Statement on the Situation in the Gaza Strip, Geneva, 9 January 2009 in 'Documents and Source Material', *Journal of Palestinian Studies* 38(3) (2009), 341-344.
- United Nations, General Assembly, Human rights situation in the Occupied Palestinian Territory, including East Jerusalem: Report by the Secretary General, United Nations, A/HRC/24/30 (22 August 2013). http://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/HRC/RegularSessions/Session24/Documents/A\_HRC\_24\_30\_ENG.doc [accessed10 August 2019].
- United Nations, General Assembly, Report of the United Nations Fact-Finding Mission on the Gaza Conflict, United Nations, A/HRC/12/48 (25 September 2009). https://www2.ohchr.org/english/bodies/hrcouncil/ docs/12session/A-HRC-12-48.pdf [accessed 25 July 2019].
- United Nations, Human Rights Council, Report of the detailed findings of the independent commission of inquiry established pursuant to Human Rights Council resolution S-21/1, A/HRC/29/CRP.4, 24 June 2015. https:// www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/HRC/CoIGazaConflict/Pages/ReportCoIGaza. aspx#report [accessed 10 July 2019].
- United Nations, Human Rights Council, Report of the independent international commission of inquiry on the protests in the Occupied Palestinian Territory A/HRC/40/74, 6 March 2019. https://www.un.org/ unispal/document/un-independent-commission-of-inquiry-on-protestsin-gaza-presents-its-findings-press-release/ [accessed 10 October 2019].
- United Nations, Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs, Hostilities in Gaza and Israel – OCHA situation report, OCHAGazaSitRpt\_090714 (9 July 2014). https://unispal. un.org/UNiSPAL.NSF/3822b5e39951876a85256b6e0058a478/ d911d10d376598c185257d12004d3f7b?OpenDocument [accessed 2019].
- United Nations Relief and Works Agency for Palestinian Refugees in the Near East, Gaza's "Great March of Return", One Year On (Amman: United Nations, 2019). https://www.unrwa.org/sites/default/files/content/ resources/gaza\_gmr\_one\_year\_on\_report\_eng\_final.pdf [accessed 2019]. Author Interview with Mike Cole, Head of UNRWA Field Legal Office, Gaza

2012-2015, Skype, 13 July 2019.

#### **Miscellaneous Government Documents**

- Congressional Research Service, US Foreign Aid to Israel, 7 August 2019. https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/RL33222.pdf [accessed 7 August 2019].
- Prime Minister's Office, PM call with Israeli Prime Minister, 9 July 2014. https://www.gov.uk/government/news/pm-call-with-israeli-prime-

minister [accessed 10 October 2019].

State Department, Washington DC, 'Remarks by the President at Press

Conference After U.S.-Africa Leaders Summit', 6 August 2014. https:// obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2014/08/06/remarkspresident-press-conference-after-us-africa-leaders-summit [accessed 4 August 2019].

Minutes of War Cabinet 280(40), 30 October 1940. http://filestore. nationalarchives.gov.uk/pdfs/large/cab-65-9.pdf [accessed 14 July 2019].

# SECONDARY SOURCES

### Single Authored Books

- Arreguin-Toft, Ivan, *How the Weak Win Wars: A Theory of Asymmetric Conflict* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2005).
- Clodfelter, Mark, *The Limits of Air Power: The American Bombing of North Vietnam* (New York: Macmillan, 1989).

Cohen, Samy, *Israel's Asymmetric Wars* (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2010). Craig, Alan, *International Legitimacy and the Politics of Security: The Strategic* 

- Deployment of Lawyers in the Israeli Military (Plymouth: Lexington Books, 2013).
- Douhet, Giulio, *The Command of the Air trans. by Dino Ferrari* (New York: Coward-McCann, 1942; repr. Washington: Office of Air Force History, 1983).
- Eilam, Ehud, *Israel's Way of War: A Strategic and Operational Analysis, 1948-2014* (Jefferson: McFarland & Co, 2016).
- Galula, David, *Counterinsurgency Warfare: Theory and Practice* (Westport: Praeger Security International, 1964, 2006).
- Gilboa, Amos and Ephraim Lapid, ed., *Israel's Silent Defender: An Inside Look at Sixty Years of Israeli Intelligence* (Jerusalem: Gefen Publishing House Ltd, 2011).
- Hatina, Meir, *Islam and Salvation in Palestine* (Syracuse: Syracuse University Press, 2001).
- Heilig, Donald, *Subterranean Warfare: A Counter to US Airpower* (Maxwell AFB: Air University, 2000).
- Levite, Ariel, *Offense and Defense in Israeli Military Doctrine* (Oxford: Westview Press, 1990).
- Levran, Aharon, *Israeli Strategy After Desert Storm: Lessons of the Second Gulf War* (London: Frank Cass, 1997).
- Levy, Yagil, Israel's Death Hierarchy: Casualty Aversion in a Militarized Democracy (New York: New York University Press, 2012).
- Longoria, Michael A., A Historical View of Air Policing Doctrine: Lessons from the British Experience Between the Wars 1919-1939 (Maxwell AFB: Air University, 1992).
- Marcus, Raphael D., Israel's Long War with Hezbollah: Military Innovation and

Adaptation Under Fire (Washington: Georgetown University Press, 2018). Meilinger, Phillip S., Bomber: The Formation and Early Years of Strategic Air

Command (Maxwell AFB: Air University Press, 2012).

Mitchell, Billy, *Our Air Force: The Keystone of National Defense* (New York: Dutton & Co, 1921).

Natil, Ibrahim, *Hamas Transformation: Opportunities and Challenges* (Newcastle: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2015).

Nye, Joseph, The Future of Power (New York: PublicAffairs, 2011).

- Pape, Robert A., *Bombing to Win: Air Power and Coercion in War* (London: Cornell University Press, 1996).
- Roy, Sara, *Hamas and Civil Society in Gaza: Engaging the Islamist Social Sector* (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2011).

Schelling, Thomas C., *Arms and Influence* (London: Yale University Press, 2008). Tse-Tung, Mao, *Basic Tactics* (London: Pall Mall Press, 1967).

Van Creveld, Martin, *The Age of Airpower* (New York: PublicAffairs, 2011).

Van Creveld, Martin, *The Sword and the Olive: A Critical History of the Israeli* Defense Force (New York: PublicAffairs, 1998).

West, Scott D., *Warden and the Air Corps Tactical School: Déjà vu?* (Maxwell AFB Alabama: Air University Press, 1999).

Woods, Chris, *Sudden Justice: America's Secret Drone Wars* (London: C Hurst & Co Ltd, 2015).

## **Coauthored Books**

Adey, Peter, *Mark Whitehead and Alison Williams, ed., From Above: War, Violence and Verticality* (London: C. Hurst & Co., 2013).

Byman, Daniel, Matthew C. Waxman and Eric Larson, Air Power as a Coercive Instrument (Santa Monica: RAND Corporation, 1999).

Byman, Daniel and Matthew Wazman, *The Dynamics of Coercion: American Foreign Policy and the Limits of Military Might* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2006).

Corum, James, and Wray Johnson, *Airpower in Small Wars: Fighting Insurgents and Terrorists* (Kansas: University Press of Kansas, 2003).

Collins, Jeffrey and Andrew Futter ed., *Reassessing the Revolution in Military Affairs: Transformation, Evolution and Lessons Learnt* (Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan, 2015).

Fisk, Kerstin and Jennifer M. Ramos (eds). *Preventative Force: Drones, Targeted Killing and the Transformation of Contemporary Warfare* (New York: New York University Press, 2016).

Hammond, Grant T., ed., *A Discourse of Winning and Losing* (Maxwell AFB: Air University Press, 2018).

Haug, Karl Erik and Ole Jorgen Maao, ed., *Conceptualising Modern War*, (London: C. Hurst & Co, 2011).

Katz, Yaakov and Amir Bohbot, *The Weapon Wizards: How Israel Became a High-Tech Military Superpower* (New York: St Martin's Press, 2017).

- Kuntsman, Aid and Rebecca L. Stein, *Digital Militarism: Israel's Occuation in the Social Media Age* (Stanford: Stanford University Press, 2017).
- Milton-Edwards, Beverly & Stephen Farrell, *Hamas* (Cambridge: Polity Press, 2010).

Olsen, John Andreas (ed.), *Airpower Applied: US, NATO and Israeli Combat Experience* (Annapolis: Naval Institute Press, 2017). LCC ebook.

Olsen, John Andreas, and David A. Deptula (ed.), *Routledge Handbook of Air Power* (New York: Routledge, 2018).

Paul, T.V., Patrick Morgan and James J. Wirtz, ed., *Complex Deterrence: Strategy in the Global Age* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2009).

Rich, Paul B., Isabelle Duyvesteyn, ed., *The Routledge Handbook of Insurgency and Counterinsurgency* (Abingdon: Routledge, 2012).

Ulman, Harlan K., and James P. Wade, *Shock and Awe: Achieving Rapid Dominance* (Washington DC: National Defense University Press, 1996).

# Journal Articles

Abrahms, Max and Jochen Mierau, 'Leadership Matters: The Effects of Targeted Killings on Militant Group Tactics', *Terrorism and Political Violence* 29(5) (2017), 830-851.

Armstrong, Michael J., 'The Effectiveness of Rocket Attacks and Defenses in Israel', *Journal of Global Security Studies* 3(2) (2018), 113–132.

Beres, Louis René, 'After the Scud Attacks: Israel "Palestine," and Anticipatory Self-Defense', *Emery International Law Review* (6) (1992), 71-104.

Beres, Louis René, 'On Assassination, Preemption and Counterterrorism: The View from International Law', *International Journal of Intelligence and CounterIntelligence* 21(4) (2008), 694-725.

Berti, Benedetta, 'Non-State Actors as Providers of Governance: The Hamas Government in Gaza between Effective Sovereignty, Centralised Authority and Resistance', *Middle East Journal*, 69(1) (2015), 9-31.

Byford, Alistair, 'Network Enabled Capability, Air Power and Irregular Warfare: The Israeli Air Force Experience in Lebanon and Gaza, 2006-2009', *Air Power Review* 13(1) (2010), 1-12.

Cuyckens, Hanne, 'Is Israel Still an Occupying Power in Gaza', *Netherlands International Law Review* 63(3) (2016), 275-295.

Dunlap, Charles J., 'Lawfare 101: A Primer', Military Review 97 (2017), 8-17.

Dyer, Owen, 'Israeli forces attack medical facilities in Gaza and destroy brand new hospital', *BMJ* 349 (2014), 1-2.

English, Allan D., 'The RAF Staff College and the Evolution of British Strategic Bombing Policy, 1922–1929', *Journal of Strategic Studies*, 16(3) (1993), 408-431.

- Gerges, Fawaz A., 'The Islamist Moment: From Islamic State to Civil Islam?' *Political Science Quarter* 128(3) (2013), 389-426.
- Getmansky, Anna and Thomas Zeitzoff, 'Terrorism and Voting: The Effect of Rocket Threat on Voting in Israeli Elections', *American Political Science Review* 108(3) (2014), 588-604.
- Henriksen, Dag, 'Deterrence by Default? Israel's Military Strategy in the 2006 War against Hizbullah', *Journal of Strategic Studies* 35(1), 95-120.
- Johannsen, Margret, 'A Balance of Fear: Asymmetric Threats and Tit-for-Tat Strategies in Gaza', *Journal of Palestine Studies*, 41(1) (2011), 45-56.
- Kaldor, Mary, 'In Defence of New Wars', Stability 2(1) (2013), 1-16.
- Kasher, Asa, 'The Gaza Campaign and the Ethics of Just War, *Azure* 37 (2009), 1-18.
- Kasher, Asa, and Amos Yadlin, 'Military Ethics of Fighting Terror: An Israeli Perspective', *Journal of Military Ethics* 4(1) (2005), 3-32.
- Kirchofer, Charles P., 'Managing Non-State Threats with Cumulative Deterrence-by-Denial', *Perspectives on Terrorism* 11(2) (2017), 21-35.
- Margalit, Avishai and Michael Walzer, 'Israel: Civilians and Combatants', *New York Review of Books* 56(8) (2009), 1-10.
- Meilinger, Philip S., 'The Prescient Planners of AWPD-1', *Air Force Magazine* (July, 2011), 72-75.
- Mueller, Karl, 'Strategies of coercion: Denial, punishment and the future of air power', *Security Studies* 7(3), 182-228
- Omissi, David, 'Technology and Repression: Air Control in Palestine 1922-36', *Journal of Strategic Studies* 13(4) (1990), 41-63.
- Overy, Richard, 'Air Power and the Origins of Deterrence Theory before 1939', *Air Power Review*, 20(2) (2017), 8-33.
- Oz, Amos, 'Interview on the Gaza Assault', 30 July 2014, in 'Documents and Source Material', *Journal of Palestinian Studies* 43(4).
- Pape, Robert A., 'Coercion and Military Strategy: Why Denial Works and Punishment Doesn't', *Journal of Strategic Studies*, 15(4) (1992), 423-475.
- Patton, Stu, 'Deterrence at a Distance: Air Power and the Conventional Deterrence in the Emerging Global Environment', *Air Power Review*, 20(2) (2017), 156-181.
- Portal, C. F. A., 'Air Force Co-Operation in Policing the Empire', *RUSI Journal* 82(526) (1937), 343-358.
- <sup>(</sup>Palestinian Weapons Deployed against Israel during Operation Cast Lead', *Journal of Palestinian Studies* 38(3) (2009), 192-200.
- Price, Bryan C., 'Targeting Top Terrorists: How Leadership Decapitation Contributes to Counterterrorism', International Security 36(4) (2012), 9-46.
- Shamir, Eitan, and Eado Hecht, 'Gaza 2014: Israel's Attrition vs Hamas' Exhaustion', *Parameters* 44(4) (2014), 81-90.
- Tira, Ron, 'Review: Sword and Shield of Zion: The Israeli Air Force in the Arab-Israeli Conflict, 1948–2012 by David Rodman', *Middle East Book*

Review 5(2) (2014), 163-166.

- Vinson, Mark, 'An Israeli Approach to Deterring Terrorism: Managing Persistent Conflict through a Violent Dialogue of Military Operations', *PRISM* 5(3) (2015), 60-75.
- Walters, A. J. C., 'Air Control: Past, Present, Future?', *Air Power Review* 8(4) (2005), 1-20.
- Warden, John, 'Success in Modern War: A Response to Robert Pape', *Security Studies* 7(2) (1997), 172-190.
- Watkins, Nicole J and Alena M. James, 'Digging Into Israel: The Sophisticated Tunnelling Network of Hamas', *Journal of Strategic Security* 9(1) (2016), 84-103.
- Wilner, Alex S., 'Deterring the Undeterrable: Coercion, Denial, and Delegitimization in Counterterrorism', *Journal of Strategic Studies* 34 (1) (2011), 1-37.
- Young, A. J., 'Royal Air Force North-West Frontier, India, 1915-39', *RUSI Journal* 127(1) (1982), 59-64.
- Zych, Joanna, 'The use of weaponized kites and balloons in the Israeli-Palestinian conflict', *Security and Defence Quarterly* (2019), 1-18.

# **Chapters in Books**

- Adler, Emanuel, 'Complex Deterrence in the Asymmetric-Warfare Era', in *Complex Deterrence: Strategy in the Global Age*, ed. by TV Paul, Patrick Morgan and James J. Wirtz (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2009), 85-108.
- Anderson, Ben, 'Targeting Affective Life From Above: Morale and Airpower', in *From Above: War, Violence and Verticality* ed. by Peter Adey, Mark Whitehead and Alison Williams, (London: C. Hurst & Co., 2013), 247-267.
- Arntzen, Arent and Tor Olav Grotan, 'A New Chance for Network Centric Warfare in the Context of Modernity', in *Conceptualising Modern War*, ed. by Karl Erik Haug and Ole Jorgen Maao, (London: C. Hurst & Co, 2011), 231-258.
- Arreguin-Toft, Ivan, 'Unconventional Deterrence: How the Weak Deter the Strong', in *Complex Deterrence: Strategy in the Global Age*, ed. by TV Paul, Patrick Morgan and James J. Wirtz (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2009), 204-221.
- Asher, Daniel, 'From Lebanon to the Gaza Strip: IDF Combat Intelligence in Operation Cast Lead In (December 2008-January 2009)', in *Israel's Silent Defender: An Inside Look at Sixty Years of Israeli Intelligence* ed. by Amos Gilboa and Ephraim Lapid, (Jerusalem: Gefen Publishing House Ltd, 2011), 122-133.
- Biller, Jeffrey, 'Air Power, International Law and Ethics', in *Routledge Handbook of Air Power* ed. by John Andreas Olsen and David A. Deptula

(New York: Routledge, 2018), 58-69.

- Bishop, Ryan, 'Project Transparent Earth and the Autoscopy of Aerial Targeting: The Visual Geopolitics of Underground' in *From Above: War, Violence and Verticality* ed. by Peter Adey, Mark Whitehead and Alison Williams, (London: C. Hurst & Co., 2013), 185-202.
- Campbell, David, 'Satellite Images, Security and the Geopolitical Imagination', in *From Above: War, Violence and Verticality* ed. by Peter Adey, Mark Whitehead and Alison Williams, (London: C. Hurst & Co., 2013), 289-298.
- Catignani, Sergio, 'Israeli Counterinsurgency: The Never-Ending 'Whack-a-Mole', in *The Routledge Handbook of Insurgency and Counterinsurgency* ed. by Paul B. Rich and Isabelle Duyvesteyn (Abingdon: Routledge, 2012), 263-276.
- Crenshaw, 'The Logic of Terrorism: Terrorist Behaviour as a Product of Strategic Choice', in *Origins of Terrorism: Psychologies, Ideologies, Theologies, States of Mind* ed. by Walter Reich (Washington DC: Woodrow Wilson Center Press, 1998), 7-24.
- Fortmann, Michel and Stefanie Von Hlatky, 'The Revolution Military Affairs: Impact of Emerging Technologies on Deterrence', in *Complex Deterrence: Strategy in the Global Age*, ed. by TV Paul, Patrick Morgan and James J. Wirtz (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2009), 304-320.
- Hallion, Richard P., 'Science, technology and air warfare', in *Routledge Handbook of Air Power* ed. by John Andreas Olsen and David A. Deptula (New York: Routledge, 2018), 46-57.
- Harari, Shalom, 'Difficulties and Advantages of Intelligence in the Palestinian Arena', in *Israel's Silent Defender: An Inside Look at Sixty Years of Israeli Intelligence* ed. by Amos Gilboa and Ephraim Lapid, (Jerusalem: Gefen Publishing House Ltd, 2011), 146-153.
- Henriksen, Dag, 'Airpower: The Need For More Analytical Warriors', in *Conceptualising Modern War*, ed. by Karl Erik Haug and Ole Jorgen Maao, (London: C. Hurst & Co, 2011), 205-230.
- Hughes, Geraint, 'Intelligence-Gathering, Special Operations and Air Strikes in Modern Counterinsurgency', in *The Routledge Handbook of Insurgency and Counterinsurgency* ed. by Paul B. Rich and Isabelle Duyvesteyn (Abingdon: Routledge, 2012), 109-118.
- Lavie, Ephraim, 'Intelligence Challenges in the Palestinian Arena', in *Israel's Silent Defender: An Inside Look at Sixty Years of Israeli Intelligence* ed. by Amos Gilboa and Ephraim Lapid, (Jerusalem: Gefen Publishing House Ltd, 2011), 134-145.
- Nincic, Miroslav, 'Preventative War and Its Domestic Politics' in *Preventative Force: Drones, Targeted Killing and the Transformation of Contemporary Warfare* ed. by Kerstin Fisk and Jennifer M. Ramos (New York: New York University Press, 2016), 58-87.
- Pollak, Eli, 'VISINT in Israeli Intelligence', in *Israel's Silent Defender: An Inside Look at Sixty Years of Israeli Intelligence* ed. by Amos Gilboa and Ephraim

Lapid, (Jerusalem: Gefen Publishing House Ltd, 2011), 236-248.

- Robinson, James, 'Concealing the Crude: Airmindedness and the Camouflaging of Britain's Oil Installations, 1936-9', in *From Above: War, Violence and Verticality* ed. by Peter Adey, Mark Whitehead and Alison Williams, (London: C. Hurst & Co., 2013), 145-162.
- Rudnik, Raphael and Ephraim Segoli, 'The Israeli Air Force and Asymmetric Conflicts, 1982-2014', in *Airpower Applied: US, NATO and Israeli Combat Experience*, ed. by John Andreas Olsen (Annapolis: Naval Institute Press, 2017), 581-694. LCC ebook.
- Sabin, Philip, 'Air power, media and popular culture', in *Routledge Handbook of Air Power* ed. by John Andreas Olsen and David A. Deptula (New York: Routledge, 2018), 240-251.
- Sonnenberg, Stephen, 'Why Drones are Different', in *Preventative Force: Drones, Targeted Killing and the Transformation of Contemporary Warfare* ed. by Kerstin Fisk and Jennifer M. Ramos (New York: New York University Press, 2016), 115-141.
- Stein, Janice Gross, 'Rational Deterrence against "Irrational" Adversaries? No Common Knowledge', in *Complex Deterrence: Strategy in the Global Age*, ed. by TV Paul, Patrick Morgan and James J. Wirtz (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2009), 58-84.
- Stephens, Allen, 'Modelling Airpower: The Arab-Israeli Wars of the Twentieth Century', in *Airpower Applied: US, NATO and Israeli Combat Experience*, ed. by John Andreas Olsen (Annapolis: Naval Institute Press, 2017), 447-580. LCC ebook.
- Warden, John A., 'Employing Air Power in the Twenty-first Century', in *The Future of Air Power in the Aftermath of the Gulf War* ed. by Richard H Schultz and Robert L. Pfaltzgraff (Maxwell Air Force Base: Air University Press, 1992), 57-82.

# THINK TANK REPORTS

## **Amnesty International**

- Amnesty International, *The Conflict in Gaza: A Briefing on Applicable Law, Investigations and Accountability* (London: Amnesty International Publications, 2009). https://www.amnesty.org/download/
- Documents/48000/mde150072009en.pdf [accessed 3 October 2019]. Amnesty International, *Unlawful and Deadly: Rocket and Mortar Attacks by Palestinian Armed Groups during the 2014 Gaza/Israel Conflict* (London: Amnesty International, 2015). https://www.amnesty.org.uk/files/unlawful\_ and\_deadly\_web\_1.pdf?mdP6w1rSuSWjpAXOSuf1xKIRAMypK8Na= [accessed 3 October 2019].

### **B'Tselem**

- <sup>'</sup>19 Dec. 06: High Court of Justice imposes limitations on Israel's targetedkilling policy', *B'Tselem*, 19 December 2006. https://www.btselem.org/ firearms/20061219\_targeted\_killing\_ruling [accessed 3 October 2019].
- 'Fatalities since Operation Cast Lead', *B'Tselem*, 31 August 2019. https:// www.btselem.org/statistics/fatalities/after-cast-lead/by-date-of-event [accessed 31 August 2019].
- 'Israeli "warning strike" killed two Palestinian teenagers; video released by military edited out footage of fatal strike', *B'Tselem*, 19 December 2018. https://www.btselem.org/press\_releases/20181219\_lethal\_warning [accessed 3 October 2019].
- 'Rocket fire as a war crime', *B'Tselem*, 21 August 2011. https://www.btselem. org/ota/rocket-fire-war-crime [accessed 5 October 2019].
- 'Statistics: Israeli civilians killed by Palestinians in Israel, since Operation Cast Lead', *B'Tselem*, 5 May 2019. https://www.btselem.org/statistics/fatalities/after-cast-lead/by-date-of-event/israel/israeli-civilians-killed-by-palestinians [accessed 31 August 2019].
- <sup>'</sup>The Gaza Strip Israel's obligations under international law', *B'Tselem*, 1 January 2017. https://www.btselem.org/gaza-strip/gaza-strip-israels-obligations-under-international-law [accessed 4 October 2019].

## **RAND** Corporation

- Cohen, Raphael S., et al, *From Cast Lead to Protective Edge: Lessons from Israel's Wars in Gaza* (Santa Monica: RAND Corporation, 2017).
- Cohen, Raphael S., et al, 'Lessons from Israel's Wars in Gaza: Brief', RAND Research Brief, 26 July 2017.
- Johnson, David E., *Hard Fighting: Israel in Lebanon and Gaza* (Santa Monica: RAND Corporation, 2011).
- Mueller, Karl P., Jasen J. Castillo, Forrest E. Morgan, Negeen Pegahi and Brian Rosen, *Striking First: Preemptive and Preventive Attack in US National Security Policy* (Santa Monica: RAND 2006).
- Wyman, Daniel L., Matthew C. Waxman and Eric Larson, *Air Power as a Coercive Instrument* (Santa Monica: RAND Corporation, 1999).

### Gisha

'What is the "Separation Policy", Gisha- Legal Centre for Freedom of Movement Position Paper (2012), 1-11. https://www.gisha.org/UserFiles/ File/publications/Bidul/bidul-infosheet-ENG.pdf [accessed 29 September 2019].

## Human Rights Watch

- Human Rights Watch, 'Israel/Palestine', in World Report 2019, Human Rights Watch, (USA: HRW, 2019), 304-314. https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/world\_report\_download/hrw\_world\_report\_2019.pdf [accessed 20 September 2019].
- Human Rights Watch, 'Why They Died: Civilian Casualties in Lebanon during the 2006 War', HRW 19(5) (2007). https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/ reports/lebanon0907.pdf [accessed 13 August 2019].

### International Crisis Group

- <sup>(</sup>Radical Islam in Gaza', International Crisis Group, *Middle East Report 104*, 29 March 2011. https://d2071andvip0wj.cloudfront.net/104-radical-islam-ingaza.pdf [accessed 10 October 2019].
- <sup>(</sup>Rebuilding the Gaza Ceasefire', International Crisis Group, *Middle East Report 191*, 16 November 2018. https://d2071andvip0wj.cloudfront. net/191-rebuilding-the-gaza-ceasefire.pdf [accessed 13 July 2019].

# INSS

- Berti, Benedetta, and Anat Kurz, 'Hamas and Governance in Gaza', in *The Crisis of the Gaza Strip: A Way Out* by Anat Kurz, Udi Dekel and Benedetta Berti (ed.) (Tel Aviv: INSS, 2017), 29-38. https://www.inss.org.il/wp-content/ uploads/2018/01/GazaCrisis\_ENG-1-190.pdf [accessed 29 August 2019).
- Berti, Benedetta, and Elizabeth Tsurkov, 'Human Security and Humanitarian Trends in Gaza: Looking at the Past Decade', in *The Crisis of the Gaza Strip: A Way Out* by Anat Kurz, Udi Dekel and Benedetta Berti (ed.) (Tel Aviv: INSS, 2017), 69-70. https://www.inss.org.il/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/ GazaCrisis ENG-1-190.pdf [accessed 29 August 2019).
- Brom, Shlomo, 'The PA and the Gaza Strip', in *The Crisis of the Gaza Strip: A Way Out* by Anat Kurz, Udi Dekel and Benedetta Berti (ed.) (Tel Aviv: INSS, 2017), 39-48. https://www.inss.org.il/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/ GazaCrisis\_ENG-1-190.pdf [accessed 29 August 2019).
- Dekel, Udi, 'Israeli Policy toward the Gaza Strip', in *The Crisis of the Gaza Strip: A Way Out* by Anat Kurz, Udi Dekel and Benedetta Berti (ed.) (Tel Aviv: INSS, 2017), 113-126. https://www.inss.org.il/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/ GazaCrisis\_ENG-1-190.pdf [accessed 29 August 2019).
- Dekel, Udi, 'The Palestinian Theater: A Crisis Arena with Opportunities for Israel', in *Strategic Survey for Israel 2018-2019* ed. by Anat Kurz and Shlomo Brom (Tel Aviv: INSS, 2018), 65-84. https://www.inss.org.il/wp-content/ uploads/2019/01/INSS2018-2019Balance\_ENG.pdf [accessed 10 November 2019].
- Guzansky, Yoel, The Gulf States, Israel, and Hamas', in *The Crisis of the Gaza Strip: A Way Out* by Anat Kurz, Udi Dekel and Benedetta Berti (ed.)

(Tel Aviv: INSS, 2017), 157-164. https://www.inss.org.il/wp-content/ uploads/2018/01/GazaCrisis ENG-1-190.pdf [accessed 29 August 2019).

- Kobi, Michael and Omer Dostri. 'The Hamas Military Buildup', in *The Crisis* of the Gaza Strip: A Way Out by Anat Kurz, Udi Dekel and Benedetta Berti (ed.) (Tel Aviv: INSS, 2017), 49-60. https://www.inss.org.il/wp-content/ uploads/2018/01/GazaCrisis\_ENG-1-190.pdf [accessed 29 August 2019).
- Kurz, Anat and Shlomo Brom, eds, *Strategic Survey for Israel 2018-2019* (Tel Aviv: INSS, 2018) https://www.inss.org.il/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/ INSS2018-2019Balance\_ENG.pdf [accessed 10 November 2019].
- Kurz, Anat, Udi Dekel and Benedetta Berti (ed.) *The Crisis of the Gaza Strip: A Way Out* (Tel Aviv: INSS, 2017). https://www.inss.org.il/wp-content/ uploads/2018/01/GazaCrisis\_ENG-1-190.pdf [accessed 29 August 2019).
- Padat, Carmit & Meir Elran, 'The Gaza Envelope: Has Societal Resilience Declined?', *INSS Insight 1186* (4 July 2014). https://www.inss.org.il/ publication/the-gaza-envelope-has-societal-resilience-declined/ [accessed 6 July 2019].
- Schweitzer, Yoram and Aviad Mendelboim, 'Is Palestinian Islamic Jihad Trying to Drag the Gaza Strip into a War against Israel?' *INSS Insight 1185* (4 July, 2019). https://www.inss.org.il/publication/is-palestinian-islamicjihad-trying-to-drag-the-gaza-strip-into-a-war-against-israel/ [accessed 11 July 2019].
- Shine, Simi and Anna Catran, 'Iran's Policy on the Gaza Strip', in *The Crisis of the Gaza Strip: A Way Out* by Anat Kurz, Udi Dekel and Benedetta Berti (ed.) (Tel Aviv: INSS, 2017), 149-156. https://www.inss.org.il/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/GazaCrisis\_ENG-1-190.pdf [accessed 29 August 2019).
- Yalin, Amos, Itai Brun and Udi Dekel, 'The Ten Leading Challenges Facing the New IDF Chief of Staff', *INSS Insight 1130*, 15 January 2019. https://www. inss.org.il/publication/ten-leading-challenges-facing-new-chief-staff/ [accessed 4 November 2019].
- Yadlin, Amos, Udi Dekel and Kim Lavi, *A Strategic Framework for the Israeli-Palestinian Arena* (Tel Aviv: INSS, 2019). https://www.inss.org.il/wpcontent/uploads/2019/03/MitveENG\_e.pdf [accessed 1 November 2019].

# Indexmundi

'Gaza Strip Demographics Profile 2018', *Indexmundi*, 20 Jan 2018. https:// www.indexmundi.com/gaza\_strip/demographics\_profile.html [accessed 9 October 2019].

# Jewish Virtual Library

<sup>'</sup>Israel International Relations: International Recognition of Israel', *Jewish Virtual Library*, 1 July 2019. https://www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/ international-recognition-of-israel [accessed 8 October 2019].

# KKL-JNF

<sup>'</sup>KKL-JNF at the Forefront of the Battle against Gaza Arson Attacks', KKL-JNF, 27 June 2019. http://www.kkl-jnf.org/about-kkl-jnf/green-israel-news/june-2019/fighting-gaza-border-fires/ [accessed 14 August 2019].

# Meir Amit

- <sup>6</sup>Another Round of Escalation Following Hamas Rocket Fire at Central Israel', Meir Amit Intelligence and Terrorism Information Center, 27 March 2019. https://www.terrorism-info.org.il/app/uploads/2019/03/E\_070\_19.pdf [accessed 10 August 2019].
- 'Erlich, Reuven, 'The Road to the First Lebanon War', Meir Amit Intelligence and Terrorism Information Center, 1 August 2012. https://www.terrorisminfo.org.il/en/20363/ [accessed 15 August 2019].
- Nature and Functioning of the Supreme National Authority of the Return Marches and Lifting the Siege', Meir Amit Intelligence and Terrorism Information Center, 18 April 2019. https://www.terrorism-info.org.il/en/ nature-functioning-supreme-national-authority-return-marches-liftingsiege/ [accessed 3 September 2019].
- <sup>(</sup>Palestinian Violence and Terrorism Against Israel, 2018: Data, Nature and Trends', Meir Amit Intelligence and Terrorism Information Center, 18 February 2019. https://www.terrorism-info.org.il/en/palestinian-violenceterrorism-israel-2018-data-nature-trends-2/ [accessed 3 July 2019].

# Peace Index

The Peace Index Survey: August 2014', *Peace Index*, 12 August 2014. http://www.peaceindex.org/indexMonthEng.aspx?num=283#.XYn\_RJP0IXT [accessed 30 June 2019].

# **Online Journals**

- Bar, Shmeul 'Israeli Experience in Deterring Terrorist Organizations', Working Paper, Herzliya Conference (2007), 1-16. https://www.idc.ac.il/ he/research/ips/documents/2007/99%202007/israelexperience2007.pdf. [accessed 21 August 2019].
- Cohen, Elliot A., 'The Mystique of U.S. Air Power,' *Foreign Affairs*, (January/ February 1994). https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/1994-01-01/ mystique-us-air-power [accessed 20 September 2019].
- Dunlap, Charles J., <sup>t</sup>Law and Military Interventions: Preserving Humanitarian Values in 21st Conflicts', Paper Presentation for the Humanitarian Challenges in Military Intervention Conference, Washington D. C., 29 November 2001. https://scholarship.law.duke.edu/cgi/viewcontent. cgi?article=6193&context=faculty\_scholarship [accessed 8 July 2019].

- Record, Jeffrey, 'Failed States and Casualty Phobia: Implications for Force Structure and Technology Choices', *Occasional Paper 18*, Air University Maxwell AFB, 2000. https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/50b0/ a804465dd6ebf29a645bc5b14aeb13d58390.pdf [accessed 23 August 2019].
- Sayigh, Yezid, ""We Serve the People": Hamas Policing in Gaza', *Brandeis University Crown Center for Middle East Studies Essay Series*, 5 April 2011. https://www.brandeis.edu/crown/publications/papers/pdfs/cp5.pdf [accessed 17 September 2019].
- Smallwood, David O., 'Augustine's Law Revisited', *Sound and Vision* March 2012. http://www.sandv.com/downloads/1203smal.pdf [accessed 10 September 2019].
- Susser, Asher, 'The Rise of Hamas in Palestine and the Crisis of Secularism in the Arab World', *Brandeis University Crown Center for Middle East Studies, Essay Series* February 2010. https://www.brandeis.edu/crown/publications/ essays/pdfs/ce1.pdf [accessed 15 August 2019].
- Walzer, Michael, 'Responsibility and Proportionality in State and Nonstate Wars', *Parameters* (2009) 40-52. https://ssi.armywarcollege.edu/pubs/ parameters/articles/09spring/walzer.pdf [accessed 3 August 2019].

# **MEDIA ONLINE REPORTS**

# AA

Reoccupying Gaza to cost \$2.5bn a year: Ya'alon', *AA*, 7 March 2015. https:// www.aa.com.tr/en/politics/reoccupying-gaza-to-cost-25bn-a-yearyaalon/68946# [accessed 3 October 2019].

# Al-Aqsa TV

- 'Hamas Member Fathi Hammad: Our Youth Should Join Al-Aqsa and Al-Qassam Brigades', *Al-Aqsa TV*, trans. by MEMRI, 19 February 2019. https:// www.memri.org/tv/hamas-political-bureau-member-fathi-hammadpalestine-gaza-kindergartens-teach-jihad-children-youth/transcript [accessed 13 July 2019].
- Sinwar, Yahya, 'Hamas Leader Yahya Sinwar: If not for Iran's support, we would not have our missile capabilities', *Al-Aqsa TV*, trans. by MEMRI, 30 May 2019. https://www.memri.org/tv/hamas-leader-yahya-sinwar-withour-iran-support-not-have-current-capabilities-gaza-missiles [accessed 28 June 2019].

# Al Jazeera

'Al-Jazeera Report on Hamas Militants in Gaza Tunnel', excerpt of video

report aired on *Al Jazeera*, reproduced on MEMRI, 5 August 2014. https:// www.memri.org/tv/al-jazeera-report-hamas-militants-gaza-tunnel/ transcript [accessed 10 July 2019].

- 'Israel closes Gaza fishing zone, blames "incendiary balloons"; *Al Jazeera*, 12 June 2019. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/06/israel-closes-gaza-fishing-zone-blames-incendiary-balloons-190612202826826.html [accessed1 November 2019].
- <sup>'</sup>Israel rocket attack: Seven wounded north of Tel Aviv', *Al Jazeera*, 25 March 2019. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/03/people-wounded-rocket-attack-central-israel-190325041026437.html [accessed 3 October 2019].
- Sinwar, Yahya, 'Interview, 16 May 2018', transcript of interview with *Al Jazeera*, trans. by MEMRI, 18 May 19. https://www.memri.org/reports/ hamas-leader-gaza-yahya-sinwar-our-people-took-their-military-uniforms-and-joined-marches [accessed 17 July 2019].

## Agence France-Presse

<sup>'</sup>Hamas ban on mixed-sex schools in Gaza comes into force', Agence France-Presse in *The National*, 2 April 2019. https://www.thenational. ae/world/mena/hamas-ban-on-mixed-sex-schools-in-gaza-comes-intoforce-1.353150 [accessed 28 August 2019].

## BBC

- <sup>•</sup>F-35 stealth fighter sees first combat, in Israeli operation', *BBC*, 22 May 2019. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-44210403 [accessed 28 June 2019].
- 'Hamas takes full control of Gaza', *BBC*, 15 June 2007. http://news.bbc. co.uk/1/hi/world/middle\_east/6755299.stm [accessed 5 August 2019].
- Connolly, Kevin, 'Gilad Shalit: A 1,000-to-one asymmetry', *BBC*, 18 October 2011. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/magazine-15342782 [accessed 29 August 2019].

# **BBC Monitoring**

- 'Israel strikes in Gaza, drawing rocket fire', *BBC Monitoring*, 2 May 2019.
- https://monitoring.bbc.co.uk/product/c200sdnz [accessed 7 August 2019]. 'Lull reported in Gaza fighting', *BBC Monitoring*, 26 March 2019. https://
- monitoring.bbc.co.uk/product/c200pj39 [accessed 7 August 2019].
- <sup>(Insight- Timeline: One year of Gaza's fence protests', *BBC Monitoring*, 28 March 2019. https://monitoring.bbc.co.uk/product/c200ppxm [accessed 21 August 2019].</sup>
- 'Israel reopens' Gaza crossings despite rockets', *BBC Monitoring*, 31 March 2019. https://monitoring.bbc.co.uk/product/c200pwlz [accessed 16 August 2019].

- <sup>(</sup>Palestinian press comments on Israel-Gaza exchange of fire', *Filastin Online* trans. by *BBC Monitoring*, 15 March 2019. https://monitoring.bbc.co.uk/ product/c2000njt [accessed 7 August 2019].
- Greenberg, Joel, 'Analysis: Israel-Gaza flareup limited by both sides', *BBC Monitoring*, 26 March 2019. https://monitoring.bbc.co.uk/product/c200pk6t [accessed 1 September 2019].

### Maan News Agency

- 'Hamas says Egypt to send Gaza first ever supply of gas', Maan News Agency trans. from Arabic by *BBC Monitoring*, 5 August 2018. https://monitoring. bbc.co.uk/product/c2004txy [accessed 17 August 2019].
- 'Israel strikes Gaza after incendiary balloon launched', Maan News Agency trans. from Arabic by *BBC Monitoring Agency*, 4 March 2019. https://monitoring.bbc.co.uk/product/c200nph8 [accessed 15 August 2019].

## Reuters

- Lubell, Maayan, 'Tunnel attack fears turn Gaza border kibbutzim into ghost towns', *Reuters*, 22 July 2014. https://www.reuters.com/article/ us-palestinians-israel-tunnels/tunnel-attack-fears-turn-gaza-borderkibbutzim-into-ghost-towns-idUSKBN0FR1KV20140722 [accessed 28 July 2019].
- al-Mughrabi, Nidal and Ori Lewis, 'Hamas rockets land deep in Israel as it bombards Gaza Strip', *Reuters*, 8 July 2014. https://www.reuters.com/ article/us-palestinians-israel/hamas-rockets-land-deep-in-israel-as-itbombards-gaza-strip-idUSKBN0FC0JP20140708 [accessed 13 November 2019].
- al-Mughrabi, Nidal and Jeffrey Heller, 'Israel, Hamas clash over Gaza, then truce reached', *Reuters*, 25 March 2019. https://uk.reuters.com/article/ uk-israel-palestinians-violence/israel-hamas-clash-over-gaza-then-trucereached-idUKKCN1R60NM [accessed 13 November 2019].

# Telegram Messaging Service

- <sup>'</sup>IS spells out why it considers Hamas infidels after declaration of war', Telegram Messaging Service trans. from Arabic by *BBC Monitoring*, 5 January 2018. https://monitoring.bbc.co.uk/product/c1dohi3h [accessed 7 August 2019].
- <sup>(Jihadist supporters offer contrasting reactions to Gaza explosions', Telegram Messaging Service trans. from Arabic by *BBC Monitoring*, 28 August 2019. https://monitoring.bbc.co.uk/product/c2011pkl [accessed 11 August 2019].</sup>

## Wattan News Agency

'Activists Use "Firebomb Kites" to Set Fire to Israeli Fields and Houses', transcript of interview by *Wattan News Agency* trans. by MEMRI, 20 April 2018. https://www.memri.org/tv/gaza-activists-use-firebomb-kites-setfire-to-israeli-fields/transcript [accessed 30 July 2019].

# ONLINE NEWSPAPER REPORTS

# Aviation Week

Ben David, Alon, 'Iron Dome Blunts 90% of Enemy Rockets', *Aviation Week*, 1 September 2014. https://aviationweek.com/defense/iron-dome-blunts-90enemy-rockets [accessed 11 October 2019].

# CNN

Lister, Tim, and Salma Abdelaziz, 'Israeli military's "knock on roof" warnings criticized by rights groups', *CNN*, 15 July 2014. https://edition. cnn.com/2014/07/15/world/meast/mideast-israel-strike-warnings/index. html?no-st=99999999999 [accessed 14 October 2019].

# Defense News

Opail-Rome, Barbara, 'Israel touts 'steel dome' as answer to terror tunnels', *DefenseNews*, 15 January 2018. https://www.defensenews.com/global/ mideast-africa/2018/01/15/israel-touts-steel-dome-as-answer-to-terrortunnels/ [accessed 13 October 2019].

## Guardian

- Beaumont, Peter, 'Israel finds Hamas tunnel under border with Gaza', *Guardian*, 5 May 2016. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/may/05/ israel-discovers-hamas-tunnel-under-border-with-gaza [accessed 13 October 2019].
- Jeffrey, Simon, <sup>7</sup>Hamas celebrates election victory', *Guardian*, 26 January 2006. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2006/jan/26/israel1 [accessed 29 July 2019].
- Steele, Jonathan and others, 'Israel to suspend air attacks for 48 hours after Qana deaths', *Guardian*, 31 July 2006. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2006/jul/31/israel.syria1 [accessed 20 July 2019].
- Urquhart, Conal, 'The Goldstone report: a history', *Guardian*, 14 April 2011. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2011/apr/14/goldstone-report-history [accessed 22 September 2019].

## Haaretz

- <sup>•</sup>Mofaz: IAF Pilots' Letter of Refusal Benefits Terror Groups', *Haaretz*, 24 September 2003. https://www.haaretz.com/1.4705227 [accessed 9 August 2019].
- Cohen, Gili, 'Where Did the Cement Come From? Leak Leads to Discovery of Mega-tunnel From Gaza to Israel', *Haaretz*, 13 October 2013. https://www. haaretz.com/.premium-army-finds-mega-tunnel-from-gaza-1.5272966 [accessed 6 August 2019].
- Harel, Amos, 'Analysis: As Bulldozers Destroy Hamas' Underground Network, IDF Sees Light at End of Tunnel', *Haaretz*, 1 August 2014. https://www. haaretz.com/.premium-light-at-the-end-of-the-tunnel-1.5257665 [accessed 17 August 2019].
- Harel, Amos, 'Analysis: IDF Plans to Use Disproportionate Force in the Next War', *Haaretz*, 5 October 2008. https://www.haaretz.com/1.5040784 [accessed 13 September 2019].
- Kubovich, Yaniv and others, 'Israel Strikes 100 Targets in Gaza in Response to Rocket Fired at Tel Aviv', *Haaretz*, 15 March 2019. https://www.haaretz. com/israel-news/rocket-alerts-blare-in-tel-aviv-1.7022326 [accessed 2 September 2019].

## Israel Hayom

'Hamas paying protestors to charge Gaza border, Israel reveals', *Israel Hayom*, 15 May 2018. https://www.israelhayom.com/2018/05/15/hamas-paying-protesters-50-shekels-to-charge-border-fence-israel-reveals/ [accessed 18 September 2019].

## Jewish Chronicle

Blair, Tony, 'Speech to the Herzlilya Conference', reported in *Jewish Chronicle*, 26 August 2010. https://www.thejc.com/news/israel/blair-don-t-apply-rules-to-israel-that-you-wouldn-t-apply-to-your-own-country-1.17671 [accessed 4 September 2019].

## Jerusalem Post

- <sup>'</sup>EU Calls for Disarmament of Terrorist Groups in Gaza', *JPost*, 22 July 2014. https://www.jpost.com/Breaking-News/EU-calls-for-disarmament-ofterrorist-groups-in-Gaza-368501 [accessed 4 September 2019].
- Ahronheim, Anna, 'Israel Strikes Gaza Targets After Rocket Fire', *JPost*, 13 June 2019. https://www.jpost.com/Arab-Israeli-Conflict/Israel-attacks-Hamas-target-in-response-to-rocket-fire-592346 [accessed 28 August 2019].
- Bender, Arik, 'Benny Gantz: Netanyahu is All Talk, Gaza Continues to Launch Rockets', *JPost*, 13 June 2019. https://www.jpost.com/Israel-News/

Gantz-Netanyahu-is-all-talk-Gaza-continues-to-launch-rockets-592376 [accessed 20 August 2019].

- Finkel, Gal Perl, 'Analysis: The IDF vs Subterranean Warfare', *JPost*, 16 August 2016. https://www.jpost.com/Opinion/Analysis-The-IDF-vs-subterranean-warfare-464229 [accessed 4 September 2019].
- Frantzman, Seth J., 'How Israel became a Leader in Drone Technology', *JPost*, 13 July 2019. https://www.jpost.com/Israel-News/How-Israel-became-a-leader-in-drone-technology-595209 [accessed 1 September 2019].
- Keinon, Herb, 'Netanyahu: Israel Views Rockets Fired Towards Tel Aviv with "Utmost Gravity", *JPost*, 17 March 2019. https://www.jpost.com/Arab-Israeli-Conflict/Netanyahu-Israel-views-rockets-fired-toward-Tel-Avivwith-utmost-gravity-583757 [accessed 7 September 2019].

# Los Angeles Times

Morris, Benny, 'Op-Ed: Should Israel and the U.S. rethink Iron Dome's usefulness?', *Los Angeles Times*, 21 August 2014.https://www.latimes.com/opinion/op-ed/la-oe-morris-iron-dome-disastrous-for-israel-20140822-story.html [accessed 31 August 2019].

## Mako

<sup>'</sup>Fire in Israel after Palestinians allegedly fly Molotov kite', Mako Website trans. from Hebrew by *BBC Monitoring*, 17 April 2018. https://monitoring. bbc.co.uk/product/c1dp324l [accessed 8 August 2019].

# Middle East Monitor

'Israel orders PA to pay \$1.4m in damages for Gaza kites', *Middle East Monitor*, 4 June 2018. https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20180604-israel-orders-pa-to-pay-1-4m-in-damages-for-gaza-kites/ [accessed 14 August 2019].

# MenaFN

France- Hollande expresses solidarity with Israel after rocket attacks', *MenaFN*, 10 July 2017. https://www.menafn.com/qn\_news\_story\_s.aspx?sto ryid=1093879296&title=France-Hollande-expresses-solidarity-with-Israelafter-rocket-attacks [accessed 28 July 2019].

## National Interest

Peck, Michael, 'Is Israel's Iron Dome Missile Defense Really That Impressive?', *National Interest*, 11 September 2019. https://nationalinterest. org/blog/buzz/israels-iron-dome-missile-defense-really-impressive-79761 [accessed 11 September 2019].

#### Raytheon

<sup>'</sup>Iron Dome and SkyHunter Systems: Short-Range Air Defence', *Raytheon*, 2019. https://www.raytheon.com/capabilities/products/irondome [accessed 11 September 2019].

### **Times of Israel**

- 'Hamas chief says rocket fire at Tel Aviv due to "malfunction", *Times of Israel*, 2 April 2019. https://www.timesofisrael.com/hamas-chief-says-rocket-fire-at-tel-aviv-due-to-malfunction/ [accessed 4 August 2019].
- 'Hamas said to suffer fresh tunnel collapse in Gaza Strip', *Times of Israel*, 4 February 2016. https://www.timesofisrael.com/hamas-said-to-suffer-freshtunnel-collapse-in-gaza-strip/ [accessed 26 August 2019].
- <sup>(</sup>IDF strikes Hamas posts in Gaza after explosive flown into Israel', *Times of Israel*, 6 January 2019. https://www.timesofisrael.com/idf-strikes-hamas-posts-in-gaza-after-explosive-flown-into-israel/ [accessed 3 September 2019].
- Ahren, Raphael and Judah Ari Gross, 'Senior official says no ceasefire with Hamas, as troops remain on Gaza border', *Times of Israel*, 26 March 2019. https://www.timesofisrael.com/senior-official-says-no-ceasefire-withhamas-as-troops-remain-on-gaza-border/ [accessed 26 August 2019].
- Berman, Lazar and others, 'Tunnels still intact, say Hamas, Al-Jazeera', *Times* of Israel, 8 August 2014. https://www.timesofisrael.com/tunnels-still-intact-say-hamas-commander-al-jazeera/ [accessed 3 September 2019].
- Gross, Judah Ari, 'Blistering Gaza war report scorches Netanyahu, Ya'alon and Gantz over tunnel failures', *Times of Israel*, 28 February 2017. https:// www.timesofisrael.com/blistering-gaza-war-report-scorches-netanyahuyaalon-and-gantz-over-tunnel-failures/ [accessed 26 August 2019].
- Gross, Judah Ari and others, 'Israel strikes Hamas posts in Gaza after explosive balloon attack', *Times of Israel*, 27 February 2019. https://www. timesofisrael.com/israel-strikes-hamas-posts-in-gaza-after-explosiveballoon-attack/ [accessed 15 August 2019].
- Magid, Jacob, '9 rockets fired at border towns; IDF assesses Tel Aviv rocket attack was mistake', *Times of Israel*, 15 March 2019. https://www. timesofisrael.com/9-rockets-fired-at-border-towns-idf-assesses-tel-avivrocket-attack-was-mistake/ [accessed 27 August 2019].
- Magid, Jacob and Adam Ragson, 'IDF hits more than 100 Hamas targets in Gaza after rockets fired at Tel Aviv', *Times of Israel*, 15 March 2019. https://www.timesofisrael.com/idf-launches-airstrikes-on-gaza-after-rockets-fired-at-tel-aviv/ [accessed 10 September 2019].
- Newman, Marissa, 'Hamas said to have executed dozens of tunnel diggers', *Times of Israel*, 11 August 2014. https://www.timesofisrael.com/hamassaid-to-have-executed-dozens-of-tunnel-diggers/ [accessed 28 July 2019].

Winer, Stuart, 'Israel deploys electronic eye to track fire kites and balloons from Gaza', *Times of Israel*, 21 June 2018. https://www.timesofisrael.com/israel-deploys-electronic-eye-to-track-fire-balloons-kites-from-gaza/[accessed 3 August 2019].

### The Tower

Feferman, 'Hamas' Network of Terror Tunnels', *The Tower Magazine* 37, April 2016. http://www.thetower.org/article/your-complete-guide-to-hamas-network-of-terror-tunnels/ [accessed 9 August 2019].

## TV7 Israel News

<sup>'</sup>Israel: Lebanon accountable for Hezbollah activity on its soil', *TV7 Israel News*, 25 January 2019. https://www.tv7israelnews.com/israel-lebanon-accountable-for-hezbollah-activity-on-its-soil/ [accessed 15 July 2019].

#### Yahoo

<sup>6</sup>Canada blames Hamas for Gaza dead', *Yahoo*, 31 July 2014. https://consent. yahoo.com/collectConsent?sessionId=3\_cc-session\_8fb6e07e-0c02-40b4b3c8-256f6fa0571e&lang=en-GB&inline=false [accessed 19 July 2019].

## Ynet

- Borri, Francesca, 'Hamas leader Sinwar: "I don't want any more wars", *ynet*, 10 April 2018. https://www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-5363595,00. html [accessed 3 September 2019].
- Rubinstein, Roi, 'Bennett implies IDF should "mow the lawn" in Gaza', *ynet*, 9 April 2019. https://www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-5341225,00.html [accessed 8 September 2019].

### Walla!

'Israeli article reviews drone use by Hamas in Gaza', *Walla!* Website trans. by BBC Monitoring, 8 July 2019. https://monitoring.bbc.co.uk/product/ c200yps4 [accessed 3 August 2019].

